

ΕΘΝΙΚΟ & ΚΑΠΟΔΙΣΤΡΙΑΚΟ ΠΑΝΕΠΙΣΤΗΜΙΟ ΑΘΗΝΩΝ Τμήμα Φυσικής

MASTER THESIS

**Quantum Field Theories with Aristotelian Symmetry** 

Bill Bulgari Registration Number: 7110112200202

Supervisor: Papadimitriou Ioannis Assistant Professor

Athens 2024

#### Abstract

In field theories conserved dipole moment can arise from global dipole symmetry, which is interpreted and as a higher moment generalization of global phase symmetry U(1). In this thesis we will first see various symmetries, like dipole symmetry, spatial rotations etc., and will derive the conserved currents and the algebra they satisfy. Afterwards, we will study the gauge symmetries of these transformations in the background of Aristotelian Geometry, which describes the geometry of absolute time and space. Equipped with the aforementioned elements, we will examine the behavior of quantum anomalies with guide tools like the Wess – Zumino consistency conditions.

#### Περίληψη

Σε θεωρίες πεδίου η διατηρούμενη διπολική ροπή μπορεί να προκύψει από καθολική διπολική συμμετρία, που ερμηνεύεται και ως υψηλότερης ροπής γενίκευση της καθολικής συμμετρίας φάσης U(1). Σε αυτή την εργασία θα δούμε αρχικά διάφορες συμμετρίες, όπως η διπολική, οι χωρικές στροφές κλπ., και θα εξάγουμε τα διατηρούμενα ρεύματα και την άλγεβρα που ικανοποιούν. Στη συνέχεια, θα μελετήσουμε τις συμμετρίες βαθμίδας των μετασχηματισμών αυτών σε υπόβαθρο Αριστοτέλειας Γεωμετρίας, η οποία περιγράφει την γεωμετρία του απόλυτου χρόνου και χώρου. Εφοδιασμένοι με τα προαναφερθέντα στοιχεία, θα εξετάσουμε την συμπεριφορά των κβαντικών ανωμαλιών με οδηγό εργαλείων όπως οι συνθήκες συνέπειας Wess – Zumino.

# Contents

1	Intr	oduction to Dipole Symmetry	1		
	1.1	Noether's Theorem	1		
	1.2	Noether currents	8		
2	Theories with Dipole Symmetry				
	2.1	Lagrangians with Dipole Symmetry	13		
	2.2	Symmetry Algebra	16		
	2.3	Gauging procedure	23		
3	Aristotelian Geometry 2				
	3.1	Second order formulation	28		
	3.2	Coupling to background sources	31		
	3.3	First order formulation	35		
4	Aristotelian Anomalies 40				
	4.1	Symmetry and Conservation Laws	40		
		4.1.1 Second order formulation	40		
		4.1.2 First order formulation	12		
	4.2	Aristotelian Symmetry Algebra	14		
	4.3	Quantum Anomalies	50		
		4.3.1 Wess-Zumino conditions	50		

4.3.2	Candidate Anomalies	54
Bibliography		60

## Chapter 1

## **Introduction to Dipole Symmetry**

#### **1.1** Noether's Theorem

In this thesis the central object of our attention will be *fractons*, quasiparticles that represent a new hypothetical phase of matter . Fractons are characterized by their peculiar quantum behavior of having restricted mobility. For further elaboration on the physical properties of fractons see [1, 2, 3, 4]. The features of this emergent topological quasiparticle can have physical implications to a wide spectrum of research areas, from elasticity [5, 6, 7, 8, 9], hydrodynamics [10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15], phase transitions [16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22] and quantum information [2, 23, 24, 25] to quantum field theory [26, 27, 28, 29, 30, 31], gravitation [32, 33, 34, 35, 36, 37, 38, 39, 40] and holography [41, 42, 43, 44, 45].

It can be seen that in some theories this limited mobility of isolated fracton particles is equivalent to the conservation of their dipole moment. To see this heuristically, note that for a point particle at  $\vec{x}(t)$ , with charge q and dipole moment  $\vec{d}(t) = q\vec{x}(t)$ , conservation of dipole moment  $\vec{d}(t) = 0$  is the same as  $\dot{\vec{x}}(t) = 0$ . For more details on this see [46, 47, 48, 49] and for a broad review on fractons see [50, 51, 52]. To study the quantum features of fractons, we will need to encode the *conservation of dipole moment* in a field-theoretic manner. This is done through the use of Noether's Theorem that connects conserved quantities with corresponding symmetries. For more details on Noether's Theorem see [53, 54, 55, 56, 57, 58, 59, 60, 61, 62, 63].

This chapter will be heavily based on [64], focusing on a generic complex scalar field  $\phi = \phi(x)$ , with  $x \equiv (t, \vec{x})$ , and some real Lagrangian (density)

$$\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}(x, \phi, \partial_{\mu}\phi, \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\phi, c.c.),$$

where *c.c.* means the complex conjugate of the preceding terms inside the parenthesis. Let us review the basic theoretical concepts we will need to move forward. We call a variation of the field  $\phi(x)$  a class of functions  $\phi_{\epsilon}(x)$  such that  $\phi_{\epsilon=0}(x) = \phi(x)$  and we will work to first order in  $\epsilon$ , sometimes called "infinitesimal" order, so we write

$$\phi_{\epsilon}(x) = \phi(x) + \epsilon \delta \phi(x) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$$

by denoting

$$\delta\phi(x) \equiv \left. \frac{\partial\phi_{\epsilon}(x)}{\partial\epsilon} \right|_{\epsilon=0}$$

We would like to write other  $\epsilon$ -dependent quantities in a similar manner. For a variation  $\phi_{\epsilon}(x)$  of the field, the Lagrangian

$$\mathcal{L}(x) \equiv \mathcal{L}(x, \phi(x), \partial_{\mu}\phi(x), \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\phi(x), c.c.)$$

is also varied to

$$\mathcal{L}_{\epsilon}(x) \equiv \mathcal{L}(x, \phi_{\epsilon}(x), \partial_{\mu}\phi_{\epsilon}(x), \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\phi_{\epsilon}(x), c.c.)$$

and written as

$$\mathcal{L}_{\epsilon}(x) = \mathcal{L}(x) + \epsilon \delta \mathcal{L}(x) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$$

with the infinitesimal change, to first order in  $\epsilon$ , being represented again by

$$\delta \mathcal{L}(x) \equiv \left. \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}_{\epsilon}(x)}{\partial \epsilon} \right|_{\epsilon=0}.$$

For a real Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}(x, \phi, \partial_{\mu}\phi, \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\phi, c.c.)$ , using<sup>1</sup>

$$\left(\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \phi}\right)^* = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \phi^*}, \quad \left(\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_\mu \phi)}\right)^* = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_\mu \phi^*)}, \quad \text{etc.},$$

changes to first order in  $\epsilon$  by

$$\delta \mathcal{L} = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \phi} \delta \phi + \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \phi)} \partial_{\mu} (\delta \phi) + \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \phi)} \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} (\delta \phi) + c.c.$$
(1.1)

<sup>1</sup>Let  $\mathcal{L}(z, w)$  be analytic for both  $z, w \in \mathbb{C}$ . Define  $\tilde{\mathcal{L}}(\operatorname{Re} z, \operatorname{Im} z) = \mathcal{L}(z, z^*) \quad \forall z \in \mathbb{C}$  (see Section 6.1 of [58]). Then we can show that

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}(z, z^*)}{\partial z} &= \frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{\partial \tilde{\mathcal{L}}}{\partial \operatorname{Re} z} - i \frac{\partial \tilde{\mathcal{L}}}{\partial \operatorname{Im} z} \right) \\ \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}(z, z^*)}{\partial z^*} &= \frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{\partial \tilde{\mathcal{L}}}{\partial \operatorname{Re} z} + i \frac{\partial \tilde{\mathcal{L}}}{\partial \operatorname{Im} z} \right) \end{aligned}$$

If  $\tilde{\mathcal{L}} \in \mathbb{R}$ , then

$$\left(\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}(z,z^*)}{\partial z}\right)^* = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}(z,z^*)}{\partial z^*}.$$

Then, through the relation<sup>2</sup>

$$\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \left(\partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \phi\right)} = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \left(\partial_{\nu} \partial_{\mu} \phi\right)},$$

it can be seen that

$$\delta \mathcal{L} = \left[ \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \phi} - \partial_{\mu} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \phi)} + \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \phi)} \right] \delta \phi + \partial_{\mu} \left[ \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \phi)} \delta \phi + \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \phi)} \partial_{\nu} (\delta \phi) - \partial_{\nu} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \phi)} \delta \phi \right] + c.c.$$
(1.2)

Similarly to the above, the action functional

$$S[\phi] \equiv S[\operatorname{Re} \phi, \operatorname{Re} \phi] \equiv S[\phi, \phi^*] = \int_R d^{d+1}x \,\mathcal{L}(x)[\phi, \phi^*],$$

of the complex scalar  $\phi$  under an arbitrary variation  $\phi_{\epsilon}(x)$  of the field, also changes from  $S \equiv S[\phi, \phi^*]$  to  $S_{\epsilon} \equiv S_{\epsilon}[\phi, \phi^*] \equiv S[\phi_{\epsilon}, \phi^*_{\epsilon}]$  and we write

$$S_{\epsilon} = S + \epsilon \delta S + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2),$$

with infinitesimal change

$$\delta S \equiv \left. \frac{\partial S_{\epsilon}}{\partial \epsilon} \right|_{\epsilon=0}$$

Using the concept of the functional derivative (see [54, 57, 53, 55, 65]) we can easily see that

$$\delta S = \int d^{d+1}x \, \left( \frac{\delta S}{\delta \phi(x)} \delta \phi(x) + \frac{\delta S}{\delta \phi^*(x)} \delta \phi^*(x) \right) = \int d^{d+1}x \, \delta \mathcal{L}(x).$$

Taking variations  $\delta \phi$  that vanish on the boundary of the region of integration R and using 1.1 we get<sup>3</sup>

$$\frac{\delta S}{\delta \phi} = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \phi} - \partial_{\mu} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \phi)} + \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \phi)}$$

$$\frac{\delta S}{\delta \phi^{*}} = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \phi^{*}} - \partial_{\mu} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \phi^{*})} + \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \phi^{*})}$$
(1.3)

<sup>2</sup> Let  $\bar{\mathcal{L}} = \bar{\mathcal{L}}(A_{\mu\nu})$  and  $A_{(\mu\nu)} = \frac{1}{2} \left( A_{\mu\nu} + A_{\nu\mu} \right)$ . If we define  $\mathcal{L}(A_{\mu\nu}) = \bar{\mathcal{L}}(A_{(\mu\nu)})$ , we can show that

$$\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial A_{\mu\nu}} = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial A_{\nu\mu}}$$

<sup>3</sup>For complex scalar fields  $\phi$ , since the Lagrangian depends on both the field  $\phi$  and its complex conjugate  $\phi^*$  separately, to calculate the functional derivative of the action, we need to choose two types of variations of  $\phi$ . The first type should be such that  $\delta\phi = \delta\phi^*$ , while the second should be chosen such that  $\delta\phi = -\delta\phi^*$ . The logic is similar to that in footnote 2 and we can see that everything works well as if we had two totally independent fields  $\phi$  and  $\phi^*$  in the Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L}$ . This means that  $\phi$  and  $\phi^*$  can actually be treated as independent fields as far as matters of the action and the Lagrangian are concerned. For more details, see Section 6.1 of [58].

The fields  $\phi$  that extremize the action, meaning  $\delta S = 0$  for any variation  $\delta \phi$  or, equivalently,

$$\frac{\delta S[\phi, \phi^*]}{\delta \phi} = \frac{\delta S[\phi, \phi^*]}{\delta \phi^*} = 0.$$

are usually said to be *on-shell* and they are *off-shell* otherwise. So for on-shell fields  $\phi$  we get the following equations

$$\frac{\delta S}{\delta \phi} = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \phi} - \partial_{\mu} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \phi)} + \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \phi)} = 0$$
$$\frac{\delta S}{\delta \phi^{*}} = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \phi^{*}} - \partial_{\mu} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \phi^{*})} + \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \phi^{*})} = 0$$

known by everyone as Euler-Lagrange equations or equations of motion.

In using Noether's Theorem to link symmetries to conserved currents, we will work with specific transformations where the spacetime point x and the field  $\phi$  change simultaneously as one transformation. In particular, we take x' = x'(x) and  $\phi' = \phi'(x)$ , where the function  $\phi'$  is usually declared in the form  $\phi'(x') = \mathcal{T}[\phi](x)$  with  $\mathcal{T}[\phi]$  some functional of  $\phi$ . We will also assume that the inverses x(x') and  $\mathcal{T}^{-1}[\phi]$  exist<sup>4</sup>. Obviously, to get the transformation  $\phi'(x)$  we use the inverse transformation x = x(x') and obtain  $\phi'(x') = \mathcal{T}[\phi](x(x'))$ . We usually see the total transformation being denoted as  $x \to x', \phi(x) \to \phi'(x')$ . For a Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}(x, \phi, \partial_{\mu}\phi, \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\phi, c.c.)$  the transformation  $x \to x', \phi(x) \to \phi'(x')$  induces a corresponding transformation to the Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L}(x) \to \mathcal{L}'(x')$  given by

$$\mathcal{L}'(x',\phi'(x'),\partial_{\mu}\phi'(x'),\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\phi'(x'),c.c.) \equiv J(x,x')\mathcal{L}(x,\phi(x),\partial_{\mu}\phi(x),\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\phi(x),c.c.)$$
(1.4)

with

$$J(x, x') = \left| \det \left( \frac{\partial x}{\partial x'} \right) \right|$$

the Jacobian of the transformation x = x(x'). To identify the transformed Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L}'$  explicitly we write the above expression with respect to x' and  $\phi'$ . This is obviously done using the inverses x(x') and  $\mathcal{T}^{-1}[\phi]$ . Trying to write  $\phi$  in terms of  $\phi'$  we will find that

$$\phi(x) = \mathcal{T}^{-1}[\phi' \circ x'](x).$$

The transformed action is defined as

$$S'[\phi', \phi'^*] \equiv \int_{R'} d^{d+1}x' \,\mathcal{L}'(x')[\phi', \phi'^*],$$

where R' = x'(R), and we can see that

$$S'[\phi', \phi'^*] = S[\phi, \phi^*].$$

<sup>4</sup>This means that  $x'(x(x')) = x' \quad \forall x' \text{ and } \mathcal{T}^{-1}[\mathcal{T}[\phi]] = \phi \quad \forall \phi.$ 

This means that if  $\phi$  is a field that extremizes the action S with Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L}$ , then the corresponding transformed field  $\phi'$  will extremize the action S' with Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L}'$ . We will call the transformation  $x \to x', \phi(x) \to \phi'(x')$  a symmetry of the action S or the Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L}$  (or even a symmetry of our "physical theory") if the functional form of S' is "the same as that of S" meaning

$$S'[\phi', \phi'^*] = S[\phi', \phi'^*] \equiv \int_{R'} d^{d+1}x' \mathcal{L}(x')[\phi', \phi'^*]$$

for any original region R, which reduces to the condition

$$\mathcal{L}' = \mathcal{L}.$$

We see that for a symmetry transformation if  $\phi$  satisfies the Euler-Lagrange equations with Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L}$ , then  $\phi'$  will satisfy the same equations of motion with the same Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L}$ .

A continuous transformation  $x \to x'$ ,  $\phi(x) \to \phi'(x')$  will have an *infinitesimal version* of the form  $x'_{\epsilon}(x)$ ,  $\phi'_{\epsilon}(x') = \mathcal{T}_{\epsilon}[\phi](x_{\epsilon}(x'))$ , where the  $\epsilon$  generates the "infinitesimal" part of the transformation. Working again to infinitesimal order we have

$$x'_{\epsilon}(x) = x + \epsilon \xi(x) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2), \qquad (1.5)$$

where  $\xi(x) \equiv \partial x'_{\epsilon}(x)/\partial \epsilon|_{\epsilon=0}$  (for the above equation note that, by definition,  $x'_{\epsilon=0}(x) = x$ ). For the inverse transformation  $x_{\epsilon}(x')$ , we can easily show that

$$x_{\epsilon}(x') = x' - \epsilon \xi(x') + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2).$$

In addition, if we write

$$\mathcal{T}_{\epsilon}[\phi](x) = \phi(x) + \epsilon \mathcal{K}[\phi](x) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$$

(note again  $\mathcal{T}_{\epsilon=0}[\phi](x) = \phi(x)$ ), we can find that

$$\mathcal{T}_{\epsilon}^{-1}[\phi](x) = \phi(x) - \epsilon \mathcal{K}[\phi](x) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2).$$

For the transformed field  $\phi'_{\epsilon}$ , we write

$$\phi'_{\epsilon}(x) = \phi(x) + \epsilon \delta \phi(x) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2), \qquad (1.6)$$

where, of course,

$$\delta\phi(x) \equiv \partial\phi'_{\epsilon}(x)/\partial\epsilon|_{\epsilon=0} = -\xi^{\mu}(x)\partial_{\mu}\phi(x) + \mathcal{K}[\phi](x)$$
(1.7)

(again, by definition,  $\phi'_{\epsilon=0}(x) = \phi(x)$ ), while for the inverse transformation,  $\phi_{\epsilon}(x) = \mathcal{T}_{\epsilon}^{-1}[\phi' \circ x'_{\epsilon}](x)$  for any arbitrary function  $\phi'(x)$ , we can prove that

$$\phi_{\epsilon}(x) = \phi'(x) + \epsilon \left[\xi^{\mu}(x)\partial_{\mu}\phi'(x) - \mathcal{K}[\phi'](x)\right] + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$$

In a similar way to the above equations, since  $\phi'_{\epsilon}(x)$  is a variation of the original field  $\phi(x)$ , for  $\mathcal{L}_{\epsilon}(x) \equiv \mathcal{L}(x, \phi'_{\epsilon}(x), \partial_{\mu}\phi'_{\epsilon}(x), \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\phi'_{\epsilon}(x), c.c.)$  we will again write

$$\mathcal{L}_{\epsilon}(x) = \mathcal{L}(x) + \epsilon \delta \mathcal{L}(x) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$$

with  $\delta \mathcal{L}(x)$  being given by 1.2, where we set 1.7 in  $\delta \phi(x)$ . We also have for the transformed action

$$S_{\epsilon} \equiv \int_{R'_{\epsilon}} d^{d+1} x' \, \mathcal{L}_{\epsilon}(x'),$$

where  $R'_{\epsilon} = x'_{\epsilon}(R)$ , the expansion

$$S_{\epsilon} = S + \epsilon \delta S + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$$

with

$$\delta S = \int_R d^{d+1}x \left[ \partial_\mu(\xi^\mu(x)\mathcal{L}(x)) + \delta \mathcal{L}(x) \right].$$

Using the relation

$$\det(I + \epsilon A) = 1 + \epsilon \operatorname{tr}(A) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2),$$

which is true for any  $n \times n$  matrix A, we get

$$J(x,x') = \left| \det\left(\frac{\partial x}{\partial x'}\right) \right| = 1 - \epsilon \partial'_{\mu} \xi^{\mu}(x') + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$$

for small enough  $\epsilon$ . This equation together with the definition 1.4 gives us for  $\mathcal{L}'_{\epsilon}(x) \equiv \mathcal{L}'_{\epsilon}(x, \phi(x), \partial_{\mu}\phi(x), \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\phi(x), c.c.)$  the expansion

$$\mathcal{L}'_{\epsilon}(x) = \mathcal{L}(x) - \epsilon [\partial_{\mu}(\xi^{\mu}(x)\mathcal{L}(x)) + \delta\mathcal{L}(x)] + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2).$$

If our transformation is a symmetry, then

$$\mathcal{L}'_{\epsilon}(x) = \mathcal{L}(x) \quad \forall \epsilon$$

or, an equivalent condition,

$$\delta \mathcal{L} = -\partial_{\mu}(\xi^{\mu}\mathcal{L}). \tag{1.8}$$

For a symmetry we also have  $S_{\epsilon} = S$ , so clearly  $\delta S = 0$  for any region R, which is the same as condition 1.8. Now we define the Noether current of a symmetry transformation by

$$j^{\mu} \equiv \left[\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_{\mu}\phi)}\delta\phi + \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\phi)}\partial_{\nu}(\delta\phi) - \partial_{\nu}\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\phi)}\delta\phi + c.c.\right] + \xi^{\mu}\mathcal{L}.$$
 (1.9)

Using 1.3 and definition 1.9, equation 1.2 becomes

$$\delta \mathcal{L} = \left(\frac{\delta S}{\delta \phi} \delta \phi + c.c.\right) + \partial_{\mu} j^{\mu} - \partial_{\mu} (\xi^{\mu} \mathcal{L}).$$
(1.10)

For a symmetry transformation, which satisfies 1.8, the above gives us the following relationship

$$\partial_{\mu}j^{\mu} = -\frac{\delta S}{\delta\phi}\delta\phi + c.c. \tag{1.11}$$

Hence, for symmetry transformations of on-shell fields  $\phi$  equation 1.11 proves the conservation of the Noether current

$$\partial_{\mu}j^{\mu} = 0$$
 on-shell. (1.12)

Note that the conservation law derived in this section, comprising the well-known Noether's Theorem, holds for fields that are on-shell only. Also the Noether current can actually be defined up to a constant multiplicative factor. This is important, because we will define the corresponding Noether charge of a symmetry

$$Q = \int d^d x \, j^0,$$

which is determined up to a factor too and is conserved on-shell

$$\frac{dQ}{dt} = 0 \quad \text{on-shell}$$

as well. So the "algebra" between charges of different symmetries will be specified up to multiplicative factors as well.

There is an alternative way to prove Noether's Theorem, that is of great practical and conceptual interest in many applications and will be important to us later. We start by taking the transformation  $x'_{\epsilon}(x)$  and  $\phi'_{\epsilon}(x') = \mathcal{T}_{\epsilon}[\phi](x_{\epsilon}(x'))$ , which we call global transformation, and create a new *local* transformation, by the substitution  $\epsilon \to \epsilon \eta(x)$ , where  $\eta = \eta(x)$  is a "well-behaved" real function of x. In particular, the transformations  $x'_{\epsilon}(x)$  and  $\mathcal{T}_{\epsilon}[\phi](x)$  become

$$x_{\epsilon}^{\prime \text{local}}(x) \equiv x_{\epsilon \eta(x)}^{\prime}(x)$$
$$\mathcal{T}_{\epsilon}^{\text{local}}[\phi](x) \equiv \mathcal{T}_{\epsilon \eta(x)}[\phi](x)$$

Now the substitution  $\epsilon \to \epsilon \eta(x)$  induces the resulting substitutions  $\xi(x) \to \eta(x) \xi(x)$  and  $\mathcal{K}[\phi](x) \to \eta(x) \mathcal{K}[\phi](x)$ , so  $\delta \phi(x) \to \eta(x) \delta \phi(x)$ . The distinction between global and local transformations will be important. We will also need to define the auxiliary quantity

$$j^{\mu\nu} = -\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\phi)}\delta\phi + c.c.$$
(1.13)

which is obviously symmetric, i.e.  $j^{\mu\nu} = j^{\nu\mu}$ . For a global transformation the infinitesimal change (to first order) of the Lagrangian was given by 1.2, according to which we have for the local transformation

$$\begin{split} \delta \mathcal{L}_{\text{local}} &= \left[ \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \phi} - \partial_{\mu} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \phi)} + \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \phi)} \right] \delta \phi_{\text{local}} \\ &+ \partial_{\mu} \left[ \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \phi)} \delta \phi_{\text{local}} + \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \phi)} \partial_{\nu} (\delta \phi_{\text{local}}) - \partial_{\nu} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \phi)} \delta \phi_{\text{local}} \right] + c.c. \end{split}$$

and since  $\delta \phi_{\text{local}} = \eta \, \delta \phi$  gives us

$$\delta \mathcal{L}_{\text{local}} = \eta \, \delta \mathcal{L} + \partial_{\mu} \eta \, (j^{\mu} - \xi^{\mu} \mathcal{L}) - \partial_{\mu} (\partial_{\nu} \eta \, j^{\mu\nu})$$

which holds for any function  $\eta = \eta(x)$ . Hence, for "appropriate" choices of  $\eta(x)$ , meaning such that it vanishes on the boundary of the region of integration R (localized on a small region), we get

$$\int_{R} d^{d+1}x \, \delta \mathcal{L}_{\text{local}} = \int_{R} d^{d+1}x \, \eta \left[ \delta \mathcal{L} + \partial_{\mu} (\xi^{\mu} \mathcal{L} - j^{\mu}) \right]$$

We also know that

$$\delta S_{\text{local}} = \int_{R} d^{d+1} x \left[ \partial_{\mu} (\xi_{\text{local}}^{\mu} \mathcal{L}) + \delta \mathcal{L}_{\text{local}} \right]$$

with  $\xi_{\text{local}} = \eta \xi$ , so

$$\delta S_{\text{local}} = \int_{R} d^{d+1} x \, \delta \mathcal{L}_{\text{local}} = \int_{R} d^{d+1} x \, \eta \left[ \delta \mathcal{L} + \partial_{\mu} (\xi^{\mu} \mathcal{L} - j^{\mu}) \right].$$

Thus we conclude that for the transformed action  $S_{\epsilon=\epsilon(x)}$ , where we converted  $\epsilon$  from a constant to a function of x, the following identity holds

$$\left. \frac{\delta S_{\epsilon}}{\delta \epsilon} \right|_{\epsilon=0} = -\partial_{\mu} j^{\mu} + \delta \mathcal{L} + \partial_{\mu} (\xi^{\mu} \mathcal{L}).$$

According to 1.10 we also have

$$\left.\frac{\delta S_{\epsilon}}{\delta \epsilon}\right|_{\epsilon=0} = \frac{\delta S}{\delta \phi} \delta \phi + c.c.$$

Now if the action is symmetric with respect to the original global symmetry, i.e.  $S_{\epsilon} = S \quad \forall \epsilon = \text{constant}$ , then relationship 1.8 is true and we get

$$\left. \frac{\delta S_{\epsilon}}{\delta \epsilon} \right|_{\epsilon=0} = -\partial_{\mu} j^{\mu}.$$

The above equation clearly reproduces the previous results 1.11 and 1.12.

### **1.2** Noether currents

It is time to put Noether's Theorem to use by calculating the Noether currents of various symmetries. We will study symmetry transformations for which there is a complex function f = f(x) such that

$$\phi'_{\epsilon}(x'_{\epsilon}) = e^{\epsilon f(x)}\phi(x). \tag{1.14}$$

From eqs 1.5, 1.6 and 1.14 we get

$$\delta\phi(x) = -\xi^{\mu}(x)\partial_{\mu}\phi(x) + f(x)\phi(x)$$

Also those specific symmetries we impose on our Lagrangian will obey the equation

$$J(x', x) = 1,$$

so

$$\mathcal{L}'(x') = \mathcal{L}(x),$$

We will take our Lagrangian to be of the form

$$\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}(\phi, \phi, \partial_i \phi, \partial_i \partial_j \phi, c.c.)$$
(1.15)

where  $\dot{\phi} \equiv \partial_t \phi$ . Then the (Noether) currents for our Lagrangian will be

$$j^{0} = \left[\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \dot{\phi}}\delta\phi + c.c.\right] + \xi^{0}\mathcal{L}$$
(1.16a)

$$j^{i} = \left[\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_{i}\phi)}\delta\phi + \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_{i}\partial_{j}\phi)}\partial_{j}(\delta\phi) - \partial_{j}\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_{i}\partial_{j}\phi)}\delta\phi + c.c.\right] + \xi^{i}\mathcal{L}.$$
 (1.16b)

The approach followed here is, of course, not manifestly covariant at the moment. For instance, the current  $j^{\mu} = (j^0, j^i)$  is not a tensor quantity under general coordinate transformations anymore. This and similar issues will be remedied in Chapter 3 by putting our theory in a more general framework. The conservation law of the current  $j^{\mu} = (j^0, j^i)$  is again

$$\partial_{\mu}j^{\mu} = \partial_t j^0 + \partial_i j^i = 0$$
 on-shell.

Note that the expression  $\partial_{\mu} j^{\mu}$  is again non-covariant, but we will keep using it purely for notational convenience. That is we will continue to use the regular tensor calculus terminology and conventions as a book keeping device.

First is time translation

$$t \to t' = t + c, \quad x^i \to x'^i = x^i, \quad \phi'(x') = \phi(x).$$

We get the  $\epsilon$ -form, or "infinitesimal" form, of the above transformation by setting  $c = \epsilon$ , giving us

$$t \to t' = t + \epsilon, \quad x^i \to x'^i = x^i, \quad \phi'(x') = \phi(x).$$

From the infinitesimal form of time translation we obtain for this symmetry

$$\xi^0 = 1, \quad \xi^i = 0, \quad f = 0.$$

For space translation

$$t \to t' = t$$
,  $x^i \to x'^i = x^i + a^i$ ,  $\phi'(x') = \phi(x)$ 

we set  $a^i = \epsilon \delta^i_k$ , representing space translation in the k-direction, and get the infinitesimal form

$$t \to t' = t, \quad x^i \to x'^i = x^i + \epsilon \delta^i_k, \quad \phi'(x') = \phi(x),$$

which gives us

$$\xi^0 = 0, \quad \xi^i = \delta^i_k, \quad f = 0.$$

Putting it all together as spacetime translation we get

$$\xi^{\mu}_{(\nu)} = \delta^{\mu}_{\nu}, \quad f = 0$$

with  $\nu = 0$  representing translation in the "time"-direction and  $\nu = k$  representing translation in the spatial k-direction. The currents we get from spacetime translations form the energy-momentum tensor  $T^{\mu}_{\ \nu}$ , where  $T^{\mu}_{\ 0}$  is the time translation current and  $T^{\mu}_{\ k}$  is the current for space translation in the k-direction. Explicitly, we see that the energy-momentum tensor is

$$T^{0}_{\nu} = -\left[\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \dot{\phi}}\partial_{\nu}\phi + c.c.\right] + \delta^{0}_{\nu}\mathcal{L}$$
  
$$T^{i}_{\nu} = -\left[\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_{i}\phi)}\partial_{\nu}\phi + \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_{i}\partial_{j}\phi)}\partial_{j}\partial_{\nu}\phi - \partial_{j}\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_{i}\partial_{j}\phi)}\partial_{\nu}\phi + c.c.\right] + \delta^{i}_{\nu}\mathcal{L}$$

and its conservation is written as

$$\partial_{\mu}T^{\mu}_{\ \nu} = 0$$
 on-shell.

The next symmetry we look at is spatial rotation

$$t \to t' = t, \quad x^i \to x'^i = R^i_{\ i} x^i, \quad \phi'(x') = \phi(x).$$

To obtain the infinitesimal form of spatial rotation, we do the following steps. We write  $R^i_{\ j} = R^i_{\ j}(\vec{a})$  for some vector  $\vec{a} \in \mathbb{R}^d$ , using the fact that rotation matrices belong to the Lie group SO(d). Then we take a curve  $\vec{a}(\epsilon) = \epsilon \vec{v} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$  (connected to the identity point) and get

$$R^{i}_{\ j}(\epsilon) \equiv R^{i}_{\ j}(\vec{a}(\epsilon)) = R^{i}_{\ j}(\epsilon \vec{v} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{2})) = R^{i}_{\ j}(\vec{0}) + \epsilon v^{k} \partial_{k} R^{i}_{\ j}(\vec{0}) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{2})$$

or just, in a simpler notation,

$$R^{i}_{\ i}(\epsilon) = \delta^{i}_{i} - \epsilon \Omega^{i}_{\ i} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{2}).$$

Since for any rotation matrix  $R \in SO(d)$  it holds by definition that  $R^T R = I$ , or in index notation

$$R_i^{\ k}\delta_{kl}R_j^l = \delta_{ij} \quad \Rightarrow \quad R_i^{\ k}R_j^l\delta_{kl} = \delta_{ij},$$

by setting  $R = R(\epsilon)$  we find

$$\begin{aligned} R^{k}{}_{i}(\epsilon)R^{l}{}_{j}(\epsilon)\delta_{kl} &= \delta_{ij} \quad \Rightarrow \quad \left(\delta^{k}_{i} - \epsilon\Omega^{k}{}_{i} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{2})\right)\left(\delta^{l}_{j} - \epsilon\Omega^{l}{}_{j} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{2})\right)\delta_{kl} &= \delta_{ij} \\ &\Rightarrow \quad \delta_{ij} - \epsilon(\Omega_{ij} + \Omega_{ji}) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{2}) &= \delta_{ij} \\ &\Rightarrow \quad \Omega_{(ij)} &= 0. \end{aligned}$$

Note that we lowered the index of  $\Omega$  using  $\delta_{ij}$ , i.e.  $\Omega_{ij} = \delta_{ik}\Omega^k_{\ j}$ . In general, latin indices will be raised and lowered using  $\delta^{ij}$  and  $\delta_{ij}$ . The reason for this lies in the fact that our geometry of space for fractons is essentially Newtonian/Eucledian, a matter that will be developed in greater detail later. Now, given that the  $\Omega$ 's are antisymmetric, to get the infinitesimal form of a rotation in the k-l plane, we set  $(\Omega^{kl})_{ij} = 2\delta^k_{[i}\delta^l_{j]} = \delta^k_i\delta^l_j - \delta^k_j\delta^l_i$ , so our rotation takes becomes

$$(R^{kl})^{i}{}_{j}(\epsilon) = \delta^{i}_{j} - \epsilon(\Omega^{kl})^{i}{}_{j} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{2}) = \delta^{i}_{j} - \epsilon\delta^{im}(\Omega^{kl})_{mj} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{2})$$
$$= \delta^{i}_{j} - \epsilon\delta^{im}(\delta^{k}_{m}\delta^{l}_{j} - \delta^{k}_{j}\delta^{l}_{m}) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{2})$$
$$= \delta^{i}_{j} - \epsilon(\delta^{ki}\delta^{l}_{j} - \delta^{k}_{j}\delta^{li}) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{2})$$

or

$$(R^{kl})^i_{\ j}(\epsilon) = \delta^i_j + \epsilon(\delta^k_j \delta^{li} - \delta^{ki} \delta^l_j) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$$

Hence, the infinitesimal form of spatial rotation is

$$t \to t' = t, \quad x^i \to x'^i = x^i + \epsilon (x^k \delta^{li} - x^l \delta^{ki}) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2), \quad \phi'(x') = \phi(x),$$

from which follows that

$$\xi^0 = 0, \quad \xi^i = (x^k \delta^{li} - x^l \delta^{ki}), \quad f = 0.$$

The current for spatial rotation in the k-l plane is calculated to be

$$J^{0}_{\ kl} = x_k T^{0}_{\ l} - x_l T^{0}_{\ k}$$
$$J^{i}_{\ kl} = x_k T^{i}_{\ l} - x_l T^{i}_{\ k} + \left[\partial_k \phi \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_i \partial_l \phi)} - \partial_l \phi \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_i \partial_k \phi)} + c.c.\right]$$

with conservation law

$$\partial_{\mu}J^{\mu}_{\ kl} = 0$$
 on-shell.

Now we study phase rotation

$$\phi'(x) = e^{i\alpha}\phi(x)$$

or, written in a similar way to the previous symmetries,

$$t \to t' = t, \quad x^i \to x'^i = x^i, \quad \phi'(x') = e^{i\alpha}\phi(x).$$

The phase rotation transformation is also called U(1) transformation, because phase rotation is essentially spanned from the elements of the Lie group U(1). To identify the infinitesimal form of the U(1) transformation, we set  $\alpha = \epsilon$  and get

$$t \to t' = t, \quad x^i \to x'^i = x^i, \quad \phi'(x') = e^{i\epsilon}\phi(x)$$

from which is apparent that

$$\xi^0 = 0, \quad \xi^i = 0, \quad f = i.$$

The U(1) current is shown to be

$$J^{0} = i\phi \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \dot{\phi}} + c.c.$$

$$J^{i} = i\phi \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{i}\phi)} + i\partial_{j}\phi \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{i}\partial_{j}\phi)} - i\phi \partial_{j} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{i}\partial_{j}\phi)} + c.c.$$
(1.17)

with conservation law

$$\partial_{\mu}J^{\mu} = 0$$
 on-shell.

For later use, we need the following definition (see 1.13 where  $\delta \phi = i\phi$ )

$$\tilde{J}^{ij} = -i\phi \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_i \partial_j \phi)} + c.c.$$
(1.18)

with the property  $\tilde{J}^{ij} = \tilde{J}^{ji}$ .

Finally, we focus our attention to a more exotic kind of symmetry, the one that characterizes fractons in a fundamental level and so the "star of the show". The dipole transformation is defined by

$$\phi'(x) = e^{i\beta_i x^i}\phi(x)$$

or, using the familiar notation,

$$t \to t' = t, \quad x^i \to x'^i = x^i, \quad \phi'(x') = e^{i\beta_i x^i} \phi(x),$$

where, of course,  $\beta_i \equiv \delta_{ij}\beta^j$  for some vector  $\vec{\beta} \in \mathbb{R}^d$ . After setting  $\beta^i = \epsilon \delta^{ki}$  or, equivalently,  $\beta_i = \epsilon \delta_i^k$ , we get the infinitesimal form of dipole symmetry for the k-direction

$$t \to t' = t, \quad x^i \to x'^i = x^i, \quad \phi'(x') = e^{i\epsilon x^k}\phi(x),$$

from which results that

$$\xi^0 = 0, \quad \xi^i = 0, \quad f = ix^k$$

Using the defined quantity 1.18, we can easily obtain the Noether current for dipole symmetry

$$J^{k0} = x^k J^0$$

$$J^{ki} = x^k J^i - \tilde{J}^{ki}.$$
(1.19)

with conservation of dipole current

$$\partial_{\mu}J^{k\mu} = 0$$
 on-shell,

# Chapter 2

## **Theories with Dipole Symmetry**

### 2.1 Lagrangians with Dipole Symmetry

We are very familiar with theories that are invariant under spacetime translation, spatial rotation (even spacetime/Lorentz rotation) and also U(1) (phase) rotation but dipole symmetric theories are anything but abundant in the literature. So the purpose of this section will be to identify a class of real (as always) Lagrangians that exhibit the desired behavior of dipole symmetry. Again in this chapter we will lean closely to the approach laid out in [64] and will, of course, continue to study Lagrangians of the form 1.15.

We start by considering a Lagrangian that has U(1) and dipole symmetry like in Section 1.2. For both of these symmetries we found that  $\xi^{\mu} = 0$ , so  $\delta \mathcal{L} = 0$  and  $\delta \phi = f \phi$ . Putting these in 1.1 (mind the form 1.15) we have the (off-shell) relation

$$f\phi\frac{\partial\mathcal{L}}{\partial\phi} + \partial_t(f\phi)\frac{\partial\mathcal{L}}{\partial\dot{\phi}} + \partial_i(f\phi)\frac{\partial\mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_i\phi)} + \partial_i\partial_j(f\phi)\frac{\partial\mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_i\partial_j\phi)} + c.c. = 0.$$

For U(1) symmetry, f = i and we get

$$i\phi\frac{\partial\mathcal{L}}{\partial\phi} + i\dot{\phi}\frac{\partial\mathcal{L}}{\partial\dot{\phi}} + i\partial_i\phi\frac{\partial\mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_i\phi)} + i\partial_i\partial_j\phi\frac{\partial\mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_i\partial_j\phi)} + c.c. = 0,$$
(2.1)

while, for dipole symmetry,  $f = ix^k$  and we find

$$i\phi \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_i \phi)} + 2i\partial_j \phi \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_i \partial_j \phi)} + c.c. = 0.$$
(2.2)

Now using 1.17 and 1.19 we get (off-shell)

$$\partial_{\mu}J^{k\mu} = x^k \partial_{\mu}J^{\mu} + J^k - \partial_i \tilde{J}^{ki}.$$

Obviously, given that on-shell we have the conservation laws

$$\partial_{\mu}J^{k\mu} = \partial_{\mu}J^{\mu} = 0$$
 on-shell,

we find the on-shell relationship

$$J^k = \partial_i \tilde{J}^{ki}$$
 on-shell.

We can do even better than this. It can be seen through a bit of algebra that (off-shell)

$$J^{k} - \partial_{i}\tilde{J}^{ki} = i\phi \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_{k}\phi)} + 2i\partial_{i}\phi \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_{k}\partial_{i}\phi)} + c.c.,$$

so for Lagrangians with dipole symmetry it is true that

$$J^k = \partial_i \tilde{J}^{ki}, \tag{2.3}$$

which now holds off-shell as well. We conclude that a Lagrangian that has U(1) symmetry satisfies 2.1, while a Lagrangian with dipole symmetry satisfies 2.2, which can also be written more compactly as in 2.3.

We proceed by taking our Lagrangian to be a polynomial of the field and its derivatives. Most commonly, this is realized in the form

$$\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{K} - \mathcal{V}$$

with a kinetic term  $\mathcal{K} = \mathcal{K}(\phi, \dot{\phi}, c.c.)$  and an interaction term  $\mathcal{V} = \mathcal{V}(\phi, \partial_i \phi, \partial_i \partial_j \phi, c.c.)$  containing no time derivatives of the field. The interaction term is usually of the form

$$\mathcal{V} = \mathcal{V}^{(0)} + \mathcal{V}^{(2)} + \mathcal{V}^{(4)} + \cdots,$$

where  $\mathcal{V}^{(0)}$  is a real (obviously) function of  $\phi^*\phi = |\phi|^2$ , meaning

$$\mathcal{V}^{(0)} = \mathcal{V}^{(0)}(\phi^*\phi),$$

and the  $\mathcal{V}^{(n)}$ 's contain all the *n*-th order in spatial derivatives terms of the Lagrangian with no time derivatives in them. Next we should note that for theories with first order in time equations of motion (like the Schrödinger equation) the kinetic term is written as  $\mathcal{K} = i\phi^*\dot{\phi} + c.c.$ , while for theories second order in time (remember the Klein-Gordon equation) the kinetic term is  $\mathcal{K} = \dot{\phi}^*\dot{\phi}$ . It is clear that both  $\mathcal{K}$  and  $\mathcal{V}^{(0)}$  are by themselves real with U(1) and dipole symmetry.

Remembering that we demand, of course, our Lagrangian to be real and U(1) symmetric, a fairly general choice for  $\mathcal{V}^{(2)}$  is

$$\mathcal{V}^{(2)} = a\phi^{*2}\partial^i\phi\partial_i\phi + b\phi^*\partial^i\partial_i\phi + c\partial^i\phi^*\partial_i\phi + c.c., \qquad (2.4)$$

where a, b and c are complex functions of  $\phi^* \phi$ . If we expand the above expression fully we get

$$\mathcal{V}^{(2)} = (a\phi^{*2}\partial^i\phi\partial_i\phi + a^*\phi^2\partial^i\phi^*\partial_i\phi^*) + (b\phi^*\partial^i\partial_i\phi + b^*\phi\partial^i\partial_i\phi^*) + d\partial^i\phi^*\partial_i\phi,$$

where d is a real function of  $\phi^*\phi$ . Now, given that we want  $\mathcal{V}^{(2)}$  to be dipole symmetric, we essentially impose on it the condition 2.2. Putting the above equation in 2.2 by setting  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{V}^{(2)}$  we find the following constraint

$$2ia|\phi|^2\phi^*\partial_i\phi + 2ib\phi^*\partial_i\phi + id\partial_i\phi^*\phi + c.c. = 0.$$

By expanding this equation we can see that it can be rewritten in an equivalent way as

$$(2ia|\phi|^2 + 2ib - id)\phi^*\partial_i\phi + c.c. = 0.$$

We can extract a solution to this constraint equation easily by taking the first term to vanish, which gives us

$$b = -a|\phi|^2 + \frac{d}{2},$$

so

$$\mathcal{V}^{(2)} = \left[a\phi^{*2}(\partial^i\phi\partial_i\phi - \phi\partial^i\partial_i\phi) + c.c.\right] + d\left(\partial^i\phi^*\partial_i\phi + \frac{1}{2}\phi^*\partial^i\partial_i\phi + \frac{1}{2}\phi\partial^i\partial_i\phi^*\right).$$

For this solution, after defining the new quantities

$$X_{ij} \equiv \partial_i \phi \partial_j \phi - \phi \partial_i \partial_j \phi$$
$$Y_{ij} \equiv \partial_i \phi^* \partial_j \phi + \phi^* \partial_i \partial_j \phi$$

and renaming  $d \rightarrow 2b$ , the Lagrangian term 2.4 becomes

$$\mathcal{V}^{(2)} = (a\phi^{*2}X^{i}{}_{i} + c.c.) + b(Y^{i}{}_{i} + c.c.)$$

with a a complex and b a real function of  $\phi^* \phi$ . We can, indeed, check that the term  $\mathcal{V}^{(2)}$  is dipole symmetric. By doing a (finite) dipole transformation

$$\phi \to e^{i\beta_i x^i} \phi$$

we find

$$\begin{aligned} X_{ij} &\to e^{i2\beta_i x^i} X_{ij} \\ Y_{ij} &\to Y_{ij} + i\beta_j (\phi^* \partial_i \phi + c.c.), \end{aligned}$$

which leads to

$$\mathcal{V}^{(2)} \to \mathcal{V}^{(2)}$$

Using similar techniques to the above we could find a general form for the Lagrangian term  $\mathcal{V}^{(4)}$ . However, we will not dedicate our efforts to finding a general choice for  $\mathcal{V}^{(4)}$ , but we will use the helpful mathematical object

$$X_{ij} = \partial_i \phi \partial_j \phi - \phi \partial_i \partial_j \phi$$

we have already defined and its transformation under a dipole transformation

$$X_{ij} \to e^{i2\beta_i x^i} X_{ij}$$

to construct a dipole symmetric term that is 4th order in spatial derivatives (and no time derivatives)

$$\mathcal{V}^{(4)} = \kappa(X^{ij})^* X_{ij} + \lambda(X^i{}_i)^* X^j{}_j$$

with  $\kappa$  and  $\lambda$  real constants.

If we take  $\mathcal{K} = i\phi^*\dot{\phi} + c.c.$ ,  $\mathcal{V}^{(0)} = m^2|\phi|^2$ ,  $\mathcal{V}^{(2)} = 0$  and  $\mathcal{V}^{(4)} = \kappa(X^{ij})^*X_{ij} + \lambda(X^i_i)^*X^j_j$  we get a Lagrangian of the form

$$\mathcal{L} = (i\phi^* \dot{\phi} + c.c.) - m^2 |\phi|^2 - \kappa (X^{ij})^* X_{ij} - \lambda (X^i_i)^* X^j_j$$

and for  $\mathcal{K}=\dot{\phi}^{*}\dot{\phi}$ 

$$\mathcal{L} = \dot{\phi}^* \dot{\phi} - m^2 |\phi|^2 - \kappa (X^{ij})^* X_{ij} - \lambda (X^i_i)^* X^j_j$$

where m is the mass parameter of our scalar field  $\phi$ . Similar expressions have appeared for field theory descriptions of fractons in [50, 66, 13, 67, 64].

### 2.2 Symmetry Algebra

In this section we will calculate the symmetry algebra of our symmetries. Given a Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}(\phi, \dot{\phi}, \partial_i \phi, \partial_i \partial_j \phi, c.c.)$  we can define the conjugate momenta

$$\pi \equiv \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \dot{\phi}} \quad ext{and} \quad \pi^* \equiv \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \dot{\phi}^*}$$

and we can see that the conjugate momenta are functions of the form

$$\pi = \pi(\phi, \dot{\phi}, \partial_i \phi, \partial_i \partial_j \phi, c.c.)$$
$$\pi^* = \pi^*(\phi, \dot{\phi}, \partial_i \phi, \partial_i \partial_j \phi, c.c.)$$

as well. By assuming the ability to invert these functions with respect to the "velocity" fields  $\dot{\phi}$  and  $\dot{\phi}^*$  and getting relations of the form

$$\phi = \phi(\phi, \partial_i \phi, \partial_i \partial_j \phi, \pi, c.c.) \tag{2.5}$$

$$\dot{\phi}^* = \dot{\phi}^*(\phi, \partial_i \phi, \partial_i \partial_j \phi, \pi, c.c.) \tag{2.6}$$

we are ready to perform a Legendre transformation to our Lagrangian (field density)  $\mathcal{L}$  and get its corresponding Hamiltonian (field density)  $\mathcal{H}$  defined as

$$\mathcal{H} = (\pi \dot{\phi} + \pi^* \dot{\phi}^*) - \mathcal{L}.$$

Note that here  $\pi$  and  $\pi^*$  play the role of independent variables, while  $\dot{\phi}$  and  $\dot{\phi}^*$  have become the dependent variables (functions) of 2.5. We have also set the functions  $\dot{\phi}$  and  $\dot{\phi}^*$  in the Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L}$  and made it a function of the form

$$\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}(\phi, \partial_i \phi, \partial_i \partial_j \phi, \pi, c.c.),$$

so the Hamiltonian is actually defined as

$$\mathcal{H} = \mathcal{H}(\phi, \partial_i \phi, \partial_i \partial_j \phi, \pi, c.c.).$$

From the entire procedure it is now apparent why our initial Lagrangian did not depend on terms like  $\partial_i \dot{\phi}$  and  $\ddot{\phi}$ , i.e. derivatives of  $\dot{\phi}$ .

We will now try to extend the usual Poisson brackets definition of particle mechanics to a suitable definition for fields. See also [54, 53, 68]. In particle mechanics we worked with the phase space coordinates  $\vec{q} = \{q^i\}$  and  $\vec{p} = \{p_i\}$  with i = 1, ..., n, so for functions  $f = f(\vec{q}, \vec{p})$  and  $g = g(\vec{q}, \vec{p})$  we defined their Poisson bracket as

$$\{f,g\}(\vec{q},\vec{p}) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \left( \frac{\partial f(\vec{q},\vec{p})}{\partial q^{i}} \frac{\partial g(\vec{q},\vec{p})}{\partial p_{i}} - \frac{\partial f(\vec{q},\vec{p})}{\partial p_{i}} \frac{\partial g(\vec{q},\vec{p})}{\partial q^{i}} \right).$$

In field theory the discrete finite index  $i \in \{1, ..., n\} \subset \mathbb{N}$  is replaced by the continuous space index  $\vec{x} \in \mathbb{R}^d$  and another discrete finite index  $r \in \{1, ..., k\} \subset \mathbb{N}$ , i.e.  $i \to \{\vec{x}, r\}$ , and the new quantities of interest are now  $\vec{\phi} = \{\phi^r(\vec{x})\}$  and  $\vec{\pi} = \{\pi_r(\vec{x})\}$ . So for functionals  $F = F[\vec{\phi}, \vec{\pi}]$  and  $G = G[\vec{\phi}, \vec{\pi}]$  we define

$$\{F,G\}[\vec{\phi},\vec{\pi}] = \int d^d x \, \sum_{r=1}^k \left( \frac{\delta F[\vec{\phi},\vec{\pi}]}{\delta \phi^r(\vec{x})} \frac{\delta G[\vec{\phi},\vec{\pi}]}{\delta \pi_r(\vec{x})} - \frac{\delta F[\vec{\phi},\vec{\pi}]}{\delta \pi_r(\vec{x})} \frac{\partial G[\vec{\phi},\vec{\pi}]}{\delta \phi^r(\vec{x})} \right)$$

Since

$$rac{\delta \phi^r(ec x)}{\delta \phi^s(ec y)} = \delta^r_s \delta(ec x - ec y) \quad ext{and} \quad rac{\delta \phi^r(ec x)}{\delta \pi^s(ec y)} = 0,$$

we can show for any functional  $F = F[\vec{\phi}, \vec{\pi}]$  that, using a simplified obvious notation,

$$\{\phi^r(\vec{x}), F\} = \frac{\delta F}{\delta \pi_r(\vec{x})}.$$

Similarly, we can see that

$$\{\pi_r(\vec{x}), F\} = -\frac{\delta F}{\delta \phi^r(\vec{x})}$$

If we had functionals of the form

$$F[ec{\phi},ec{\pi}] = \int d^d y \, \mathcal{F}(ec{y})[ec{\phi},ec{\pi}],$$

then it is true that

$$\frac{\delta F[\vec{\phi}, \vec{\pi}]}{\partial \phi^r(\vec{x})} = \int d^d y \, \frac{\delta \mathcal{F}(\vec{y})[\vec{\phi}, \vec{\pi}]}{\delta \phi^r(\vec{x})}$$

(and similarly for  $\pi_r(\vec{x})$ ). For F and G of the above form we can prove that their Poisson brackets become

$$\{F,G\}[\vec{\phi},\vec{\pi}] = \int d^d x \int d^d y \, \{\mathcal{F}(\vec{x}),\mathcal{G}(\vec{y})\}[\vec{\phi},\vec{\pi}].$$

In using the preceding equation we often have to also make use of the following easily proven relationships

$$\{\phi^r(\vec{x}), \pi_s(\vec{y})\} = \delta^r_s \delta(\vec{x} - \vec{y}), \quad \{\phi^r(\vec{x}), \phi^s(\vec{y})\} = 0, \quad \{\pi_r(\vec{x}), \pi_s(\vec{y})\} = 0.$$

In our dynamical complex scalar field theory with dynamical variables  $\phi(t)(\vec{x}) \equiv \phi(t, \vec{x}) = \phi(x)$ ,  $\phi^*(t)(\vec{x}) \equiv \phi^*(t, \vec{x}) = \phi^*(x)$ ,  $\pi(t)(\vec{x}) \equiv \pi(t, \vec{x}) = \pi(x)$  and  $\pi^*(t)(\vec{x}) \equiv \pi^*(t, \vec{x})$ , in order to use these time-dependent functions of space in the above Poisson bracket we write

$$\begin{split} \{F,G\}[\phi(t),\pi(t),c.c.] &= \int d^d x \, \left( \frac{\delta F[\phi(t),\pi(t),c.c.]}{\delta \phi^r(t,\vec{x})} \frac{\delta G[\phi(t),\pi(t),c.c.]}{\delta \pi_r(t,\vec{x})} - \frac{\delta F[\phi(t),\pi(t),c.c.]}{\delta \pi_r(t,\vec{x})} \frac{\partial G[\phi(t),\pi(t),c.c.]}{\delta \phi^r(t,\vec{x})} \right) + \\ &+ \int d^d x \, \left( \frac{\delta F[\phi(t),\pi(t),c.c.]}{\delta \phi^{*r}(t,\vec{x})} \frac{\delta G[\phi(t),\pi(t),c.c.]}{\delta \pi_r^*(t,\vec{x})} - \frac{\delta F[\phi(t),\pi(t),c.c.]}{\delta \pi_r^*(t,\vec{x})} \frac{\partial G[\phi(t),\pi(t),c.c.]}{\delta \phi^{*r}(t,\vec{x})} \right). \end{split}$$

In this formalism, it is apparent that the following equations hold (simplifying the notation)

$$\{\phi(t,\vec{x}),F\} = \frac{\delta F}{\delta\pi(t,\vec{x})} \qquad \{\pi(t,\vec{x}),F\} = -\frac{\delta F}{\delta\phi(t,\vec{x})} \\ \{\phi^*(t,\vec{x}),F\} = \frac{\delta F}{\delta\pi^*(t,\vec{x})} \qquad \{\pi^*(t,\vec{x}),F\} = -\frac{\delta F}{\delta\phi^*(t,\vec{x})}.$$

Again for functionals of the form

$$F(\tau)[\phi(t), \pi(t), c.c.] = \int d^d y \,\mathcal{F}(\tau, \vec{y})[\phi(t), \pi(t), c.c.]$$

we get

$$\frac{\delta F(\tau)[\phi(t), \pi(t), c.c.]}{\delta \phi(t, \vec{x})} = \int d^d y \, \frac{\delta \mathcal{F}(\tau, \vec{y})[\phi(t), \pi(t), c.c.]}{\delta \phi(t, \vec{x})}$$

(similarly for  $\pi$ ,  $\phi^*$  and  $\pi^*$ ), hence for functionals  $F(\tau)$  and  $G(\tau)$  of that form their Poisson brackets become

$$\{F(\tau), G(\tau)\}[\phi(t), \pi(t), c.c.] = \int d^d x \int d^d y \,\{\mathcal{F}(\tau, \vec{x}), \mathcal{G}(\tau, \vec{y})\}[\phi(t), \pi(t), c.c.].$$

For the above calculation we will need the relationships

$$\{\phi(t, \vec{x}), \pi(t, \vec{y})\} = \{\phi^*(t, \vec{x}), \pi^*(t, \vec{y})\} = \delta(\vec{x} - \vec{y}), \\ \{\phi(t, \vec{x}), \phi^*(t, \vec{y})\} = \{\pi(t, \vec{x}), \pi^*(t, \vec{y})\} = \\ = \{\phi(t, \vec{x}), \pi^*(t, \vec{y})\} = \{\phi^*(t, \vec{x}), \pi(t, \vec{y})\} = 0.$$

Before proceeding, we need to take a look at the Lagrangian  $L(t)[\phi(t), \dot{\phi}(t), c.c.] = \int d^d x \mathcal{L}(t, \vec{x})[\phi(t), \dot{\phi}(t), c.c.]$  and the Hamiltonian  $H(t)[\phi(t), \pi(t), c.c.] = \int d^d x \mathcal{H}[\phi(t), \pi(t), c.c.]$ . We can see that (simplified notation again)

$$\pi(t, \vec{x}) = rac{\delta L(t)}{\delta \dot{\phi}(t, \vec{x})} \quad ext{and} \quad \pi^*(t, \vec{x}) = rac{\delta L(t)}{\delta \dot{\phi}^*(t, \vec{x})}.$$

For on-shell fields  $\phi$  the Euler-Lagrange equations can be rewritten as

$$\dot{\pi}(t,\vec{x}) = \frac{\delta L(t)}{\delta \phi(t,\vec{x})}$$
 and  $\dot{\pi}^*(t,\vec{x}) = \frac{\delta L(t)}{\delta \phi^*(t,\vec{x})}$  on-shell.

Now we vary the Hamiltonian

$$H = \int d^d x \,\mathcal{H} = \int d^d x \,(\pi \dot{\phi} + \pi^* \dot{\phi}^*) - L$$

and get

$$\delta H = \int d^d x \, \left( \delta \pi \dot{\phi} + \pi \delta \dot{\phi} + \delta \pi^* \dot{\phi}^* + \pi^* \delta \dot{\phi}^* \right) - \\ - \int d^d x \, \left( \frac{\delta L}{\delta \phi} \delta \phi + \frac{\delta L}{\delta \phi^*} \delta \phi^* + \frac{\delta L}{\delta \dot{\phi}} \delta \dot{\phi} + \frac{\delta L}{\delta \dot{\phi}^*} \delta \dot{\phi}^* \right),$$

or

$$\delta H = \int d^d x \, \left[ \left( -\frac{\delta L}{\delta \phi} \delta \phi + \dot{\phi} \delta \pi \right) + \left( -\frac{\delta L}{\delta \phi^*} \delta \phi^* + \dot{\phi}^* \delta \pi^* \right) \right]$$

This means that

$$\dot{\phi}(t,\vec{x}) = \frac{\delta H(t)}{\delta \pi(t,\vec{x})} \qquad \qquad \frac{\delta L(t)}{\delta \phi(t,\vec{x})} = -\frac{\delta H(t)}{\delta \phi(t,\vec{x})}$$
$$\dot{\phi}^*(t,\vec{x}) = \frac{\delta H(t)}{\delta \pi^*(t,\vec{x})} \qquad \qquad \frac{\delta L(t)}{\delta \phi^*(t,\vec{x})} = -\frac{\delta H(t)}{\delta \phi^*(t,\vec{x})}$$

For on-shell fields  $\phi$  we get

$$\dot{\pi}(t,\vec{x}) = -\frac{\delta H(t)}{\delta \phi(t,\vec{x})} \quad \text{and} \quad \dot{\pi}^*(t,\vec{x}) = -\frac{\delta H(t)}{\delta \phi^*(t,\vec{x})} \quad \text{on-shell}.$$

Thus the Euler-Lagrange equations for on-shell fields  $\phi$  in the Lagrangian formalism become Hamilton's equations of motion in the Hamiltonian formalism

$$\dot{\phi}(t,\vec{x}) = \frac{\delta H(t)}{\delta \pi(t,\vec{x})} \qquad \dot{\pi}(t,\vec{x}) = -\frac{\delta H(t)}{\delta \phi(t,\vec{x})}$$
$$\dot{\phi}^*(t,\vec{x}) = \frac{\delta H(t)}{\delta \pi^*(t,\vec{x})} \qquad \dot{\pi}^*(t,\vec{x}) = -\frac{\delta H(t)}{\delta \phi^*(t,\vec{x})}.$$

If we have a functional of the form  $F(t) = F(t)[\phi(t), \pi(t), c.c.]$ , then we can show that for on-shell fields  $\phi$ 

$$\dot{F}(t) = \{F(t), H(t)\} + \frac{\partial F(t)}{\partial t}$$
 on-shell.

Looking back at the currents 1.16 we see that they are of the form  $j^{\mu} = j^{\mu}(t, \vec{x})[\phi(t), \pi(t), c.c.]$ , so the corresponding charge is

$$Q(t) = Q(t)[\phi(t), \pi(t), c.c.] = \int d^d x \, j^0(t, \vec{x})[\phi(t), \pi(t), c.c.].$$

In particular, from 1.7 and 1.16a we have

$$Q(t) = \int d^d x \left[ (\pi \delta \phi + \pi^* \delta \phi^*) + \xi^0 \mathcal{L} \right]$$

with

$$\delta\phi = -\xi^0 \dot{\phi} - \xi^i \partial_i \phi + \mathcal{K}[\phi],$$

so we can prove that (again see [54, 53, 68])

$$\{\phi(t, \vec{x}), Q(t)\} = \delta\phi(t, \vec{x}), \qquad \{\phi^*(t, \vec{x}), Q(t)\} = \delta\phi^*(t, \vec{x}).$$

Again we have the on-shell equation

$$\dot{Q}(t) = \{Q(t), H(t)\} + \frac{\partial Q(t)}{\partial t}$$
 on-shell. (2.7)

For the transformations we studied in Section 1.2 we had  $\xi^{\mu} = \xi^{\mu}(\vec{x})$  and  $f = f(\vec{x})$ , which means that  $\delta \phi = \delta \phi(\vec{x})[\phi(t), \pi(t), c.c]$ . Also for our Lagrangians  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}(\phi, \dot{\phi}, \partial_i \phi, \partial_i \partial_j \phi, c.c.)$ it is apparently true that  $\mathcal{L}(t, \vec{x}) = \mathcal{L}(\vec{x})[\phi(t), \pi(t), c.c]$ . Putting these together we conclude that the charges of those transformations are of the form  $Q(t) = Q[\phi(t), \pi(t), c.c.]$ and thus  $\partial Q(t)/\partial t = 0$ . Now given the fact that the transformations we studied in Section 1.2 are all symmetries, then  $\dot{Q}(t) = 0$  on-shell. These facts hold true for our Hamiltonian as well, i.e.  $H(t) = H[\phi(t), \pi(t), c.c.]$ , so  $\partial H(t)/\partial t = 0$ , and from 2.7 we can deduce that  $\dot{H}(t) = 0$  on-shell. This similarity is expected, since, as we will see below, the Hamiltonian is, up to a constant multiplicative factor, the charge of time-translation, a symmetry of our Lagrangian. Summarizing we have for our transformations

$$\frac{\partial Q(t)}{\partial t} = \frac{\partial H(t)}{\partial t} = 0$$

and because they are symmetries they satisfy the on-shell relations

$$\dot{Q}(t) = \dot{H}(t) = 0$$
 on-shell.

Hence, from 2.7 we find that

$$\{Q(t), H(t)\} = 0$$
 on-shell

for the charge of any of our symmetries.

Since, in general,  $Q(t) = Q(t)[\phi(t), \pi(t), c.c.]$ , charges of transformations are eligible to put in Poisson brackets. From Section 1.2 we see that the charges of our studied symmetries are, up to a multiplicative factor,

$$H = \int d^d x \,\mathcal{H} \tag{2.8a}$$

$$P_i = \int d^d x \, \mathcal{P}_i \tag{2.8b}$$

$$M_{ij} = -\int d^d x \left( x_i \mathcal{P}_j - x_j \mathcal{P}_i \right)$$
(2.8c)

$$Q^{(0)} = \int d^d x \, J^0 \tag{2.8d}$$

$$D_i = \int d^d x \, x_i J^0 \tag{2.8e}$$

with U(1) charge density

$$J^0 = i(\phi\pi - \phi^*\pi^*)$$

and momentum density

$$\mathcal{P}_i \equiv i(\partial_i \phi \pi + \partial_i \phi^* \pi^*).$$

In equations 2.8a to 2.8e we have the energy charge for time translation, the momentum charge for spatial translation, the angular momentum charge for spatial rotation, the U(1) charge for U(1) phase rotation and the dipole charge for the dipole transformation, respectively. These charges Q are conserved for on-shell fields  $\phi$ , i.e.

$$Q = \text{constant}$$
 on-shell,

since they are charges of symmetries. Additionally, we know that the on-shell Poisson bracket of the Hamiltonian H with any of the above symmetry charges Q vanishes, meaning

$$\{Q, H\} = 0$$
 on-shell.

Now we are ready to find the Poisson bracket algebra of our charges. After many calculations we finally find

$$\{M_{ij}, M_{kl}\} = i(\delta_{ik}M_{jl} - \delta_{jk}M_{il} - \delta_{il}M_{jk} + \delta_{jl}M_{ik})$$
(2.9a)

$$\{M_{ij}, P_k\} = i(\delta_{ik}P_j - \delta_{jk}P_i)$$
(2.9b)

$$\{M_{ij}, D_k\} = i(\delta_{ik}D_j - \delta_{jk}D_i)$$
(2.9c)

$$\{P_i, D_j\} = i\delta_{ij}Q^{(0)} \tag{2.9d}$$

with the rest vanishing. Actually, as already noted above, the Poisson brackets of H with the other charges vanish only on-shell. For specific Hamiltonians this could even be true off-shell. An example would be to take  $\mathcal{L} = \dot{\phi}^* \dot{\phi} - \kappa (X^{ij})^* X_{ij} - \lambda (X^i_i)^* X^j_j$  as our Lagrangian, which would give the Hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H} = \pi^* \pi + \kappa (X^{ij})^* X_{ij} + \lambda (X^i_i)^* X^j_j$ .

For a continuous transformation  $x \to x'$ ,  $\phi(x) \to \phi'(x')$  with *infinitesimal version*  $x'_{\epsilon}(x), \phi'_{\epsilon}(x') = \mathcal{T}_{\epsilon}[\phi](x_{\epsilon}(x'))$  we had for the transformed field  $\phi'_{\epsilon}$ 

$$\phi'_{\epsilon}(x) = \phi(x) + \epsilon \delta \phi(x) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2), \qquad (2.10)$$

where

$$\delta\phi(x) = -\xi^{\mu}(x)\partial_{\mu}\phi(x) + \mathcal{K}[\phi](x).$$
(2.11)

We can define the generator of the transformation as the operator  $\delta$  that when it acts on fields  $\phi$  gives

$$\delta(\phi) = \delta\phi = -\xi^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}\phi + \mathcal{K}[\phi],$$

meaning

$$\delta = -\xi^{\mu}\partial_{\mu} + \mathcal{K}.$$

Actually, the generator is again defined up to a constant multiplicative factor, as is the charge. For more information on transformation generators see [69, 70, 71, 56, 72, 68, 63, 59, 58, 57]. For more mathematical exposition of Lie Groups and Lie Algebras see [73, 74, 75, 76].

We can now do for the generators the same thing we did for our symmetry transformations. We will denote the generator of a transformation as we did for its corresponding charge. Going again back to Section 1.2 we find that the generators of our studied symmetry transformations are

$$H = i\partial_t \tag{2.12a}$$

$$P_i = i\partial_i \tag{2.12b}$$

$$M_{ij} = -(x_i P_j - x_j P_i) \tag{2.12c}$$

$$Q^{(0)} = 1 \tag{2.12d}$$

$$D_i = x_i = x_i Q^{(0)} (2.12e)$$

and the commutator algebra of our generators is

$$[M_{ij}, M_{kl}] = i(\delta_{ik}M_{jl} - \delta_{jk}M_{il} - \delta_{il}M_{jk} + \delta_{jl}M_{ik})$$
(2.13a)

$$[M_{ij}, P_k] = i(\delta_{ik}P_j - \delta_{jk}P_i)$$
(2.13b)

$$[M_{ij}, D_k] = i(\delta_{ik}D_j - \delta_{jk}D_i)$$
(2.13c)

$$[P_i, D_j] = i\delta_{ij}Q^{(0)} \tag{2.13d}$$

with the rest vanishing. Notice that the generators and the charges satisfy the same symmetry algebra, as was expected given the mutual mathematical correspondence to each other. This time, however, the vanishing of the generator H with the rest of the generators happens in general, not only on-shell. Actually, there is no explicit reference to the fields  $\phi$  in the form of the generators. The only dependence of the generators on the fields  $\phi$  is that the later constitute their domain of definition as functions and that the functional form of the generators originates in how these fields were transformed infinitesimally. For these reasons it is also clear why our generators are independent of time, something true for charges only on-shell. We are starting to see how going away from a field-centric description to a field independent description is characterized by many advantages. For instance, with generators we managed to find the symmetry algebra of our fracton theory without any reference to the Lagrangian or Hamiltonian formalism. We only needed to know the required symmetries of our theory. Also the calculations needed in using generators are much less cumbersome with much less background details than with charges.

#### 2.3 Gauging procedure

We will now introduce the basic concepts needed to pass from a description based on dynamical matter fields  $\phi$  to a description based on new auxiliary non-dynamical fields, usually called *background fields*. This is done through the very commonly used technique of the gauging procedure. For more information on gauging see [72, 57, 63, 58]. We will start by describing the gauging procedure for our original Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L}^{(0)} = \mathcal{L}^{(0)}(\phi, \dot{\phi}, \partial_i \phi, \partial_i \partial_j \phi, c.c.)$  with corresponding original action

$$S^{(0)} = S^{(0)}[\phi, \phi^*] = \int d^{d+1}x \,\mathcal{L}^{(0)}(x)[\phi, \phi^*].$$

We take our original action  $S^{(0)}$  to be symmetric under a global U(1) phase rotation

$$\phi'(x) = e^{-i\alpha}\phi(x)$$

This means that the action  $S^{(0)} = S^{(0)}[\phi, \phi^*]$  is invariant under U(1) transformation, so

$$\mathcal{L}^{(0)}(\phi'(x), \dot{\phi}'(x), \partial_i \phi'(x), \partial_i \partial_j \phi'(x), c.c.) = \mathcal{L}^{(0)}(\phi(x), \dot{\phi}(x), \partial_i \phi(x), \partial_i \partial_j \phi(x), c.c.),$$

meaning  $\mathcal{L}^{(0)}$  is invariant under U(1) too. In the infinitesimal version

$$\phi_{\epsilon}'(x) = e^{-i\epsilon}\phi(x) = \phi(x) - i\epsilon\phi(x) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$$

we get  $\delta \mathcal{L}^{(0)} = 0$ , so  $\delta S^{(0)} = 0$ . If we transform our field  $\phi$  with a local U(1) phase rotation

$$\phi'(x) = e^{-i\alpha(x)}\phi(x)$$

then our Lagrangian and action are not necessarily symmetric, so

$$\mathcal{L}^{(0)}(\phi'(x), \dot{\phi}'(x), \partial_i \phi'(x), \partial_i \partial_j \phi'(x), c.c.) \neq \mathcal{L}^{(0)}(\phi(x), \dot{\phi}(x), \partial_i \phi(x), \partial_i \partial_j \phi(x), c.c.).$$

According to Sections 1.1 and 1.2, in the infinitesimal form

$$\phi'_{\epsilon}(x) = e^{i\epsilon\Lambda(x)}\phi(x) = \phi(x) - i\epsilon\Lambda(x)\phi(x) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$$

we find

$$\delta \mathcal{L}^{(0)} = -\partial_{\mu}\Lambda J^{\mu} + \partial_i(\partial_j\Lambda \tilde{J}^{ij})$$

or

$$\delta \mathcal{L}^{(0)} = -J^0 \partial_t \Lambda - (J^i - \partial_j \tilde{J}^{ji}) \partial_i \Lambda + \tilde{J}^{ij} \partial_i \partial_j \Lambda.$$
(2.14)

To make our action symmetric under a local U(1) phase rotation, we should also make our Lagrangian invariant under it. To achieve this we must create a new Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L}$  with additional fields, the gauge fields, that also transform under a local U(1) phase rotation in such a way so that the new Lagrangian is invariant. This means that our goal is to add new terms to our original Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L}^{(0)}$  such that the final Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies  $\delta \mathcal{L} = 0$  under a local U(1) phase rotation. From equation 2.14 we see that our first step should be to add a term that counteracts the non-vanishing objects in  $\delta \mathcal{L}^{(0)}$ . We take this term to be first order in the new gauge fields and denote it  $\mathcal{L}^{(1)}$ . In particular, we define it as

$$\mathcal{L}^{(1)} = J^0 A_t + (J^i - \partial_j \tilde{J}^{ji}) A_i + \frac{1}{2} \tilde{J}^{ij} a_{ij}$$

and say that the "currents"  $J^0$ ,  $J^i - \partial_j \tilde{J}^{ji}$  and  $\tilde{J}^{ij}$  are coupled with the gauge fields  $A_t$ ,  $A_i$ and  $a_{ij}$ , respectively. Here the gauge field  $a_{ij}$  is symmetric, i.e.  $a_{ij} = a_{ji}$ . Under a local U(1) transformation we have

$$\delta \mathcal{L}^{(1)} = J^0 \delta A_t + (J^i - \partial_j \tilde{J}^{ji}) \, \delta A_i + \frac{1}{2} \tilde{J}^{ij} \delta a_{ij} + \delta_\phi \mathcal{L}^{(1)},$$

where  $\delta_{\phi} \mathcal{L}^{(1)}$  is the infinitesimal change to  $\mathcal{L}^{(1)}$  due to the change induced to the fields  $\phi$ . To counteract  $\delta \mathcal{L}^{(0)}$  in 2.14 we demand the gauge fields transform as

$$A_t \to A_t + \partial_t \Lambda, \quad A_i \to A_i + \partial_i \Lambda \quad \text{and} \quad a_{ij} \to a_{ij} - 2\partial_i \partial_j \Lambda$$

with gauge parameter  $\Lambda = \Lambda(x)$ , which gives

$$\delta \mathcal{L}^{(1)} = -\delta \mathcal{L}^{(0)} + \delta_{\phi} \mathcal{L}^{(1)}$$

$$\delta(\mathcal{L}^{(0)} + \mathcal{L}^{(1)}) = \delta\mathcal{L}^{(0)} + \delta\mathcal{L}^{(1)} = \delta_{\phi}\mathcal{L}^{(1)}$$

We managed to construct a new Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L}^{(0)} + \mathcal{L}^{(1)}$  that is still not invariant under local U(1) phase rotations. The next step is to add to our Lagrangian another term  $\mathcal{L}^{(2)}$ that is second order in the gauge fields. Using this iterative gauging procedure we will eventually end up with our final Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}^{(0)} + \mathcal{L}^{(1)} + \cdots + \mathcal{L}^{(n)}$  that will be invariant under local U(1) phase rotations, i.e.  $\delta \mathcal{L} = 0$  for any  $\Lambda = \Lambda(x)$ . A similar discussion of this procedure can be found in Section 3.3 of [57]. For more applications of gauge theory on fractons see [66, 77, 78, 79].

Let us denote by  $\Phi$  all the matter fields of a theory (like  $\Phi = (\phi, \phi^*)$ ) and by A all of its gauge fields (like  $A = (A_t, A_i, a_{ij})$ ). What we have managed with gauging our theory is adding to the original action  $S^{(0)}[\Phi]$  a new term  $\tilde{S}[\Phi; A]$  such that the total action  $S[\Phi; A] = S^{(0)}[\Phi] + \tilde{S}[\Phi; A]$  is invariant under any local U(1) phase rotation. Here, since U(1) phase rotation is an internal symmetry of our physical system, meaning x' = x and  $\xi^{\mu} = 0$ , we have

$$0 = \delta S = \int d^{d+1}x \, \left(\frac{\delta S}{\delta \Phi_k} \delta \Phi_k + \frac{\delta S}{\delta A_l} \delta A_l\right) = \delta_{\Phi} S + \delta_A S_A$$

hence

$$\delta_{\Phi}S[\Phi;A] = -\delta_A S[\Phi;A]. \tag{2.15}$$

If we choose fields  $\Phi$  that are on-shell with respect to the total action S, meaning

$$\frac{\delta S}{\delta \Phi_k} = 0$$

with the gauge fields A left arbitrary, we get

$$\delta_{\Phi}S[\Phi; A] = 0$$
 on-shell,

so from 2.15 we find the on-shell equation

$$\delta_A S[\Phi; A] = \int d^{d+1}x \, \frac{\delta S}{\delta A_l} \delta A_l = 0 \quad \text{on-shell},$$

where the gauge fields A are free to be chosen by us and the  $\delta A$  are defined for our specific local symmetry transformation. This way get a new current-like quantities that are conserved on-shell. We can even get back our original currents by setting A = 0 in the above, which gives

$$\delta_A S[\Phi; A]|_{A=0} = \delta_A S^{(1)}[\Phi; A]|_{A=0} = \int d^{d+1}x \,\delta_A \mathcal{L}^{(1)} = -\int d^{d+1}x \,\delta\mathcal{L}^{(0)} = 0 \quad \text{on-shell}$$

so

In the above example we have

$$\begin{split} \delta_A S[\Phi; A]|_{A=0} &= \int d^{d+1} x \left( J^0 \partial_t \Lambda + \left( J^i - \partial_j \tilde{J}^{ji} \right) \partial_i \Lambda - \tilde{J}^{ij} \partial_i \partial_j \Lambda \right) \\ &= \int d^{d+1} x \left( -\partial_t J^0 \Lambda - \partial_i (J^i - \partial_j \tilde{J}^{ji}) \Lambda - \partial_i \partial_j \tilde{J}^{ij} \Lambda \right) \\ &= -\int d^{d+1} x \, \partial_\mu J^\mu \Lambda = 0 \quad \text{on-shell} \end{split}$$

for any  $\Lambda = \Lambda(x)$  and we get back the conservation law

 $\partial_{\mu}J^{\mu} = 0$  on-shell.

We see that by gauging our theory, we essentially transfer the dynamical properties of the original theory to the new gauge fields. We can use these gauge fields to get back our original conservation laws and that is why gauge fields are also called *source fields*. They are not part of the dynamics of the gauged action, since they are freely chosen when we take the matter fields to be on-shell, which makes gauge fields function as *background fields* as well. We can use this trick to encode any kind of conservation law to the gauge fields and their gauge transformation. For instance, for the dipole symmetric theories we study, the conservation of the dipole current

 $\partial_{\mu}J^{i\mu} = 0$  on-shell

can be written as

$$J^i = \partial_j \tilde{J}^{ji} \quad \text{on-shell.} \tag{2.16}$$

To represent this conservation law in our gauged action we can define the first order Lagrangian term as

$$\mathcal{L}^{(1)} = J^0 A_t + J^i A_i + \frac{1}{2} \tilde{J}^{ij} a_{ij}$$

with new gauge fields  $A_t$ ,  $A_i$  and  $a_{ij}$ . In the local U(1) phase rotation we will have

$$\delta \mathcal{L}^{(1)} = J^0 \delta A_t + J^i \delta A_i + \frac{1}{2} \tilde{J}^{ij} \delta a_{ij} + \delta_\phi \mathcal{L}^{(1)}$$

with gauge transformations

$$A_t \to A_t + \partial_t \Lambda, \quad A_i \to A_i + \partial_i \Lambda + \psi_i \quad \text{and} \quad a_{ij} \to a_{ij} + \partial_i \psi_j + \partial_j \psi_i,$$

where we introduced an additional Stückelberg field  $\psi_i = \psi_i(x)$ . For information on Stueckelberg fields see [80, 81]. The extra gauge parameter  $\psi_i$  exists to reveal relation 2.16 through the gauging procedure and for that reason it is called *dipole shift*. In more detail we have

$$\begin{split} \delta_A S[\Phi; A]|_{A=0} &= \int d^{d+1} x \left[ J^0 \partial_t \Lambda + J^i (\partial_i \Lambda + \psi_i) + \tilde{J}^{ij} \partial_i \psi_j \right] \\ &= \int d^{d+1} x \left( -\partial_t J^0 \Lambda - \partial_i J^i \Lambda + J^i \psi_i - \partial_j \tilde{J}^{ji} \psi_i \right) \\ &= \int d^{d+1} x \left[ -\partial_\mu J^\mu \Lambda + (J^i - \partial_j \tilde{J}^{ji}) \psi_i \right] = 0 \quad \text{on-shell} \end{split}$$

for any  $\Lambda=\Lambda(x)$  and  $\psi_i=\psi_i(x)$  and we regain our U(1) and dipole conservation laws

$$\partial_{\mu}J^{\mu} = 0$$
 on-shell  
 $J^{i} = \partial_{j}\tilde{J}^{ji}$  on-shell.

## Chapter 3

## **Aristotelian Geometry**

#### **3.1** Second order formulation

Now we are finally ready to tackle the matter of writing our dipole symmetric theories in a covariant fashion. The geometrical background of these theories should reflect the almost friction-like behavior of fractons. It turns out [82, 83, 84, 77, 67, 64] that for physical systems, like fractons, with spacetime translation symmetry and spatial rotation symmetry, but no boost symmetry, the most ideal geometric construction is the Aristotelian geometry, a term first introduced by Roger Penrose in [85] and later mentioned in [86] and in his famous book [87]. Relevant background on the mathematics of differential geometry can be found in [88, 89]. You can also look at [90] or the unofficial notes made for this course [91]. For more information on Aristotelian geometries and Newton-Cartan geometries in general see [92], Chapter 5 of [93], Chapter 12 of [94], [95, 96, 97, 98, 99, 100]. The contents of this chapter will be influenced substantially by the work in [67].

We start by introducing the basic features of an Aristotelian geometry. First we take a (d+1)-dimensional manifold  $\mathcal{M}$  and equip it with a nowhere-vanishing 1-form (field)  $n_{\mu}$  called the *clock form*. We also equip our manifold with a nowhere-vanishing rank (0, 2) symmetric tensor  $h_{\mu\nu}$  called *spatial metric*. This tensor is degenerate (non-invertible) with a 1-dimensional kernel spanned by a nowhere-vanishing vector  $v^{\mu}$ , i.e.

$$v^{\mu}h_{\mu\nu} = 0$$

We normalize  $v^{\mu}$  such that

$$v^{\mu}n_{\mu} = 1.$$

Using the above quantities, we define the *spatial inverse metric*  $h^{\mu\nu}$ , a rank (2,0) symmetric tensor that is degenerate with a 1-dimensional kernel spanned by  $n_{\mu}$ , i.e.

$$n_{\mu}h^{\mu\nu} = 0$$

The tensor  $h^{\mu\nu}$  is the inverse of  $h_{\mu\nu}$  in the following sense

$$h^{\mu\kappa}h_{\kappa\nu} = \delta^{\mu}_{\nu} - v^{\mu}n_{\nu}.$$

Before proceeding forward, we should try to interpret the physical meaning of the mathematical objects we have just defined. In the geometry of Aristotelian spacetime, represented by the (d + 1)-dimensional manifold  $\mathcal{M}$ , the lack of spacetime boosts, like Galilean and Lorentz boosts, creates a clear distinction between space and time coordinates. This distinction is produced by the clock form  $n_{\mu}$ , the spatial metric  $h_{\mu\nu}$  and the relationship between them. Specifically, the clock form  $n_{\mu}$  exists to extract the "time part" of a tensorial quantity through index contractions. For example, if we have a vector  $X^{\mu}$ , then we say that this vector point to the future if  $X^{\mu}n_{\mu} > 0$  and the past if  $X^{\mu}n_{\mu} < 0$ . However, when  $X^{\mu}n_{\mu} = 0$ , then we say that our vector  $X^{\mu}$  is purely *spatial*. For a discussion of this matter see Lectures 9 and 13 from [101] or from the unofficial lecture notes for the course [102]. You can also look at Chapter 8 of [93] or Chapter 6 of [103]. The vector  $v^{\mu}$  plays a similar role to  $n_{\mu}$ , since, by equation  $v^{\mu}n_{\mu} = 1$ , it can be interpreted as the velocity of a reference frame at rest, i.e. moving purely in the "time direction", and will be called rest velocity. This velocity of an observer can equally extract the "time component" of a tensorial quantity through appropriate index contractions. Now for an arbitrary rank (r, s) tensor  $T^{\dots\mu\dots}_{\dots\nu\dots}$ , if

$$n_{\mu}T^{\cdots\mu\cdots}_{\cdots\nu\cdots} = 0,$$

then we will say that this tensor is spatial in the  $\mu$  index. Similarly, if

$$v^{\nu}T^{\cdots\mu\cdots}_{\cdots\nu\cdots} = 0,$$

then the tensor  $T^{\dots\mu\dots}_{\dots\nu\dots}$  is spatial in the  $\nu$  index. Finally, if a tensor is spatial in all of its indices, then it is called purely spatial or just spatial. From these definitions, it is evident that  $h_{\mu\nu}$  and  $h^{\mu\nu}$  are indeed spatial tensors, as their name suggests.

We have understood how space and time end up becoming distinguishable from each other at the framework of a more classical geometry like the Aristotelian spacetime. There is, nonetheless, a certain missing conceptual ingredient we will need to provide to get to this nature of absolute space and absolute time. Given that we have separated space and time using the clock form  $n_{\mu}$  and the rest velocity  $v^{\mu}$ , we could interpret our spacetime as a collection of "space slices" (again see [101, 102, 92, 93, 103]). This family of space-like hypersurfaces represents "space" at different "instants of time" and is the appropriate structure for which  $h_{\mu\nu}$  and  $h^{\mu\nu}$  become proper metric and inverse metric respectively. The spatial metric  $h_{\mu\nu}$  and the spatial inverse metric  $h^{\mu\nu}$  can even be extended to spacetime objects by combining them with the clock form  $n_{\mu}$  and the rest velocity  $v^{\mu}$ . In particular, we could define symmetric tensors

$$\gamma_{\mu\nu} \equiv n_{\mu}n_{\nu} + h_{\mu\nu}$$
$$\gamma^{\mu\nu} \equiv v^{\mu}v^{\nu} + h^{\mu\nu},$$

from which follows that

$$\gamma^{\mu\kappa}\gamma_{\kappa\nu} = \delta^{\mu}_{\nu}.$$

Due to the fact that both  $\gamma_{\mu\nu}$  and  $\gamma^{\mu\nu}$  are symmetric invertible tensors, we could consider  $\gamma_{\mu\nu}$  as the spacetime metric of our overall (d + 1)-dimensional Aristotelian manifold  $\mathcal{M}$  and  $\gamma^{\mu\nu}$  as its inverse metric. Although trying to unify space and time in an Aristotelian geometry by use of the above derived tensors seems counterproductive, it is only a temporary trick we need to make in order to be able to define integration in our Aristotelian manifold. Thus, for conceptual reasons, we will avoid mention of the words metric and inverse metric for  $\gamma_{\mu\nu}$  and  $\gamma^{\mu\nu}$ , but we will use them when it is a mathematical necessity. We will also make use of the standard notation  $\gamma \equiv \det \gamma$ , where  $\det \gamma$  means the determinant of  $\gamma_{\mu\nu}$ .

The final piece to our geometric construction is the determination of a suitable connection. The appropriate choice is different from the usual Levi-Civita connection of General Relativity, as expected from the above peculiar components of Aristotelian geometry. The main feature we require for our Aristotelian connection is it being clock form and spatial metric compatible, i.e.  $\nabla_{\kappa} n_{\mu} = 0$  and  $\nabla_{\kappa} h^{\mu\nu} = 0$ . A connection that satisfies this property is given by the following connection coefficients

$$\Gamma^{\kappa}_{\mu\nu} = v^{\kappa}\partial_{\mu}n_{\nu} + \frac{1}{2}h^{\kappa\lambda}(\partial_{\mu}h_{\lambda\nu} + \partial_{\nu}h_{\lambda\mu} - \partial_{\lambda}h_{\mu\nu}),$$

where we use the convention

$$\nabla_{\frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\mu}}} \left( \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\nu}} \right) \equiv \Gamma^{\kappa}_{\mu\nu} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\kappa}}.$$

Note that to show the results presented in this chapter, we will have to make extensive use of the defining equations of Aristotelian geometry and their consequences. For example, the equation  $v^{\kappa}n_{\kappa} = 1$ , gives us  $\partial_{\mu}v^{\kappa}n_{\kappa} = -v^{\kappa}\partial_{\mu}n_{\kappa}$ . Other derived equations of the same nature are  $\partial_{\mu}h^{\kappa\lambda}n_{\lambda} = -h^{\kappa\lambda}\partial_{\mu}n_{\lambda}$  and  $\partial_{\mu}h_{\kappa\lambda}v^{\lambda} = -h_{\kappa\lambda}\partial_{\mu}v^{\lambda}$ . Of course, there exist similar equations for any kind of derivative operator, including the Lie derivative and the covariant derivative. Now, for the Aristotelian connection defined above, the corresponding covariant derivative can, indeed, be shown to satisfy

$$\nabla_{\kappa} n_{\mu} = 0$$

and

$$\nabla_{\kappa}h^{\mu\nu} = 0.$$

Given this Aristotelian covariant derivative we can also prove through calculations that

$$h_{\mu\kappa}\nabla_{\nu}v^{\kappa} = \frac{1}{2}\pounds_{v}h_{\mu\nu}$$

and

and

$$\nabla_{\kappa} h_{\mu\nu} = -n_{(\mu} \pounds_v h_{\nu)\kappa}$$

By defining the antisymmetric tensor

$$F_{\mu\nu}^n \equiv \partial_\mu n_\nu - \partial_\nu n_\mu,$$

the torsion (tensor)  $T^{\kappa}_{\ \mu\nu} = 2\Gamma^{\kappa}_{[\mu\nu]}$  can be written as

$$T^{\kappa}{}_{\mu\nu} = v^{\kappa} F^n_{\mu\nu}.$$

Finally, using the identity

$$\frac{\partial \det M}{\partial M_{\kappa\lambda}} = (M^{-1})^{\kappa\lambda} \det M, \tag{3.1}$$

holding true for any (real) invertible matrix  $M^1$ , we obtain

$$\Gamma^{\kappa}_{\kappa\mu} + F^{n}_{\mu\kappa}v^{\kappa} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\gamma}}\partial_{\mu}\sqrt{\gamma}.$$

The curvature (tensor) of our Aristotelian geometry has the usual form

$$R^{\kappa}{}_{\lambda\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu}\Gamma^{\kappa}{}_{\nu\lambda} - \partial_{\nu}\Gamma^{\kappa}{}_{\mu\lambda} + \Gamma^{\kappa}{}_{\mu\rho}\Gamma^{\rho}{}_{\nu\lambda} - \Gamma^{\kappa}{}_{\nu\rho}\Gamma^{\rho}{}_{\mu\lambda}$$

and we can easily see that  $n_{\kappa}R^{\kappa}{}_{\lambda\mu\nu} = 0$ . We notice that, contrary to the Levi-Civita connection of General Relativity, the Aristotelian connection is not spacetime metric compatible and not torsion-free. There is actually no way to make Aristotelian geometry torsionless given the constraint that it is clock form compatible. The way we expressed mathematically Aristotelian geometry in this section is sometimes called second order formulation.

## **3.2** Coupling to background sources

Having described the basic mathematical elements of Aristotelian geometry, we are finally ready to introduce the required machinery needed to describe the fundamental behavior of any non-relativistic fracton field theory. This is done though the gauging trick we studied in Section 2.3, where we showed how the conservation laws of a physical theory can be encoded to background source gauge fields.

$$\det(I + \epsilon A) = 1 + \epsilon \operatorname{tr} A + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2).$$

Then the desired equation follows by the definition of partial differentiation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>To prove this, first note that

Before proceeding further, we must take the time to explain how diffeomorphism invariance is taken care of with gauging. Imagine we had a field theory on a flat spacetime with metric  $\eta_{\mu\nu}$ , a set of fields  $\Phi$ , a Lagrangian

$$\mathcal{L}^{(0)} = \mathcal{L}^{(0)}(\Phi, \partial_{\mu}\Phi, \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\Phi; \eta_{\mu\nu})$$

and an action

$$S^{(0)}[\Phi] = \int d^{d+1}x \,\mathcal{L}^{(0)}(x)[\Phi;\eta]$$

Our current theory is, obviously, not covariant or, equivalently, not diffeomorphism invariant. We can make our theory diffeomorphism invariant by substituting the flat metric  $\eta_{\mu\nu}$  with an arbitrary metric  $g_{\mu\nu}$ . We must also convert the partial derivative  $\partial_{\mu}$  acting on the (in general) tensor fields  $\Phi$  to the Levi-Civita covariant derivative  $\widetilde{\nabla}_{\mu}$ . After these changes we will have a new Lagrangian

$$\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}(\Phi, \widetilde{\nabla}_{\mu}\Phi, \widetilde{\nabla}_{\mu}\widetilde{\nabla}_{\nu}\Phi; g_{\mu\nu})$$

and a new action

$$S[\Phi;g] = \int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{|g|} \mathcal{L}(x)[\Phi;g],$$

where  $g \equiv \det g$ . Note that there is  $g_{\mu\nu}$  dependence even in the Levi-Civita covariant derivative. This new gauged action is diffeomorphism invariant and the metric  $g_{\mu\nu}$  plays the role of the gauge field. The conserved current of diffeomorphism invariance is a generalized energy-momentum tensor  $T^{\mu\nu}$  that, in many cases, coincides with the canonical energy-momentum tensor of Noether's Theorem by just gauge fixing  $g_{\mu\nu} = \eta_{\mu\nu}$ .

To derive the conservation law we take an infinitesimal diffeomorphism  $x_{\epsilon}^{\prime\mu}(x) = x^{\mu} + \epsilon \xi^{\mu} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$  that is the identity everywhere except for a small region inside the region of integration in the action. This means that the pulledback action  $S[x^{\prime*}\Phi; x^{\prime*}g]$  will have the same region of integration as  $S[\Phi; g]$ . As the action is diffeomorphism invariant, i.e.

$$S[x^{\prime*}\Phi;x^{\prime*}g] = S[\Phi;g],$$

we find to infinitesimal order that

$$0 = \delta S = \int d^{d+1}x \, \left(\frac{\delta S}{\delta \Phi_k} \delta \Phi_k + \frac{\delta S}{\delta g_{\mu\nu}} \delta g_{\mu\nu}\right).$$

We take the matter fields  $\Phi$  to be on-shell, so

$$\delta S = \int d^{d+1}x \, \frac{\delta S}{\delta g_{\mu\nu}} \delta g_{\mu\nu} \quad \text{on-shell.}$$

But under this infinitesimal pullback we have

$$\delta g_{\mu\nu} = \pounds_{\xi} g_{\mu\nu}$$

and we can show that

$$\pounds_{\xi} g_{\mu\nu} = 2\widetilde{\nabla}_{(\mu} \xi_{\nu)},$$

which gives us

$$\delta S = \int d^{d+1}x \, \frac{\delta S}{\delta g_{\mu\nu}} 2 \widetilde{\nabla}_{(\mu} \xi_{\nu)}$$
$$= \int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{|g|} \, \frac{2}{\sqrt{|g|}} \frac{\delta S}{\delta g_{\mu\nu}} \widetilde{\nabla}_{\mu} \xi_{\nu} \quad \text{on-shell}$$

or

$$\delta S = \int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{|g|} T^{\mu\nu} \widetilde{\nabla}_{\mu} \xi_{\nu} \quad \text{on-shell}$$

with

$$T^{\mu\nu} \equiv \frac{2}{\sqrt{|g|}} \frac{\delta S}{\delta g_{\mu\nu}}$$

the generalized energy-stress tensor (up to a multiplicative constant factor), which obviously is symmetric  $T^{\mu\nu} = T^{\nu\mu}$ . Now diffeomorphism invariance gives us

$$\delta S = \int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{|g|} T^{\mu\nu} \widetilde{\nabla}_{\mu} \xi_{\nu}$$
$$= -\int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{|g|} \widetilde{\nabla}_{\mu} T^{\mu\nu} \xi_{\nu} = 0 \quad \text{on-shell}$$

for any  $\xi^{\mu} = \xi^{\mu}(x)$ , which results in the generalized conservation law

$$\nabla_{\mu}T^{\mu\nu} = 0$$
 on-shell.

It should be noted that in curved spacetime a conservation law must be written with respect to a covariant derivative, the generalization of the common derivative notion of flat spacetime. The conservation of the energy-momentum tensor  $T^{\mu\nu}$  is the result of diffeomorphism invariance of our theory, a symmetry that appeared only after introducing the gauge field  $g_{\mu\nu}$ . The metric  $g_{\mu\nu}$  is thus the background source of the energy-momentum tensor  $T^{\mu\nu}$ . In fact, from

$$\delta_g S = \int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{|g|} \, T^{\mu\nu} \delta g_{\mu\nu}$$

we can clearly see that the energy-momentum tensor  $T^{\mu\nu}$  is coupled to the metric  $g_{\mu\nu}$ . For more information on this definition of the energy-momentum tensor  $T^{\mu\nu}$  and the function of the metric  $g_{\mu\nu}$  as its background source and as a gauge field for diffeomorphism invariance see [104, 93, 103, 105, 56, 106, 107, 108, 109, 110].

We are now ready to tackle the problem of gauging our Aristotelian Geometry with the appropriate background source fields. Firstly, as we are interested in theories invariant to spacetime translation and spatial rotation, we must couple the corresponding currents to a metric-like quantity that achieves diffeormorphism invariance for the resultant theory. This role will be fulfilled by the clock form  $n_{\mu}$  and the spatial metric  $h_{\mu\nu}$  [82, 83, 84]. Next, we need to introduce the gauge field for the U(1) symmetry, which, of course, is  $A_{\mu}$ , a gauge field that had appeared in the non-covariant case too. The gauge transformation corresponding to the U(1) symmetry should be covariant now, so we take

$$A_{\mu} \to A_{\mu} + \nabla_{\mu} \Lambda.$$

Looking back to the non-covariant case again, we see that for dipole symmetry we need two kinds of background fields, the  $A_{\mu}$  and a spatial symmetric tensor  $a_{\mu\nu}$ , i.e. a tensor that obeys  $a_{\mu\nu} = a_{\nu\mu}$  and  $v^{\mu}a_{\mu\nu} = 0$ . We will also need a spatial 1-form  $\psi_{\mu}$ , meaning  $v^{\mu}\psi_{\mu} = 0$ , and its "spatial covariant derivative". The covariant derivative of a spatial tensor is not actually spatial itself. To make a spatial tensor out of a non-spatial one we can use the spatial tensor

$$h^{\mu}_{\nu} \equiv h^{\mu\kappa} h_{\kappa\nu} = \delta^{\mu}_{\nu} - v^{\mu} n_{\nu},$$

which is spatial because  $v^{\nu}h^{\mu}_{\nu} = 0$  and  $n_{\mu}h^{\mu}_{\nu} = 0$ . The  $h^{\mu}_{\nu}$  functions like a *spatial projector*, since contracting it with any tensor  $T^{\mu}_{\nu}$  gives a spatial tensor

$$\widetilde{T}^{\mu\cdots}{}_{\nu\cdots} \equiv h^{\mu}_{\mu'} \cdots h^{\nu'}_{\nu} \cdots T^{\mu'\cdots}{}_{\nu'\cdots}$$

satisfying

$$v^{\nu} \widetilde{T}^{\mu \cdots}{}_{\nu \cdots} = 0 \text{ and } n_{\mu} \widetilde{T}^{\mu \cdots}{}_{\nu \cdots} = 0.$$

If T is already spatial, then the action of the spatial projector  $h^{\mu}_{\nu}$  on T leaves is invariant, meaning  $\widetilde{T} = T$ . This means that from the spatial 1-form  $\psi_{\mu}$  with non-spatial  $\nabla_{\mu}\psi_{\nu}$  we can get its spatial covariant derivative  $h^{\mu'}_{\mu}h^{\nu'}_{\nu}\nabla_{\mu'}\psi_{\nu'}$ . Then the dipole shift transformation will be written as

$$A_{\mu} \to A_{\mu} + \psi_{\mu}, \quad a_{\mu\nu} \to a_{\mu\nu} + h_{\mu}^{\mu'} h_{\nu}^{\nu'} (\nabla_{\mu'} \psi_{\nu'} + \nabla_{\nu'} \psi_{\mu'}).$$

It should be emphasized that of all the gauge fields introduced only  $A_{\mu}$  changes under a U(1) transformation, while  $A_{\mu}$  and  $a_{\mu\nu}$  are the only ones that change under a dipole shift.

Instead of the dipole gauge field  $a_{\mu\nu}$  that is affected only by a dipole shift transformation, we will actually use a modified version that also reflects the dipole behavior. This proxy quantity will include  $A_{\mu}$ , but should stay U(1) invariant, so we combine both  $a_{\mu\nu}$ and the U(1) invariant field strength

$$F_{\mu\nu} \equiv \partial_{\mu}A_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu}A_{\mu}$$

into the modified dipole gauge field

$$A^{\mu}{}_{\nu} \equiv n_{\nu}v^{\kappa}F_{\kappa\lambda}h^{\lambda\mu} + \frac{1}{2}(h^{\kappa}_{\nu}F_{\kappa\lambda}h^{\lambda\mu} + a_{\nu\kappa}h^{\kappa\mu}),$$

where  $n_{\mu}A^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = 0$ . If we define  $\psi^{\mu} \equiv h^{\mu\nu}\psi_{\nu}$ , then  $n_{\mu}\psi^{\mu} = 0$  and  $\psi_{\mu} = h_{\mu\nu}\psi^{\nu}$ . We also have  $h^{\mu}{}_{\kappa}h^{\kappa\nu} = h^{\mu\nu}$  and  $h^{\kappa}{}_{\mu}h_{\kappa\nu} = h_{\mu\nu}$ . Under a dipole shift transformation the field strength changes as

$$F_{\mu\nu} \to F_{\mu\nu} + \partial_{\mu}\psi_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu}\psi_{\mu} = F_{\mu\nu} + \nabla_{\mu}\psi_{\nu} - \nabla_{\nu}\psi_{\mu},$$

since  $\psi_{\kappa}T^{\kappa}{}_{\mu\nu} = 0$ . Also under dipole shift we find  $A^{\mu}{}_{\nu} \to A^{\mu}{}_{\nu} + \nabla_{\nu}\psi^{\mu} + n_{\nu}\psi_{\kappa}\nabla_{\lambda}v^{\kappa}h^{\lambda\mu}$ . We can show that

$$\nabla_{\nu}v^{\mu} = -v^{\kappa}\nabla_{\nu}h_{\kappa\lambda}h^{\lambda\mu} = h_{\nu\kappa}\nabla_{\lambda}v^{\kappa}h^{\lambda\mu}$$

Using the above relationship we find that under dipole shift  $A^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$  changes as

$$A^{\mu}{}_{\nu} \to A^{\mu}{}_{\nu} + \nabla_{\nu}\psi^{\mu} + n_{\nu}\psi^{\kappa}\nabla_{\kappa}v^{\mu}.$$

As already mentioned the modified dipole gauge field  $A^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$  is invariant under U(1) transformations. We can also define a modified dipole field strength

$$F^{\kappa}{}_{\mu\nu} \equiv \nabla_{\mu}A^{\kappa}{}_{\nu} - \nabla_{\nu}A^{\kappa}{}_{\mu} + F^{n}_{\mu\nu}v^{\lambda}A^{\kappa}{}_{\lambda} + 2n_{[\mu}A^{\lambda}{}_{\nu]}\nabla_{\lambda}v^{\kappa}$$

which satisfies  $n_{\kappa}F^{\kappa}{}_{\mu\nu} = 0$  and is U(1) invariant, but under a dipole shift changes as

$$F^{\kappa}{}_{\mu\nu} \to F^{\kappa}{}_{\mu\nu} + \left(R^{\kappa}{}_{\lambda\mu\nu} + F^{n}_{\mu\nu}\nabla_{\lambda}v^{\kappa} - 2n_{[\mu}\nabla_{\nu]}\nabla_{\lambda}v^{\kappa}\right)\psi^{\lambda}$$

As someone might have already noticed, it is not possible to construct a quantity out of the gauge fields  $A_{\mu}$  and  $a_{\mu\nu}$ , the only gauge fields that change under a dipole shift, that is dipole shift invariant. This restriction will show up in our work later.

## **3.3** First order formulation

In the previous sections we studied the second order formulation of Aristotelian geometry. We will now develop Aristotelian geometry in its first order formulation using the language of orthonormal bases, also known as vielbeins. For an introduction to vielbeins see [104, 89, 93]. We will use greek indices  $\mu$ , latin indices a and, occasionally, barred latin indices  $\bar{a}$  with range  $\mu = 0, 1, \ldots, d$ ,  $a = 1, \ldots, d$  and  $\bar{a} = 0, 1, \ldots, d$ , respectively. We first start by looking at the spatial metric  $h_{\mu\nu}$  and its spatial inverse metric  $h^{\mu\nu}$ . There exist local spatial 1-form vielbein fields  $e^a$  and local spatial vector vielbein fields  $e_a$  such that the metric h satisfies  $h = \delta_{ab} e^a \otimes e^b$  (in a local neighborhood of any point in the manifold). In a coordinate basis  $\partial_{\mu} \equiv \partial/\partial x^{\mu}$  these equations become

$$h_{\mu\nu} = \delta_{ab} e^a_\mu e^b_\nu$$
 and  $h^{\mu\nu} = \delta^{ab} e^\mu_a e^\nu_b$ .

The vielbeins  $e^a$  and  $e_a$  with coordinate components  $e^a_\mu$  and  $e^\mu_a$  (in some manifold chart), given they are spatial, must obey the equations

$$v^{\mu}e^{a}_{\mu} = 0$$
 and  $n_{\mu}e^{\mu}_{a} = 0$ 

Also, since  $e^a$  is the duel spatial basis of  $e_a$ , we have  $e^a(e_b) = \delta^a_b$  or

$$e^a_\mu e^\mu_b = \delta^a_b$$

We should not forget that the 1-form n and the vector v were chosen with the normalization n(v) = 1 or

$$n_{\mu}v^{\mu} = 1$$

in mind. If we now define  $e^{\bar{a}=0} \equiv n$  and  $e_{\bar{a}=0} \equiv v$ , we will have the 1-forms  $e^{\bar{a}}$  and vectors  $e_{\bar{a}}$  ( $\bar{a} = 0, 1, \ldots, d$ ) with (coordinate) components  $e_{\mu}^{\bar{a}}$  and  $e_{\bar{a}}^{\mu}$ . Using these objects the above equations take the compact form  $e_{\mu}^{\bar{a}}e_{\bar{b}}^{\mu} = \delta_{\bar{b}}^{\bar{a}}$ . The existence of a right inverse implies the existence of a left inverse and vice verse, and these inverses are equal to each other and unique. This statement produces the partner equation  $e_{\bar{a}}^{\mu}e_{\nu}^{\bar{a}} = \delta_{\nu}^{\mu}$  that can be written as

$$v^{\mu}n_{\nu} + e^{\mu}_{a}e^{a}_{\nu} = \delta^{\mu}_{\nu}$$

or, using the spatial projector  $h^{\mu}_{\nu}$ , as

$$h^{\mu}_{\nu} = e^{\mu}_a e^a_{\nu}.$$

The spacetime metric  $\gamma_{\mu\nu} = n_{\mu}n_{\nu} + h_{\mu\nu}$  or  $\gamma = n \otimes n + h = \delta_{\bar{a}\bar{b}} e^{\bar{a}} \otimes e^{\bar{b}}$  can be written in coordinate components as

$$\gamma_{\mu\nu} = \delta_{\bar{a}\bar{b}} e^{\bar{a}}_{\mu} e^{b}_{\nu},$$

which together with the equations  $e^{\bar{a}}_{\mu}e^{\mu}_{\bar{b}} = \delta^{\bar{a}}_{\bar{b}}$  and  $e^{\mu}_{\bar{a}}e^{\bar{a}}_{\nu} = \delta^{\mu}_{\nu}$  leads us to the realization that  $e^{\bar{a}}$  and  $e_{\bar{a}}$  are regular spacetime vielbeins of Aristotelian geometry.

When we want to translate a tensor T from greek coordinate indices  $\mu$  to barred latin vielbein indices and vice versa, we need to use  $e^{\bar{a}}_{\mu}$  and  $e^{\mu}_{\bar{a}}$ . For instance, we will have  $T^{\bar{a}\cdots}_{\nu\cdots} = e^{\bar{a}}_{\mu}T^{\mu\cdots}_{\nu\cdots}$ ,  $T^{\mu\cdots}_{\bar{b}\cdots} = e^{\nu}_{\bar{b}}T^{\mu\cdots}_{\nu\cdots}$  and  $T^{\mu\cdots}_{\bar{b}\cdots} = e^{\mu}_{\bar{a}}T^{\bar{a}\cdots}_{\bar{b}\cdots}$ ,  $T^{\bar{a}\cdots}_{\nu\cdots} = e^{\bar{b}}_{\nu}T^{\bar{a}\cdots}_{\bar{b}\cdots}$ . In particular, we have  $T^{\bar{a}=0\cdots}_{\nu\cdots} = e^{\bar{a}=0}_{\mu}T^{\mu\cdots}_{\nu\cdots} = n_{\mu}T^{\mu\cdots}_{\nu\cdots}$  and  $T^{\mu\cdots}_{\bar{b}=0} = e^{\nu}_{\bar{b}=0}T^{\mu\cdots}_{\nu\cdots} = v^{\nu}T^{\mu\cdots}_{\nu\cdots}$ . But if a tensor  $T^{\mu\cdots}_{\nu\cdots}$  is spatial, then as we know it satisfies

$$n_{\mu}T^{\mu}{}^{\nu}{}_{\nu}{}_{\cdots} = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad v^{\nu}T^{\mu}{}^{\nu}{}_{\nu}{}_{\cdots} = 0,$$

which can be written as

$$T^{\bar{a}=0\cdots}_{\ \nu\cdots} = 0 \text{ and } T^{\mu\cdots}_{\bar{b}=0} = 0.$$

Notice that for spatial tensors  $T^{\bar{a}\cdots}{}_{\bar{b}\cdots}$  only the pure latin index components  $T^{a\cdots}{}_{b\cdots}$  are non-vanishing. This means that we can declare spatial tensors in vielbein language by just writing  $T^{a\cdots}{}_{b\cdots}$ . As an example, the spatial metric  $h_{\mu\nu}$ , the spatial inverse metric  $h^{\mu\nu}$  and the spatial projector  $h^{\mu}_{\nu}$  all obey  $h^{\bar{a}=0,\nu} = h^{\bar{a}=0,\bar{b}=0} = h_{\bar{a}=0,\nu} = h_{\bar{a}=0,\bar{b}=0} = h^{\bar{a}=0}_{\nu} = h^{\bar{a}=0}_{\bar{b}=0} = h^{\bar{a}=0}_{\bar{b}=$ 

$$\begin{split} h^{a\nu} &= e^{a}_{\mu}h^{\mu\nu} = e^{a\nu} & h^{ab} = e^{a}_{\mu}e^{b}_{\nu}h^{\mu\nu} = \delta^{ab} \\ h_{a\nu} &= e^{\mu}_{a}h_{\mu\nu} = e_{a\nu} & h_{ab} = e^{\mu}_{a}e^{b}_{b}h_{\mu\nu} = \delta_{ab} \\ h^{a}_{\nu} &= e^{a}_{\mu}h^{\mu}_{\nu} = e^{a}_{\nu} & h^{\mu}_{b} = e^{\nu}_{b}h^{\mu}_{\nu} = e^{\mu}_{b}, \end{split}$$

where  $e^{a\nu} \equiv \delta^{a\bar{b}} e^{\nu}_{\bar{b}} = \delta^{ab} e^{\nu}_{b}$  and  $e_{a\nu} \equiv \delta_{a\bar{b}} e^{\bar{b}}_{\nu} = \delta_{ab} e^{b}_{\nu}$ . In fact, since  $\gamma_{\bar{a}\bar{b}} = \delta_{\bar{a}\bar{b}}$  and  $\gamma^{\bar{a}\bar{b}} = \delta^{\bar{a}\bar{b}}$ , all (pure) latin indices will be raised and lowered using  $\delta^{ab}$  and  $\delta_{ab}$ , respectively, as can be seen from  $T^{\dots}{}_{\dots}{}^{a}{}_{\dots} \equiv \delta^{a\bar{b}}T^{\dots}{}_{\dots}{}_{\bar{b}}{}_{\dots} = \delta^{ab}T^{\dots}{}_{\dots}{}_{b}{}_{\dots}$  and  $T^{\dots}{}_{a}{}^{\dots}{}_{\dots} \equiv \delta_{a\bar{b}}T^{\dots}{}_{\dots}{}_{\dots} = \delta_{ab}T^{\dots}{}_{\dots}{}_{\dots}$ 

To calculate covariant derivatives in the vielbein language we make extensive use of the spin connection  $\omega^{\bar{a}}_{\bar{b}\mu}$ , the vielbein equivalent of the connection coefficients  $\Gamma^{\kappa}_{\mu\nu}$  in the coordinate basis language. The spin connection  $\omega^{\bar{a}}_{\bar{b}\mu}$  is defined implicitly through the following relation

$$\nabla_{\mu}e_{\bar{b}} = \omega^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{b}\mu}e_{\bar{a}}, \qquad (3.2)$$

from which we can prove that

$$\nabla_{\mu}e^{\bar{a}} = -\omega^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{b}\mu}e^{\bar{b}}.$$

Using the above and following the usual procedure for calculating the covariant derivative in coordinate indices, we can show that in mixed coordinate-vielbein indices the covariant derivative of a tensor  $T^{\mu\cdots\bar{a}\cdots}_{\nu\cdots\bar{b}\cdots}$  becomes

$$\nabla_{\kappa} T^{\mu \cdots \bar{a} \cdots}{}_{\nu \cdots \bar{b} \cdots} \equiv \nabla_{\kappa} \left( T^{\mu \cdots \bar{a} \cdots}{}_{\nu \cdots \bar{b} \cdots} \right) \equiv \left( \nabla_{\kappa} T \right)^{\mu \cdots \bar{a} \cdots}{}_{\nu \cdots \bar{b} \cdots}$$
$$= \partial_{\kappa} T^{\mu \cdots \bar{a} \cdots}{}_{\nu \cdots \bar{b} \cdots} + \Gamma^{\mu}_{\kappa \mu'} T^{\mu' \cdots \bar{a} \cdots}{}_{\nu \cdots \bar{b} \cdots} + \cdots + \omega^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{a}' \kappa} T^{\mu \cdots \bar{a}' \cdots}{}_{\nu \cdots \bar{b} \cdots} + \cdots$$
$$- \Gamma^{\nu'}_{\kappa \nu} T^{\mu \cdots \bar{a} \cdots}{}_{\nu' \cdots \bar{b} \cdots} - \cdots - \omega^{\bar{b}'}{}_{\bar{b} \kappa} T^{\mu \cdots \bar{a} \cdots}{}_{\nu \cdots \bar{b}' \cdots} - \cdots .$$

For a spatial tensor T we find for pure latin indices

$$\nabla_{\kappa} T^{\mu\cdots a\cdots}{}_{\nu\cdots b\cdots} = \partial_{\kappa} T^{\mu\cdots a\cdots}{}_{\nu\cdots b\cdots} + \Gamma^{\mu}_{\kappa\mu'} T^{\mu'\cdots a\cdots}{}_{\nu\cdots b\cdots} + \cdots + \omega^{a}{}_{a'\kappa} T^{\mu\cdots a'\cdots}{}_{\nu\cdots b\cdots} + \cdots$$
$$- \Gamma^{\nu'}_{\kappa\nu} T^{\mu\cdots a\cdots}{}_{\nu'\cdots b\cdots} - \cdots - \omega^{b'}{}_{b\kappa} T^{\mu\cdots a\cdots}{}_{\nu\cdots b'\cdots} - \cdots .$$

When we change orthonormal basis, meaning going from an initial choice of vielbeins  $e^{\bar{a}}$  and  $e_{\bar{a}}$  to another one  $e'^{\bar{a}'}$  and  $e'_{\bar{a}'}$ , we can write this as  $e^{\bar{a}} \to e'^{\bar{a}'} = \Lambda^{\bar{a}'}{}_{\bar{a}}e^{\bar{a}}$  and  $e_{\bar{a}} \to e'_{\bar{a}'} = \Lambda'^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{a}}e^{\bar{a}}$ , with  $\Lambda^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{b}} = \Lambda^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{b}}(x)$  and  $\Lambda'^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{b}} = \Lambda'^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{b}}(x)$  being local smooth functions of spacetime. This functions are similar to the regular Lorentz transformations of flat Minkowski spacetime. In general, they must satisfy  $\Lambda^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{k}}\Lambda'^{\bar{k}}{}_{\bar{b}} = \delta^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{b}}$  and the Lorentz-like relation  $\Lambda^{\bar{k}}{}_{\bar{a}}\Lambda^{\bar{l}}{}_{\bar{b}}\delta_{\bar{k}\bar{l}} = \delta_{\bar{a}\bar{b}}$ , given that  $\gamma_{\bar{a}\bar{b}} = \delta_{\bar{a}\bar{b}}$ . From the definition 3.2 we can find that the spin connection  $\omega^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{b}\mu}$  changes under  $e^{\bar{a}} \to e'^{\bar{a}'} = \Lambda^{\bar{a}'}{}_{\bar{a}}e^{\bar{a}}$  (and, of course,  $e_{\bar{a}} \to e'_{\bar{a}'} = \Lambda'^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{a}'}e_{\bar{a}}$ ) as  $\omega^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{b}\mu} \to \omega'^{\bar{a}'}{}_{\bar{b}'\mu} = \Lambda^{\bar{a}'}{}_{\bar{a}}\Lambda'^{\bar{b}}{}_{\bar{b}'}\omega^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{b}\mu} - \partial_{\mu}\Lambda^{\bar{a}'}{}_{\bar{k}}\Lambda'^{\bar{k}}{}_{\bar{b}'}$ . It is also worth mentioning that under a change of coordinate basis  $\omega^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{b}\mu}$  changes as  $\omega^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{b}\mu} \to \omega^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{b}\mu'} = \frac{\partial x^{\mu}}{\partial x'^{\mu'}}\omega^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{b}\mu}$ , so the spin connection is an 1-form with respect to its greek index. We will be interested exclusively to spatial rotations, i.e. transformations  $\Lambda^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{b}}$  such that  $\Lambda^{\bar{a}=0}{}_{\bar{b}} = \delta^{0}_{\bar{b}}, \Lambda^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{b}=0} = \delta^{\bar{a}}_{\bar{0}}$  and  $\Lambda^{a}{}_{b} = R^{a}{}_{b}$  with  $R \in SO(d)$  satisfying  $R^{k}{}_{a}R^{l}{}_{b}\delta_{kl} = \delta_{ab}$  and det R = 1, and having  $R' \in SO(d)$  as its inverse. Under this spatial rotations only pure latin indices will change. Specifically, for the vielbeins we will have

$$e^a \to e'^a = R^a{}_b e^b$$
 and  $e_a \to e'{}_a = R'^b{}_a e_b$ ,

while for the spin connection we find

$$\omega^a{}_{b\mu} \to {\omega'}^a{}_{b\mu} = R^a{}_k R'^l{}_b \omega^k{}_{l\mu} - \partial_\mu R^a{}_k R'^k{}_b.$$

It can be shown that the spin connection  $\omega^{\bar{a}}_{\bar{b}\mu}$  is related to the connection coefficients  $\Gamma^{\kappa}_{\mu\nu}$  by the equation

$$\omega^{\bar{a}}{}_{\bar{b}\mu} = e^{\bar{a}}_{\kappa} \partial_{\mu} e^{\kappa}_{\bar{b}} + e^{\bar{a}}_{\kappa} \Gamma^{\kappa}{}_{\mu\lambda} e^{\lambda}_{\bar{b}}.$$
(3.3)

For the Aristotelian connection coefficients

$$\Gamma^{\kappa}_{\mu\nu} = v^{\kappa}\partial_{\mu}n_{\nu} + \frac{1}{2}h^{\kappa\lambda}(\partial_{\mu}h_{\lambda\nu} + \partial_{\nu}h_{\lambda\mu} - \partial_{\lambda}h_{\mu\nu}),$$

relation 3.3 gives us

$$\omega^{\bar{a}=0}{}_{\bar{b}=0,\mu} = \omega^{\bar{a}=0}{}_{b\mu} = 0, \quad \omega^{a}{}_{\bar{b}=0,\mu} = \frac{1}{2}e^{a\kappa} \pounds_{v} h_{\kappa\mu}$$

and

$$\omega^{a}{}_{b\mu} = \frac{1}{2} \left( e^{a}_{\kappa} \partial_{\mu} e^{\kappa}_{b} - e^{b}_{\kappa} \partial_{\mu} e^{\kappa}_{a} \right) - e^{\kappa}_{[a} e^{\lambda}_{b]} \partial_{\kappa} h_{\lambda\mu},$$

from which we see that

$$\omega^{ab}{}_{\mu} = -\omega^{ba}{}_{\mu}.$$

We can now prove for the spatial tensors  $h_{\mu\nu}$ ,  $h^{\mu\nu}$  and  $h^{\mu}_{\nu}$  the following

$$\nabla_{\mu}h_{ab} = \nabla_{\mu}h^{ab} = \nabla_{\mu}h^{\nu}_{a} = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad \nabla_{\mu}h^{a}_{\nu} = -\frac{1}{2}n_{\nu}e^{a\kappa}\pounds_{v}h_{\kappa\mu}.$$

We will now continue our analysis by identifying the proper background sources our Aristotelian geometry should be coupled to in the first order formulation. In the second order formulation we had  $n_{\mu}$  and  $h_{\mu\nu}$  representing diffeomorphism invariance. Now in the first order formulation diffeomorphism invariance will be represented by  $n_{\mu}$  and  $e_{\mu}^{a}$ . For the vielbeins we also have the spatial rotation transformation

$$e^a \to R^a{}_b e^b.$$

The U(1) symmetry is again imposed by the gauge field  $A_{\mu}$  (the only one changing under U(1) transformations) with gauge transformation

$$A_{\mu} \to A_{\mu} + \nabla_{\mu} \Lambda$$

and  $\Lambda$  the U(1) gauge parameter. The dipole gauge field  $a_{\mu\nu}$  is spatial and symmetric, so

$$a_{\mu\nu} = a_{ab} e^a_\mu e^b_\nu$$

or

$$a_{ab} = a_{\mu\nu} e^{\mu}_{a} e^{\mu}_{b}$$

with  $a_{ab} = a_{ba}$  symmetric. The dipole shift parameter  $\psi_{\mu}$  is spatial too, so

$$\psi_{\mu} = e^{a}_{\mu}\psi_{a}$$

or

$$\psi_a = e_a^\mu \psi_\mu.$$

We can show that the U(1) gauge field  $A_{\mu}$  and the (spatial) dipole gauge field  $a_{ab}$  change under a dipole shift transformation as

$$A_{\mu} \to A_{\mu} + e^a_{\mu}\psi_a, \quad a_{ab} \to a_{ab} + e^{\mu}_a \nabla_{\mu}\psi_b + e^{\mu}_b \nabla_{\mu}\psi_a.$$

In the vielbein language the modified dipole gauge field  $A^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$ , which satisfies  $n_{\mu}A^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = 0$ , is spatial only in the  $\mu$  index, so

$$A^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = e^{\mu}_a A^a{}_{\nu}$$

or

$$A^a{}_\mu = e^a_\kappa A^\kappa{}_\mu,$$

which gives us

$$A^{a}{}_{\mu} = n_{\mu}v^{\kappa}F_{\kappa\lambda}e^{\lambda a} + \frac{1}{2}(h^{\kappa}_{\mu}F_{\kappa\lambda}e^{\lambda a} + a^{ak}e_{k\mu})$$

Under a dipole shift we can prove the modified dipole gauge field  $A^a{}_\mu$  changes as

$$A^{a}{}_{\mu} \to A^{a}{}_{\mu} + \nabla_{\mu}\psi^{a} + \frac{1}{2}n_{\mu}e^{a\kappa}\pounds_{v}h_{\kappa\lambda}e^{\lambda}_{k}\psi^{k}.$$

The modified field strength  $F^{\kappa}{}_{\mu\nu}$ , which obeys  $n_{\kappa}F^{\kappa}{}_{\mu\nu} = 0$ , is spatial only in the  $\kappa$  index, so

$$F^{\kappa}{}_{\mu\nu} = e^{\kappa}_a F^a{}_{\mu\nu}$$

or

$$F^a{}_{\mu\nu} = e^a_\kappa F^\kappa{}_{\mu\nu},$$

which gives us

$$F^{a}{}_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu}A^{a}{}_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu}A^{a}{}_{\mu} + \omega^{a}{}_{k\mu}A^{k}{}_{\nu} - \omega^{a}{}_{k\nu}A^{k}{}_{\mu} + n_{[\mu}A^{b}{}_{\nu]}e^{\kappa}_{b}\mathbf{f}_{v}h_{\kappa\lambda}e^{\lambda a}.$$

# Chapter 4

# **Aristotelian Anomalies**

## 4.1 Symmetry and Conservation Laws

### 4.1.1 Second order formulation

The main objective of this chapter is to identify the quantum anomalies that characterize a theory with Aristotelian geometry, such as the fracton theories we study in this thesis. For that purpose we will focus on the symmetries of our theory imposed by the corresponding background source gauge fields we have introduced so far. For more information on the techniques used in this chapter see [56, 111, 112, 113, 114, 115, 116, 117]. The notation and methodology of this chapter will be again heavily based on [67]. Let us start with the second order background sources  $n_{\mu}$ ,  $h_{\mu\nu}$ ,  $A_{\mu}$  and  $A^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$ . First we have our action  $S[\Phi; n_{\mu}, h_{\mu\nu}, A_{\mu}, A^{\mu}{}_{\nu}]$  with  $\Phi$  any matter fields, like the complex scalar fields we studied previously. We then form the generating functional, also known as partition function, given by the functional integral

$$Z[n_{\mu}, h_{\mu\nu}, A_{\mu}, A^{\mu}{}_{\nu}] \equiv \int \mathcal{D}\Phi \, e^{iS[\Phi; n_{\mu}, h_{\mu\nu}, A_{\mu}, A^{\mu}{}_{\nu}]}$$

and define the connected generating functional

$$W[n_{\mu}, h_{\mu\nu}, A_{\mu}, A^{\mu}{}_{\nu}] \equiv -i \log Z[n_{\mu}, h_{\mu\nu}, A_{\mu}, A^{\mu}{}_{\nu}].$$

The currents coupled to the background fields are defined by the variation of W as

$$\delta W = \int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \left[ -\epsilon^{\mu} \delta n_{\mu} + \left( v^{(\mu} \pi^{\nu)} + \frac{1}{2} \tau^{\mu\nu} \right) \delta h_{\mu\nu} + J^{\mu} \delta A_{\mu} + J^{\mu}{}_{\lambda} \delta A^{\lambda}{}_{\mu} \right]$$
(4.1)

with  $\gamma = \det(\gamma_{\mu\nu}) = \det(n_{\mu}n_{\nu} + h_{\mu\nu})$ . In the above we have the energy current  $\epsilon^{\mu}$ , momentum current  $\pi^{\mu}$ , stress tensor  $\tau^{\mu\nu}$ , U(1) current  $J^{\mu}$  and dipole current  $J^{\mu}_{\lambda}$ . We

can raise or lower greek indices by using  $h_{\mu\nu}$  and  $h^{\mu\nu}$ , e.g. we can define  $\pi_{\mu} \equiv h_{\mu\nu}\pi^{\nu}$ ,  $J^{\mu\nu} \equiv h^{\nu\kappa}J^{\mu}{}_{\kappa}$ . We take  $\pi^{\mu}$ ,  $\tau^{\mu\nu}$  and  $J^{\mu\nu}$  to be spatial tensors, and  $\tau^{\mu\nu}$  and  $J^{\mu\nu}$  to be symmetric.

We are considering dipole symmetric theories equipped with appropriate gauge fields such that the total action is invariant under diffeomorphism, U(1) and dipole transformations. Under infinitesimal diffeomorphism transformations  $x'(x) = x + \epsilon \xi(x) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$ we know that tensors T change as  $T \to T + \epsilon \delta_{\xi} T + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$  with

$$\delta_{\xi}T = \pounds_{\xi}T,$$

where  $\xi^{\mu}$  is the gauge parameter for infinitesimal diffeomorphism transformations. For that reason the Lie derivative of our background sources are of great importance. Some examples are the following

$$\begin{aligned} \boldsymbol{\pounds}_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} n_{\mu} &= \nabla_{\mu} (n_{\kappa} \boldsymbol{\xi}^{\kappa}) + \boldsymbol{\xi}^{\kappa} F_{\kappa\mu}^{n} \\ \boldsymbol{\pounds}_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} h_{\mu\nu} &= \boldsymbol{\xi}^{\kappa} \nabla_{\kappa} h_{\mu\nu} + 2h_{\kappa(\mu} \nabla_{\nu)} \boldsymbol{\xi}^{\kappa} \\ \boldsymbol{\pounds}_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} A_{\mu} &= \nabla_{\mu} (A_{\kappa} \boldsymbol{\xi}^{\kappa}) + \boldsymbol{\xi}^{\kappa} F_{\kappa\mu}. \end{aligned}$$

The gauge parameter for an infinitesimal U(1) transformation is  $\Lambda$ , while for an infinitesimal dipole transformation the gauge parameter is  $\psi_{\mu}$ . The total transformation can be denoted as  $\hat{X} = (\xi^{\mu}, \Lambda, \psi_{\mu})$  and we can see that the action of the total transformation  $\hat{X}$ on the backround gauge fields is a sum of the action of the individual transformations it is comprised from, i.e.

$$\delta_{\hat{X}} = \delta_{\xi} + \delta_{\Lambda} + \delta_{\psi}.$$

In particular, for our background gauge fields  $n_{\mu}$ ,  $h_{\mu\nu}$ ,  $A_{\mu}$  and  $A^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$  we have

$$\begin{aligned}
\delta_{\hat{X}} n_{\mu} &= \pounds_{\xi} n_{\mu} \\
\delta_{\hat{X}} h_{\mu\nu} &= \pounds_{\xi} h_{\mu\nu}
\end{aligned} \tag{4.2a}$$
(4.2b)

$$\delta_{\hat{X}}h_{\mu\nu} = \pounds_{\xi}h_{\mu\nu} \tag{4.2b}$$

$$\delta_{\hat{X}}A_{\mu} = \mathbf{t}_{\xi}A_{\mu} + O_{\mu}\Lambda + \psi_{\mu} \tag{4.2c}$$

$$\delta_{\hat{X}}A^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = \pounds_{\xi}A^{\mu}{}_{\nu} + \nabla_{\nu}\psi^{\mu} + n_{\nu}\psi^{\kappa}\nabla_{\kappa}v^{\mu}.$$
(4.2d)

When there are no quantum anomalies in our theory, the (connected) generating functional W is invariant under diffeomorphism, U(1) and dipole transformations, i.e.

$$\delta_{\hat{X}}W = 0.$$

To find  $\delta_{\hat{X}}W$  we just substitute equations 4.2 in 4.1 and from the symmetry condition  $\delta_{\hat{x}}W = 0$  we find with integration by parts the conservation laws<sup>1</sup>

$$\nabla'_{\mu}\epsilon^{\mu} = -f_{\mu}v^{\mu} - (\tau^{\mu\nu} + \tau^{\mu\nu}_{\rm d})\nabla_{\mu}v^{\kappa}h_{\kappa\nu}$$
(4.3a)

$$\nabla'_{\mu} \left( v^{\mu} \pi^{\nu} + \tau^{\mu\nu} + \tau^{\mu\nu}_{d} \right) = f_{\mu} h^{\mu\nu} - h^{\nu\kappa} \nabla_{\kappa} v^{\mu} \pi_{\mu}$$
(4.3b)

$$\nabla'_{\mu}J^{\mu} = 0 \tag{4.3c}$$

$$\nabla'_{\mu}J^{\mu\nu} = h^{\nu}_{\mu}J^{\mu}, \qquad (4.3d)$$

 $<sup>^{1}</sup>$ A guide on how to prove equation 4.3d is laid out below.

where we made the following auxiliary definitions

$$\begin{split} \nabla'_{\mu} &\equiv \nabla_{\mu} + F^{n}_{\mu\nu} v^{\nu} \\ f_{\mu} &\equiv -F^{n}_{\mu\nu} \epsilon^{\nu} - h_{\mu\kappa} A^{\kappa}{}_{\lambda} J^{\lambda} + F^{\nu}{}_{\mu\kappa} J^{\kappa\lambda} h_{\lambda\nu} - n_{\mu} A^{\kappa}{}_{\lambda} J^{\lambda}{}_{\nu} \nabla_{\kappa} v^{\nu} \\ \tau^{\mu\nu}_{\rm d} &\equiv -A^{\mu}{}_{\kappa} J^{\kappa\nu}. \end{split}$$

It is worth looking closer to how equation 4.3d is derived. First we can show that

$$\delta_{\psi}W = \int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \, K^{\nu}\psi_{\nu},$$

where

$$K^{\nu} \equiv J^{\nu} - \nabla'_{\mu} J^{\mu\nu} + h^{\nu\kappa} \nabla_{\kappa} v^{\lambda} J^{\mu}{}_{\lambda} n_{\mu}.$$

Using the fact that  $J^{\mu\nu}$  is spatial and symmetric,  $K^{\nu}$  is simplified to

$$K^{\nu} \equiv J^{\nu} - \nabla'_{\mu} J^{\mu\nu}$$

Also  $\psi_{\mu}$  is spatial satisfying the condition  $v^{\mu}\psi_{\mu} = 0$ , leading to

$$h^{\mu}_{\nu}K^{\nu} = 0.$$

Now we should notice that if for some tensor T we have

$$n_{\mu}T^{\mu\cdots} \dots = 0,$$

then

$$h^{\mu}_{\nu}T^{\nu\cdots} \dots = T^{\mu\cdots} \dots$$

We can easily see that this holds true also for the following

$$h^{\mu}_{\kappa} \nabla_{\nu} T^{\kappa \cdots} \dots = \nabla_{\nu} T^{\mu \cdots} \dots$$

and

$$h^{\mu}_{\kappa} \nabla'_{\nu} T^{\kappa \cdots} \dots = \nabla'_{\nu} T^{\mu \cdots} \dots$$

Putting everything together we reach our final result

$$\nabla'_{\mu}J^{\mu\nu} = h^{\nu}_{\mu}J^{\mu}.$$

### 4.1.2 First order formulation

Now we will approach the same problem from the first order formulation side, where the first order background sources are  $n_{\mu}$ ,  $e^a_{\mu}$ ,  $A_{\mu}$  and  $A^a{}_{\mu}$ . The generating function will be of the form  $W[n_{\mu}, h_{\mu\nu}, A_{\mu}, A^{\mu}{}_{\nu}]$  with the currents being given by its infinitesimal variation

$$\delta W = \int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \left( -\epsilon^{\mu} \delta n_{\mu} + \tau^{\mu}{}_{a} \delta e^{a}_{\mu} + J^{\mu} \delta A_{\mu} + J^{\mu}{}_{a} \delta A^{a}{}_{\mu} \right)$$
(4.4)

with  $\gamma = \det(\gamma_{\mu\nu}) = \det(n_{\mu}n_{\nu} + \delta_{ab}e^{a}_{\mu}e^{b}_{\nu}), \quad \tau^{\mu}{}_{a} \equiv (v^{\mu}\pi^{\nu} + \tau^{\mu\nu} + \tau^{\mu\nu}_{d})e_{\nu a}$ and  $J^{\mu}{}_{a} = J^{\mu}{}_{\nu}e^{\nu}_{a}.$ 

We are considering dipole symmetric theories equipped with appropriate gauge fields such that the total action is invariant under diffeomorphism, spatial SO(d), U(1) and dipole transformations. Under infinitesimal spatial SO(d) transformations  $R^a{}_b(x) =$  $\delta^a_b - \epsilon \Omega^a{}_b(x) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$  with  $\Omega_{ab} = -\Omega_{ba}$ , only the background fields  $e^a_\mu$  and  $e^\mu_a$  will be affected. Specifically, we will have

$$\delta_{\Omega}e^a_{\mu} = -\Omega^a{}_b e^b_{\mu}$$
 and  $\delta_{\Omega}e^{\mu}_a = \Omega^b{}_a e^{\mu}_b$ ,

where  $\Omega^a{}_b$  is the gauge parameter for infinitesimal spatial SO(d) transformations. The gauge parameter for an infinitesimal diffeomorphism transformation is  $\xi^{\mu}$ , for an infinitesimal U(1) transformation is  $\Lambda$ , while for an infinitesimal dipole transformation the gauge parameter is  $\psi_a$ . The gauge parameter  $\xi^{\mu}$  is a vector,  $\Lambda$  a function and  $\psi_a$  a 1-form. The gauge parameter  $\Omega^a{}_b$  will be taken to be a spatial (1, 1) tensor.

The total transformation can be denoted as  $\hat{X} = (\xi^{\mu}, \Omega^a{}_b, \Lambda, \psi_a)$  and we can again see that the action of the total transformation  $\hat{X}$  on the backround gauge fields is a sum of the action of the individual transformations it is comprised from, i.e.

$$\delta_{\hat{X}} = \delta_{\xi} + \delta_{\Omega} + \delta_{\Lambda} + \delta_{\psi}$$

In particular, for our background gauge fields  $n_{\mu}$ ,  $e^{a}_{\mu}$ ,  $A_{\mu}$  and  $A^{a}_{\mu}$  we have<sup>2</sup>

$$\begin{array}{l} \delta_{\hat{X}}n_{\mu} = \pounds_{\xi}n_{\mu} \\ \delta_{\hat{X}}e^{a}_{\mu} = \pounds_{\xi}e^{a}_{\mu} - \Omega^{a}{}_{b}e^{b}_{\mu} \\ \delta_{\hat{X}}A_{\mu} = \pounds_{\xi}A_{\mu} + \partial_{\mu}\Lambda + e^{a}_{\mu}\psi_{a} \end{array} \tag{4.5a}$$

$$(4.5b)$$

$$(4.5c)$$

$$\delta_{\hat{X}}A_{\mu} = \pounds_{\xi}A_{\mu} + \partial_{\mu}\Lambda + e^{a}_{\mu}\psi_{a}$$
(4.5c)

$$\delta_{\hat{X}}A^{a}{}_{\mu} = \pounds_{\xi}A^{a}{}_{\mu} - \Omega^{a}{}_{b}A^{b}{}_{\mu} + \nabla_{\mu}\psi^{a} + \frac{1}{2}n_{\mu}e^{a\kappa}\pounds_{v}h_{\kappa\lambda}e^{\lambda}_{b}\psi^{b}.$$
(4.5d)

Some miscellaneous variations we should note are

$$\delta_{\hat{X}}a_{ab} = \pounds_{\xi}a_{ab} + \Omega^{c}{}_{a}a_{cb} + \Omega^{c}{}_{b}a_{ac} + e^{\mu}_{a}\nabla_{\mu}\psi_{b} + e^{\mu}_{b}\nabla_{\mu}\psi_{a}$$
$$\delta_{\hat{X}}\omega^{a}{}_{b\mu} = \pounds_{\xi}\omega^{a}{}_{b\mu} + \nabla_{\mu}\Omega^{a}{}_{b}.$$

The action of the Lie derivative  $f_{\xi}$  in this chapter must be interpreted only in the following way. When we have a tensor with mixed greek and latix indices  $T^{\mu \cdots a \cdots}{}_{\nu \cdots b \cdots}$ , then  $f_{\xi}T^{\mu\cdots a\cdots}{}_{\nu\cdots b\cdots}$  is the Lie derivative we get if we had fixed the latin indices and considered  $T^{\mu \cdots a \cdots}{}_{\nu \cdots b \cdots}$  to be a tensor only with respect to its greek indices. For example, we consider  $e^a_{\mu}$  and  $A^a{}_{\mu}$  to be 1-forms, while  $a_{ab}$  are functions. The spin connection  $\omega^a{}_{b\mu}$  was already a 1-form with respect to its greek index, but was not a tensor with respect to its

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Explanation on the use of the Lie derivative  $f_{\xi}$  will be given below.

latin indices. This is reflected on its peculiar transformation under spatial SO(d) rotations  $\delta_{\Omega}\omega^a{}_{b\mu} = \nabla_{\mu}\Omega^a{}_{b}$ . Under these guidelines, it should be easy to see how the variation of the first order background fields 4.5 reproduces the variation of the second order background fields 4.2. We must also notice how the spatial SO(d) rotation of the spatial vielbeins  $e_{\mu}^{a}$ and  $e^{\mu}_{a}$  is a symmetry hidden in the second order formulation. It only emerges in the first order formulation through the spatial vielbeins  $e^a_\mu$  and  $e^\mu_a$ .

When there are no quantum anomalies in our theory, the generating functional W is invariant under diffeomorphism, spatial SO(d), U(1) and dipole transformations, i.e.

$$\delta_{\hat{X}}W = 0.$$

To find  $\delta_{\hat{X}}W$  we just substitute equations 4.5 in 4.4 and from the symmetry condition  $\delta_{\hat{X}}W = 0$  we find with integration by parts the conservation laws

$$\nabla'_{\mu}\epsilon^{\mu} = -f_{\mu}v^{\mu} - \tau^{\mu}{}_{a}\nabla_{\mu}v^{\nu}e^{a}_{\nu}$$

$$\tag{4.6a}$$

$$\nabla'_{\mu}\tau^{\mu}{}_{a} = e^{\mu}_{a}f_{\mu} - n_{\mu}\tau^{\mu}{}_{b}e^{b}_{\nu}e^{\kappa}_{a}\nabla_{\kappa}v^{\nu}$$

$$\tag{4.6b}$$

$$\nabla'_{\mu}J^{\mu} = 0 \tag{4.6c}$$

$$\nabla'_{\mu}J^{\mu}{}_{a} = e_{a\mu}J^{\mu}.$$
 (4.6d)

Invariance of the generating functional W under spatial SO(d) rotations gives us  $\tau^{\mu}{}_{[a}e_{b]\mu} =$  $-J^{\mu}{}_{[a}A_{b]\mu}$ , which holds identically. From this redundant conservation law we are reminded again of the hidden nature of the spatial SO(d) rotation symmetry.

#### Aristotelian Symmetry Algebra 4.2

In this section we will derive how the symmetry transformations of our Aristotelian geometry form a Lie algebra. We will focus on the more fundamental first order formulation of Aristotelian geometry from now on. Specifically, we need to demonstrate that for any transformations  $\hat{X}$  and  $\hat{X}'$  they satisfy

$$[\delta_{\hat{X}'}, \delta_{\hat{X}}] = \delta_{[\hat{X}', \hat{X}]}, \tag{4.7}$$

having thus a closed algebra. However, the commutator

$$[\hat{X}', \hat{X}] = (\xi^{\mu}_{[\hat{X}', \hat{X}]}, \Omega^{a}{}_{b[\hat{X}', \hat{X}]}, \Lambda_{[\hat{X}', \hat{X}]}, \psi_{a[\hat{X}', \hat{X}]})$$

is not specified yet. We will define it as

$$\xi^{\mu}_{[\hat{X}'|\hat{X}]} \equiv f_{\xi'} \xi^{\mu} = [\xi', \xi]^{\mu}$$
(4.8a)

$$\left|\Omega^{a}{}_{b[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]} \equiv \pounds_{\xi'}\Omega^{a}{}_{b} - \pounds_{\xi}\Omega'^{a}{}_{b} + \Omega^{a}{}_{c}\Omega'^{c}{}_{b} - \Omega'^{a}{}_{c}\Omega^{c}{}_{b}\right|$$
(4.8b)

$$\begin{aligned}
\mathcal{I}^{a}{}_{b[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]} &\equiv \mathcal{I}_{\xi'}\Omega^{a}{}_{b} - \mathcal{I}_{\xi}\Omega^{a}{}_{b} + \Omega^{a}{}_{c}\Omega^{c}{}_{b} - \Omega^{c}{}_{c}\Omega^{c}{}_{b} \\
\Lambda_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]} &\equiv \mathcal{I}_{\xi'}\Lambda - \mathcal{I}_{\xi}\Lambda'
\end{aligned} \tag{4.8b}$$

$$\psi_{a[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]} \equiv \mathbf{f}_{\xi'}\psi_a - \mathbf{f}_{\xi}\psi_a' + \psi_b {\Omega'}^b{}_a - \psi_b' {\Omega}^b{}_a, \qquad (4.8d)$$

where we also made use of the identity

$$\pounds_V U = [V, U]$$

for any vectors V and U. The action of the operators  $\delta_{\hat{X}}$  on the background gauge fields  $n_{\mu}$ ,  $e^a_{\mu}$ ,  $A_{\mu}$  and  $A^a_{\ \mu}$  was already identified in Section 4.1.2. We will also need to see how the gauge transformations  $\hat{X}$  act on the gauge parameters  $\xi^{\mu}$ ,  $\Omega^{a}{}_{b}$ ,  $\Lambda$  and  $\psi_{a}$  themselves. To fulfill this necessity we will make the following definition

$$\delta_{\hat{X}'}\xi^{\mu} \equiv \pounds_{\xi'}\xi^{\mu} = [\xi',\xi]^{\mu} \tag{4.9a}$$

$$\begin{cases} \delta_{\hat{X}'}\xi^{\mu} \equiv \pounds_{\xi'}\xi^{\mu} = [\xi',\xi]^{\mu} \\ \delta_{\hat{X}'}\Omega^{a}{}_{b} \equiv \pounds_{\xi'}\Omega^{a}{}_{b} - \pounds_{\xi}\Omega'^{a}{}_{b} + \Omega^{a}{}_{c}\Omega'^{c}{}_{b} - \Omega'^{a}{}_{c}\Omega^{c}{}_{b} \end{cases}$$

$$\end{cases}$$

$$\rbrace$$

$$\delta_{\hat{X}'}\Lambda \equiv \pounds_{\xi'}\Lambda - \pounds_{\xi}\Lambda' \tag{4.9c}$$

$$\delta_{\hat{X}'}\psi_a \equiv \mathbf{f}_{\xi'}\psi_a - \mathbf{f}_{\xi}\psi_a' + \psi_b\Omega'^{\phantom{b}a}_{\phantom{b}a} - \psi_b'\Omega^{\phantom{b}a}_{\phantom{b}a}. \tag{4.9d}$$

From the above definitions 4.8 and 4.9 we see that

$$\begin{split} \xi^{\mu}_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]} &= \delta_{\hat{X}'}\xi^{\mu} \\ \Omega^{a}{}_{b[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]} &= \delta_{\hat{X}'}\Omega^{a}{}_{b} \\ \Lambda_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]} &= \delta_{\hat{X}'}\Lambda \\ \psi_{a[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]} &= \delta_{\hat{X}'}\psi_{a} \end{split}$$

or

$$[\hat{X}',\hat{X}] = \delta_{\hat{X}'}\hat{X}.$$

We can write all these preliminary definitions in a more abstract but compact form. To achieve this goal, from now on we will also make frequent use of matrix notation by denoting tensors like  $\Omega^a{}_c\Omega'{}^c{}_b$  and  $\psi_b\Omega'{}^b{}_a$  as just  $\Omega\Omega'$  and  $\psi\Omega'$ , respectively. Hence all of our definitions can be presented in a readable fashion as

$$\xi_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]} \equiv \delta_{\hat{X}'} \xi \equiv \pounds_{\xi'} \xi = [\xi',\xi]$$
(4.10a)

$$\Omega_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]} \equiv \delta_{\hat{X}'} \Omega \equiv \pounds_{\xi'} \Omega - \pounds_{\xi} \Omega' + [\Omega, \Omega']$$
(4.10b)

$$\Lambda_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]} \equiv \delta_{\hat{X}'} \Lambda \equiv \pounds_{\xi'} \Lambda - \pounds_{\xi} \Lambda'$$
(4.10c)

$$\psi_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]} \equiv \delta_{\hat{X}'} \psi \equiv \mathbf{f}_{\xi'} \psi - \mathbf{f}_{\xi} \psi' + \psi \Omega' - \psi' \Omega, \qquad (4.10d)$$

where  $[\Omega, \Omega']$  represents the tensor  $[\Omega, \Omega']^a{}_b \equiv (\Omega\Omega')^a{}_b - (\Omega'\Omega)^a{}_b \equiv \Omega^a{}_c\Omega'^c{}_b - \Omega'^a{}_c\Omega^c{}_b$ .

We will now try to calculate the action of the commutator  $[\delta_{\hat{X}''}, \delta_{\hat{X}'}]$  while acting on the gauge parameters  $\xi^{\mu}$ ,  $\Omega^{a}{}_{b}$ ,  $\Lambda$  and  $\psi_{a}$ , in order to show that  $[\delta_{\hat{X}''}, \delta_{\hat{X}'}] = \delta_{[\hat{X}'', \hat{X}']}$ . For this purpose we will need the property

$$[\pounds_V, \pounds_U]T = \pounds_{[V,U]}T$$

for any tensor T and any vectors V and U, where, obviously,  $[\mathbf{f}_V, \mathbf{f}_U]T = \mathbf{f}_V \mathbf{f}_U T - \mathbf{f}_U \mathbf{f}_V T$ . Let us calculate  $\delta_{\hat{X}''} \delta_{\hat{X}'} \xi^{\mu}$  first. We have in our compact notation

$$\begin{split} \delta_{\hat{X}''} \delta_{\hat{X}'} \xi &= \delta_{\hat{X}''} \pounds_{\xi'} \xi = \pounds_{\delta_{\hat{X}''} \xi'} \xi + \pounds_{\xi'} \delta_{\hat{X}''} \xi = \pounds_{\ell_{\xi''} \xi'} \xi + \pounds_{\xi'} \pounds_{\xi''} \xi \\ &= \pounds_{[\xi'',\xi']} \xi + \pounds_{\xi'} \pounds_{\xi''} \xi = [\pounds_{\xi''}, \pounds_{\xi'}] \xi + \pounds_{\xi'} \pounds_{\xi''} \xi = \pounds_{\xi''} \pounds_{\xi'} \xi. \end{split}$$

Alternatively, we could just define  $\tilde{\xi} \equiv \xi_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]}$  and write

$$\delta_{\hat{X}''}\delta_{\hat{X}'}\xi = \delta_{\hat{X}''}\xi_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]} = \delta_{\hat{X}''}\tilde{\xi} = \pounds_{\xi''}\tilde{\xi} = \pounds_{\xi''}\xi_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]} = \pounds_{\xi''}\pounds_{\xi'}\xi_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]} = \xi_{\xi''}\xi_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]} = \xi_{\xi'$$

Since we now have that

$$\delta_{\hat{X}''}\delta_{\hat{X}'}\xi = \pounds_{\xi''}\pounds_{\xi'}\xi$$

we can form  $[\delta_{\hat{X}^{\prime\prime}},\delta_{\hat{X}^{\prime}}]\xi^{\mu}$  and find

$$[\delta_{\hat{X}''}, \delta_{\hat{X}'}]\xi = \pounds_{\xi''}\pounds_{\xi'}\xi - \pounds_{\xi'}\pounds_{\xi''}\xi = [\pounds_{\xi''}, \pounds_{\xi'}]\xi = \pounds_{[\xi'', \xi']}\xi = \pounds_{\xi_{[\hat{X}'', \hat{X}']}}\xi = \delta_{[\hat{X}'', \hat{X}']}\xi$$

and we just showed that

$$[\delta_{\hat{X}''}, \delta_{\hat{X}'}]\xi = \delta_{[\hat{X}'', \hat{X}']}\xi.$$

In calculating  $\delta_{\hat{X}''}\delta_{\hat{X}'}\Lambda$  we have

$$\begin{split} \delta_{\hat{X}''}\delta_{\hat{X}'}\Lambda &= \delta_{\hat{X}''}\left(\pounds_{\xi'}\Lambda - \pounds_{\xi}\Lambda'\right) = \pounds_{\delta_{\hat{X}''}\xi'}\Lambda + \pounds_{\xi'}\delta_{\hat{X}''}\Lambda - \pounds_{\delta_{\hat{X}''}\xi}\Lambda' - \pounds_{\xi}\delta_{\hat{X}''}\Lambda' \\ &= \pounds_{[\xi'',\xi']}\Lambda + \pounds_{\xi'}(\pounds_{\xi''}\Lambda - \pounds_{\xi}\Lambda'') - \pounds_{[\xi'',\xi]}\Lambda' - \pounds_{\xi}(\pounds_{\xi''}\Lambda' - \pounds_{\xi'}\Lambda'') \\ &= [\pounds_{\xi''}, \pounds_{\xi'}]\Lambda + \pounds_{\xi'}\pounds_{\xi''}\Lambda - \pounds_{\xi'}\pounds_{\xi}\Lambda'' - [\pounds_{\xi''}, \pounds_{\xi}]\Lambda' - \pounds_{\xi}\pounds_{\xi''}\Lambda' + \pounds_{\xi}\pounds_{\xi'}\Lambda'' \\ &= \pounds_{\xi''}\pounds_{\xi'}\Lambda - \pounds_{\xi'}\pounds_{\xi}\Lambda'' - \pounds_{\xi''}\pounds_{\xi}\Lambda' + \pounds_{\xi}\pounds_{\xi'}\Lambda'' \\ &= \pounds_{\xi''}\pounds_{\xi'}\Lambda + \pounds_{\xi}\pounds_{\xi'}\Lambda'' \\ &+ [-\pounds_{\xi'}\pounds_{\xi}\Lambda'' + (\hat{X}' \leftrightarrow \hat{X}'')] \end{split}$$

In the last line of the above equation the symbol  $(\hat{X}' \leftrightarrow \hat{X}'')$  in the overall bracket  $[\cdots]$  means that we add all the other terms in the bracket  $[\cdots]$  but with  $\hat{X}'$  and  $\hat{X}''$  exchanged, e.g. in this case  $(\hat{X}' \leftrightarrow \hat{X}'') = -\pounds_{\xi''} \pounds_{\xi} \Lambda'$ . Since

$$\begin{split} \delta_{\hat{X}''} \delta_{\hat{X}'} \Lambda &= \pounds_{\xi''} \pounds_{\xi'} \Lambda + \pounds_{\xi} \pounds_{\xi'} \Lambda'' \\ &+ [-\pounds_{\xi'} \pounds_{\xi} \Lambda'' + (\hat{X}' \leftrightarrow \hat{X}'')], \end{split}$$

where the terms in the bracket  $[\cdots]$  are symmetric under the exchange  $\hat{X}' \leftrightarrow \hat{X}''$ , we get

$$\begin{split} [\delta_{\hat{X}''}, \delta_{\hat{X}'}]\Lambda &= \delta_{\hat{X}''}\delta_{\hat{X}'}\Lambda - \delta_{\hat{X}'}\delta_{\hat{X}''}\Lambda = (\pounds_{\xi''}\pounds_{\xi'}\Lambda + \pounds_{\xi}\pounds_{\xi'}\Lambda'') - (\pounds_{\xi'}\pounds_{\xi''}\Lambda + \pounds_{\xi}\pounds_{\xi''}\Lambda') \\ &= [\pounds_{\xi''}, \pounds_{\xi'}]\Lambda - \pounds_{\xi}(\pounds_{\xi''}\Lambda' - \pounds_{\xi'}\Lambda'') = \pounds_{[\xi'',\xi']}\Lambda - \pounds_{\xi}\Lambda_{[\hat{X}'',\hat{X}']} \\ &= \pounds_{\xi_{[\hat{X}'',\hat{X}']}}\Lambda - \pounds_{\xi}\Lambda_{[\hat{X}'',\hat{X}']} = \delta_{[\hat{X}'',\hat{X}']}\Lambda \end{split}$$

and we proved that

$$[\delta_{\hat{X}^{\prime\prime}}, \delta_{\hat{X}^{\prime}}]\Lambda = \delta_{[\hat{X}^{\prime\prime}, \hat{X}^{\prime}]}\Lambda$$

We can follow the same procedure for  $\Omega^a{}_b$  and  $\psi_a$ . In total, we get

$$\begin{split} \delta_{\hat{X}''}\delta_{\hat{X}'}\xi &= \mathbf{f}_{\xi''}\mathbf{f}_{\xi'}\xi \\ \delta_{\hat{X}''}\delta_{\hat{X}'}\Omega &= \mathbf{f}_{\xi''}\mathbf{f}_{\xi'}\Omega + \mathbf{f}_{\xi}(\mathbf{f}_{\xi'}\Omega'' - \Omega'\Omega'') - \Omega(\mathbf{f}_{\xi'}\Omega'' - \Omega'\Omega'') \\ &+ (\mathbf{f}_{\xi'}\Omega'' + \Omega''\Omega')\Omega + [\Omega''\mathbf{f}_{\xi}\Omega' - \Omega''\Omega\Omega' \\ &- \mathbf{f}_{\xi'}(\mathbf{f}_{\xi}\Omega'' - \Omega\Omega'' + \Omega''\Omega) + (\hat{X}' \leftrightarrow \hat{X}'')] \\ \delta_{\hat{X}''}\delta_{\hat{X}'}\Lambda &= \mathbf{f}_{\xi''}\mathbf{f}_{\xi'}\Lambda + \mathbf{f}_{\xi}\mathbf{f}_{\xi'}\Lambda'' + [-\mathbf{f}_{\xi'}\mathbf{f}_{\xi}\Lambda'' + (\hat{X}' \leftrightarrow \hat{X}'')] \\ \delta_{\hat{X}''}\delta_{\hat{X}'}\psi &= \mathbf{f}_{\xi''}\mathbf{f}_{\xi'}\psi + \mathbf{f}_{\xi}(\mathbf{f}_{\xi'}\psi'' + \psi''\Omega') - \psi(\mathbf{f}_{\xi'}\Omega'' - \Omega'\Omega'') \\ &+ (\mathbf{f}_{\xi'}\psi'' + \psi''\Omega')\Omega + [-\psi'\Omega\Omega'' - \mathbf{f}_{\xi}\psi'\Omega'' \\ &+ \mathbf{f}_{\xi'}(-\mathbf{f}_{\xi}\psi'' + \psi\Omega'' - \psi''\Omega) + (\hat{X}' \leftrightarrow \hat{X}'')]. \end{split}$$

From the above we can prove that

$$\begin{split} & [\delta_{\hat{X}''}, \delta_{\hat{X}'}]\xi = \delta_{[\hat{X}'', \hat{X}']}\xi \\ & [\delta_{\hat{X}''}, \delta_{\hat{X}'}]\Omega = \delta_{[\hat{X}'', \hat{X}']}\Omega \\ & [\delta_{\hat{X}''}, \delta_{\hat{X}'}]\Lambda = \delta_{[\hat{X}'', \hat{X}']}\Lambda \\ & [\delta_{\hat{X}''}, \delta_{\hat{X}'}]\psi = \delta_{[\hat{X}'', \hat{X}']}\psi. \end{split}$$

or

$$[\delta_{\hat{X}''}, \delta_{\hat{X}'}]\hat{X} = \delta_{[\hat{X}'', \hat{X}']}\hat{X}.$$

It is now easy to derive the Jacobi identity

$$[\hat{X}'', [\hat{X}', \hat{X}]] + [\hat{X}', [\hat{X}, \hat{X}'']] + [\hat{X}, [\hat{X}'', \hat{X}']] = 0.$$

Here are the simple steps

$$\begin{split} [\hat{X}'', [\hat{X}', \hat{X}]] &= -[[\hat{X}', \hat{X}], \hat{X}''] = -\delta_{[\hat{X}', \hat{X}]} \hat{X}'' = -[\delta_{\hat{X}'}, \delta_{\hat{X}}] \hat{X}'' = \\ &= -\delta_{\hat{X}'} \delta_{\hat{X}} \hat{X}'' + \delta_{\hat{X}} \delta_{\hat{X}'} \hat{X}'' \\ &= -\delta_{\hat{X}'} [\hat{X}, \hat{X}''] + \delta_{\hat{X}} [\hat{X}', \hat{X}''] \\ &= -[\hat{X}', [\hat{X}, \hat{X}'']] + [\hat{X}, [\hat{X}', \hat{X}'']] \\ &= -[\hat{X}', [\hat{X}, \hat{X}'']] - [\hat{X}, [\hat{X}'', \hat{X}'']]. \end{split}$$

To show that  $[\delta_{\hat{X}'}, \delta_{\hat{X}}] = \delta_{[\hat{X}', \hat{X}]}$  we can calculate the action of the commutator  $[\delta_{\hat{X}'}, \delta_{\hat{X}}]$  while acting on the background gauge fields  $n_{\mu}$ ,  $e^a_{\mu}$ ,  $A_{\mu}$  and  $a_{ab}$ . In compact notation we will denote the background gauge fields as n, e, A and a. Also the compact notation for  $e^{\mu}_{a}$  will be  $\tilde{e}$  and for  $(\Omega^{T})_{b}{}^{a} = \Omega^{a}{}^{b}_{b}$  will be  $\Omega^{T}$ , e.g.  $(\Omega^{T}\tilde{e})_{a}{}^{\mu} = (\Omega^{T})_{a}{}^{b}e^{\mu}_{b} =$ 

 $e_b^{\mu}\Omega^b{}_a = (\tilde{e}\Omega)^{\mu}{}_a$ . After a lot of computation we arrive at the following compact relations

$$\begin{split} \delta_{\hat{X}'} \delta_{\hat{X}} n &= \mathbf{f}_{\xi'} \mathbf{f}_{\xi} n \\ \delta_{\hat{X}'} \delta_{\hat{X}} e &= \mathbf{f}_{\xi'} \mathbf{f}_{\xi} e + (\mathbf{f}_{\xi} \Omega' + \Omega' \Omega) e \\ &+ [-\mathbf{f}_{\xi} (\Omega' e) + (\hat{X} \leftrightarrow \hat{X}')] \\ \delta_{\hat{X}'} \delta_{\hat{X}} A &= \mathbf{f}_{\xi'} \mathbf{f}_{\xi} A - \partial \mathbf{f}_{\xi} \Lambda' - (\mathbf{f}_{\xi} \psi' + \psi' \Omega) e \\ &+ [\mathbf{f}_{\xi} \partial \Lambda' + \mathbf{f}_{\xi} (\psi' e) + (\hat{X} \leftrightarrow \hat{X}')] \\ \delta_{\hat{X}'} \delta_{\hat{X}} a &= \mathbf{f}_{\xi'} \mathbf{f}_{\xi} a - a(\mathbf{f}_{\xi} \Omega' - \Omega \Omega') - [a(\mathbf{f}_{\xi} \Omega' - \Omega \Omega')]^T \\ &- \tilde{e} \nabla (\mathbf{f}_{\xi} \psi' + \psi' \Omega) - [\tilde{e} \nabla (\mathbf{f}_{\xi} \psi' + \psi' \Omega)]^T \\ &+ [(\Omega^T \tilde{e} \nabla \psi') + (\Omega^T \tilde{e} \nabla \psi')^T + (\tilde{e} \nabla \psi' \Omega) + (\tilde{e} \nabla \psi' \Omega)^T \\ &+ (\Omega^T a \Omega') + \mathbf{f}_{\xi} (\Omega'^T a + (\Omega'^T a)^T + \tilde{e} \nabla \psi' + (\tilde{e} \nabla \psi')^T) \\ &+ (\hat{X} \leftrightarrow \hat{X}')], \end{split}$$

from which we, indeed, find

$$\begin{split} & [\delta_{\hat{X}'}, \delta_{\hat{X}}]n = \delta_{[\hat{X}', \hat{X}]}n \\ & [\delta_{\hat{X}'}, \delta_{\hat{X}}]e = \delta_{[\hat{X}', \hat{X}]}e \\ & [\delta_{\hat{X}'}, \delta_{\hat{X}}]A = \delta_{[\hat{X}', \hat{X}]}A \\ & [\delta_{\hat{X}'}, \delta_{\hat{X}}]a = \delta_{[\hat{X}', \hat{X}]}a, \end{split}$$

resulting in the closed algebra

$$[\delta_{\hat{X}'}, \delta_{\hat{X}}] = \delta_{[\hat{X}', \hat{X}]}.$$

In summary, everything we did so far in this section was to show that our Aristotelian symmetry transformations form a Lie algebra and the Wess-Zumino consistency conditions

$$[\delta_{\hat{X}'}, \delta_{\hat{X}}]W = \delta_{[\hat{X}', \hat{X}]}W$$

hold true.

We can now identify the commutator algebra of our Aristotelian symmetry generators. We will follow the approach of [118] and write  $\delta_{\hat{X}}$  in the form

$$\delta_{\hat{X}} = i\xi^{\mu}n_{\mu}H - i\xi^{\mu}e^{a}_{\mu}P_{a} + \frac{i}{2}(\Omega^{ab} + \xi^{\mu}\omega^{ab}_{\ \mu})M_{ab} - i(\Lambda + \xi^{\mu}A_{\mu})Q^{(0)} - i(\psi^{a} + \xi^{\mu}A^{a}_{\ \mu})D_{a}.$$

Afterwards, we substitute this form into  $[\delta_{\hat{X}'}, \delta_{\hat{X}}]$  and find after many cumbersome calcu-

lations

$$\begin{split} [\delta_{\bar{X}'}, \delta_{\bar{X}}] &= \delta_{[\bar{X}', \bar{X}]} + \xi^{\mu} \xi^{\prime\nu} \left( e^{\mu}_{\mu} e^{b}_{\nu} [P_{a}, P_{b}] - (n_{\mu} e^{a}_{\nu} - n_{\nu} e^{a}_{\mu}) [H, P_{a}] + i\mathcal{C}_{\mu\nu} \right) \\ &+ \frac{1}{2} \left( (\omega^{ab} + \xi^{\mu} \omega^{ab}_{\mu}) \xi^{\prime\nu} n_{\nu} - (\omega^{\prime ab} + \xi^{\prime\mu} \omega^{ab}_{\mu}) \xi^{\nu} n_{\nu} \right) [M_{ab}, H] \\ &- \frac{1}{2} \left( (\Omega^{ab} + \xi^{\mu} \omega^{ab}_{\mu}) \xi^{\prime\nu} e^{c}_{\nu} - (\Omega^{\prime ab} + \xi^{\prime\mu} \omega^{ab}_{\mu}) \xi^{\nu} e^{c}_{\nu} \right) ([M_{ab}, P_{c}] - 2i\delta_{ac}P_{b}) \\ &+ \frac{1}{4} \left( \Omega^{ab} + \xi^{\mu} \omega^{ab}_{\mu} \right) \left( \Omega^{\prime cd} + \xi^{\prime\mu} \omega^{cd}_{\mu} \right) ([M_{ab}, M_{cd}] - 4i\delta_{ac}M_{bd}) \\ &- \frac{1}{2} \left( (\Omega^{ab} + \xi^{\mu} \omega^{ab}_{\mu}) (\psi^{\prime c} + \xi^{\prime\nu} A^{c}_{\nu}) - (\Omega^{\prime ab} + \xi^{\prime\mu} \omega^{ab}_{\mu}) (\psi^{c} + \xi^{\nu} A^{c}_{\nu}) \right) ([M_{ab}, D_{c}] - 2i\delta_{ac}D_{b}) \\ &- \left( \xi^{\mu} n_{\mu} (\Lambda' + \xi^{\prime\nu} A_{\nu}) - \xi^{\prime\mu} n_{\mu} (\Lambda + \xi^{\nu} A_{\nu}) \right) [H, Q^{(0)}] \\ &+ \left( \xi^{\mu} e^{a}_{\mu} (\Lambda' + \xi^{\prime\nu} A_{\nu}) - \xi^{\prime\mu} e^{a}_{\mu} (\Lambda + \xi^{\nu} A_{\nu}) \right) [P_{a}, Q^{(0)}] \\ &- \frac{1}{2} \left( (\Omega^{ab} + \xi^{\mu} \omega^{ab}_{\mu}) (\Lambda' + \xi^{\prime\nu} A_{\nu}) - (\Omega^{\prime ab} + \xi^{\prime\mu} \omega^{ab}_{\mu}) (\Lambda + \xi^{\nu} A_{\nu}) \right) [M_{ab}, Q^{(0)}] \\ &+ \left( (\psi^{a} + \xi^{\mu} A^{a}_{\mu}) (\Lambda' + \xi^{\prime\nu} A_{\nu}) - (\psi^{\prime a} + \xi^{\prime\mu} A^{a}_{\mu}) (\Lambda + \xi^{\nu} A_{\nu}) \right) [D_{a}, Q^{(0)}] \\ &- \left( \xi^{\mu} n_{\mu} (\psi^{\prime a} + \xi^{\prime\nu} A^{b}_{\nu}) - \xi^{\prime\mu} n_{\mu} (\psi^{a} + \xi^{\nu} A^{b}_{\mu}) \right) ([H, D_{a}] + \frac{i}{2} e^{a}_{\mu} e^{b} \varepsilon_{\nu} \xi_{\nu} h_{\rho\sigma} D_{b} \right) \\ &+ \left( \xi^{\mu} e^{a}_{\mu} (\psi^{\prime b} + \xi^{\prime\nu} A^{b}_{\nu}) - \xi^{\prime\mu} e^{a}_{\mu} (\psi^{b} + \xi^{\nu} A^{b}_{\nu}) \right) ([P_{a}, D_{b}] - i\delta_{ab} Q^{0} \right) \\ &+ (\psi^{a} + \xi^{\mu} A^{a}_{\mu}) (\psi^{\prime b} + \xi^{\prime\nu} A^{b}_{\nu}) [D_{a}, D_{b}], \end{split}$$

where we defined the auxiliary quantity

$$\mathcal{C}_{\mu\nu} \equiv -F^{n}_{\mu\nu}H + 2T^{a}_{\ \mu\nu}P_{a} - \frac{1}{2}R^{ab}_{\ \mu\nu}M_{ab} + F^{a}_{\ \mu\nu}D_{a}.$$

We will call  $C_{\mu\nu}$  the curvature operator. In deriving the commutator algebra we will need the following identities

$$\begin{split} \delta_{\hat{X}'}(\Omega^{ab} + \xi^{\mu}\omega^{ab}{}_{\mu}) &= \pounds_{\xi'}(\Omega^{ab} + \xi^{\mu}\omega^{ab}{}_{\mu}) + 2\Omega'^{[a}{}_{c}(\Omega^{b]c} + \xi^{\mu}\omega^{b]c}{}_{\mu}) \\ \delta_{\hat{X}'}(\Lambda + \xi^{\mu}A_{\mu}) &= \pounds_{\xi'}(\Lambda + \xi^{\mu}A_{\mu}) + \xi^{\mu}e^{a}_{\mu}\psi'_{a} \\ \delta_{\hat{X}'}(\psi^{a} + \xi^{\mu}A^{a}_{\mu}) &= \pounds_{\xi'}(\psi^{a} + \xi^{\mu}A^{a}_{\mu}) - \Omega'^{a}{}_{b}(\psi^{b} + \xi^{\mu}A^{b}_{\mu}) \\ &+ (\Omega^{a}{}_{b} + \xi^{\mu}\omega^{a}{}_{b\mu})\psi'^{b} + \frac{1}{2}\xi^{\mu}n_{\mu}\psi'^{b}e^{a\rho}e^{\sigma}_{b}\pounds_{v}h_{\rho\sigma}. \end{split}$$

The above calculation 4.15 must satisfy the Lie algebra condition 4.7, giving us the Aris-

totelian symmetry algebra

$$[M_{ab}, M_{cd}] = i(\delta_{ac}M_{bd} - \delta_{bc}M_{ad} - \delta_{ad}M_{bc} + \delta_{bd}M_{ac})$$

$$(4.16a)$$

(4.16b)

$$[M_{ab}, D_c] = i(\delta_{ac}D_b - \delta_{bc}D_a)$$
(4.16c)

$$[P_a, D_b] = i\delta_{ab}Q^{(0)} \tag{4.16d}$$

$$[P_a, P_b] = -ie_a^\mu e_b^\nu \mathcal{C}_{\mu\nu} \tag{4.16e}$$

$$[H, P_a] = iv^{\mu} e^{\nu}_a \mathcal{C}_{\mu\nu} \tag{4.16f}$$

$$\begin{bmatrix} [M_{ab}, M_{cd}] = i(\delta_{ac}M_{bd} - \delta_{bc}M_{ad} - \delta_{ad}M_{bc} + \delta_{bd}M_{ac}) \\ [M_{ab}, P_c] = i(\delta_{ac}P_b - \delta_{bc}P_a) \\ [M_{ab}, D_c] = i(\delta_{ac}D_b - \delta_{bc}D_a) \\ [P_a, D_b] = i\delta_{ab}Q^{(0)} \\ [P_a, P_b] = -ie_a^{\mu}e_b^{\nu}C_{\mu\nu} \\ [H, P_a] = iv^{\mu}e_a^{\nu}C_{\mu\nu} \\ [H, D_a] = -\frac{i}{2}e_a^{\rho}e^{b\sigma}\pounds_v h_{\rho\sigma}D_b$$

$$(4.16a) \\ (4.16b) \\ (4.16c) \\ (4$$

with the rest vanishing. We can observe now that equations 4.16a to 4.16d are identical to the familiar 2.13 we derived in flat spacetime in Chapter 2. The new components to our symmetry algebra are equations 4.16e to 4.16g whose form exposes the exotic characteristics of Aristotelian geometry, present especially in the curvature operator  $C_{\mu\nu}$ .

#### 4.3 **Quantum Anomalies**

#### 4.3.1 **Wess-Zumino conditions**

After having carefully studied all the fundamental features of Aristotelian geometry and its symmetries, we are finally ready to tackle the important matter of its quantum anomalies. Let us look at the generating functional

$$W = W[n_{\mu}, e^a_{\mu}, A_{\mu}, A^a_{\mu}]$$

with background source gauge fields  $n_{\mu}$ ,  $e^a_{\mu}$ ,  $A_{\mu}$  and  $A^a{}_{\mu}$ . It can be shown that under our Aristotelian transformations  $\hat{X} = (\xi^{\mu}, \Omega^a{}_b, \Lambda, \psi_a)$ , the generating functional changes infinitesimally as

$$\delta_{\hat{X}}W = \int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \left(\xi^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} + \Omega^{a}{}_{b}\mathcal{R}^{b}{}_{a} + \Lambda \mathcal{U} + \psi_{a}\mathcal{S}^{a}\right), \qquad (4.17)$$

where  $\mathcal{D}_{\mu}, \mathcal{R}^{b}{}_{a}, \mathcal{U}$  and  $\mathcal{S}^{a}$  are local functional of the background fields, meaning they all have the form

$$\mathcal{G} = \mathcal{G}(x)[n_{\mu}, e^a_{\mu}, A_{\mu}, A^a_{\mu}].$$

Here the symbols  $\mathcal{D}, \mathcal{R}, \mathcal{U}$  and  $\mathcal{S}$  were chosen because they represent diffeomorphism, spatial SO(d) rotation, U(1) and dipole shift transformations, respectively. As we have already explained, if W is invariant under our Aristotelian transformations, i.e.  $\delta_{\hat{X}}W = 0$ ,

then our Aristotelian theory is symmetric under these Aristotelian transformations and it has no quantum anomalies, i.e.  $\mathcal{D}_{\mu} = \mathcal{R}^{b}{}_{a} = \mathcal{U} = \mathcal{S}^{a} = 0$ . On the other hand, if

$$\delta_{\hat{X}}W \neq 0$$

our Aristotelian theory has quantum anomalies, so some of  $\mathcal{D}_{\mu}$ ,  $\mathcal{R}^{b}{}_{a}$ ,  $\mathcal{U}$  or  $\mathcal{S}^{a}$  do not vanish. We will try to find these Aristotelian anomalies using as our main tool the *Wess-Zumino* conditions

$$[\delta_{\hat{X}'}, \delta_{\hat{X}}]W = \delta_{[\hat{X}', \hat{X}]}W.$$

Again, for more details on quantum anomalies see the relevant literature [56, 111, 112, 113, 114, 115, 116, 117].

First consider

$$\delta_{\hat{X}}W = \int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \left(\xi^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} + \Omega^{a}{}_{b} \mathcal{R}^{b}{}_{a} + \Lambda \mathcal{U} + \psi_{a} \mathcal{S}^{a}\right).$$

Note that  $\mathcal{D}_{\mu}$ ,  $\mathcal{R}^{a}_{b}$ ,  $\mathcal{U}$  and  $\mathcal{S}^{a}$  are not necessarily tensor quantities. Acting with  $\delta_{\hat{X}'}$  on the above equation we get

$$\begin{split} \delta_{\hat{X}'} \delta_{\hat{X}} W &= \int d^{d+1} x \, \delta_{\hat{X}'} \sqrt{\gamma} \, \left( \xi^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} + \Omega^{a}{}_{b} \mathcal{R}^{b}{}_{a} + \Lambda \mathcal{U} + \psi_{a} \mathcal{S}^{a} \right) \\ &+ \int d^{d+1} x \sqrt{\gamma} \, \left( \xi^{\mu} \, \delta_{\hat{X}'} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} + \Omega^{a}{}_{b} \, \delta_{\hat{X}'} \mathcal{R}^{b}{}_{a} + \Lambda \, \delta_{\hat{X}'} \mathcal{U} + \psi_{a} \, \delta_{\hat{X}'} \mathcal{S}^{a} \right) \\ &+ \int d^{d+1} x \sqrt{\gamma} \, \left( \delta_{\hat{X}'} \xi^{\mu} \, \mathcal{D}_{\mu} + \delta_{\hat{X}'} \Omega^{a}{}_{b} \, \mathcal{R}^{b}{}_{a} + \delta_{\hat{X}'} \Lambda \, \mathcal{U} + \delta_{\hat{X}'} \psi_{a} \, \mathcal{S}^{a} \right) \, . \end{split}$$

But we also have

$$\delta_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]}W = \int d^{d+1}x\sqrt{\gamma} \left(\xi^{\mu}_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]}\mathcal{D}_{\mu} + \Omega^{a}{}_{b[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]}\mathcal{R}^{b}{}_{a} + \Lambda_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]}\mathcal{U} + \psi_{a[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]}\mathcal{S}^{a}\right)$$
$$= \int d^{d+1}x\sqrt{\gamma} \left(\delta_{\hat{X}'}\xi^{\mu}\mathcal{D}_{\mu} + \delta_{\hat{X}'}\Omega^{a}{}_{b}\mathcal{R}^{b}{}_{a} + \delta_{\hat{X}'}\Lambda\mathcal{U} + \delta_{\hat{X}'}\psi_{a}\mathcal{S}^{a}\right).$$

Thus, if we define the quantity

$$F_{\hat{X}'\hat{X}} \equiv \int d^{d+1}x \,\delta_{\hat{X}'} \sqrt{\gamma} \,\left(\xi^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} + \Omega^{a}{}_{b} \mathcal{R}^{b}{}_{a} + \Lambda \mathcal{U} + \psi_{a} \mathcal{S}^{a}\right) \\ + \int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \,\left(\xi^{\mu} \,\delta_{\hat{X}'} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} + \Omega^{a}{}_{b} \,\delta_{\hat{X}'} \mathcal{R}^{b}{}_{a} + \Lambda \,\delta_{\hat{X}'} \mathcal{U} + \psi_{a} \,\delta_{\hat{X}'} \mathcal{S}^{a}\right),$$

we get

 $\delta_{\hat{X}'}\delta_{\hat{X}}W=F_{\hat{X}'\hat{X}}+\delta_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]}W.$ 

Using this the Wess-Zumino conditions take the form

$$F_{\hat{X}'\hat{X}} - F_{\hat{X}\hat{X}'} = -\delta_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]}W.$$
(4.18)

For the calculations going forward we will need to know  $\delta_{\hat{X}}\sqrt{\gamma}$  explicitly. From 3.1 we have

$$\frac{\partial \gamma}{\partial \gamma_{\mu\nu}} = \gamma \, \gamma^{\mu\nu}$$

and we can see that this gives us

$$\delta_{\hat{X}}\sqrt{\gamma} = \frac{1}{2}\sqrt{\gamma}\,\gamma^{\mu\nu}\delta_{\hat{X}}\gamma_{\mu\nu}.$$

Now, given that  $\gamma_{\mu\nu} = n_{\mu}n_{\nu} + h_{\mu\nu}$ , and we know that

$$\delta_{\hat{X}} n_{\mu} = \pounds_{\xi} n_{\mu}$$

and

$$\delta_{\hat{X}} h_{\mu\nu} = \pounds_{\xi} h_{\mu\nu}$$

~ 1

we get

$$\delta_{\hat{X}}\gamma_{\mu\nu} = \pounds_{\xi}\gamma_{\mu\nu},$$

so

$$\delta_{\hat{X}}\sqrt{\gamma} = \frac{1}{2}\sqrt{\gamma}\,\gamma^{\mu\nu} \pounds_{\xi}\gamma_{\mu\nu}$$

It is instructive to see why  $\delta_{\hat{X}}h_{\mu\nu} = \pounds_{\xi}h_{\mu\nu}$  in the first order formulation, the steps being laid out in detail below

$$\begin{split} \delta_{\hat{X}}h_{\mu\nu} &= \delta_{\hat{X}}\left(\delta_{ab}e^{a}_{\mu}e^{b}_{\nu}\right) = \delta_{ab}\,\delta_{\hat{X}}\,e^{a}_{\mu}e^{b}_{\nu} + \delta_{ab}\,e^{a}_{\mu}\,\delta_{\hat{X}}e^{b}_{\nu} \\ &= \delta_{ab}\left(\pounds_{\xi}e^{a}_{\mu} - \Omega^{a}{}_{c}e^{c}_{\mu}\right)e^{b}_{\nu} + \delta_{ab}e^{a}_{\mu}\left(\pounds_{\xi}e^{b}_{\nu} - \Omega^{b}{}_{d}e^{d}_{\nu}\right) \\ &= \delta_{ab}\,\pounds_{\xi}e^{a}_{\mu}\,e^{b}_{\nu} + \delta_{ab}e^{a}_{\mu}\pounds_{\xi}e^{b}_{\nu} - \delta_{ab}\Omega^{a}{}_{c}e^{c}_{\mu}e^{b}_{\nu} - \delta_{ab}e^{a}_{\mu}\Omega^{b}{}_{d}e^{d}_{\nu} \\ &= \pounds_{\xi}\left(\delta_{ab}e^{a}_{\mu}e^{b}_{\nu}\right) - \Omega_{bc}e^{c}_{\mu}e^{b}_{\nu} - e^{a}_{\mu}\Omega_{ad}e^{d}_{\nu} \\ &= \pounds_{\xi}h_{\mu\nu} - 2\Omega_{(ab)}e^{a}_{\mu}e^{b}_{\nu} \\ &= \pounds_{\xi}h_{\mu\nu}, \text{ since }\Omega_{(ab)} = 0. \end{split}$$

In fact, since

$$\delta_{\Omega} n_{\mu} = \delta_{\Omega} h_{\mu\nu} = \delta_{\Omega} A_{\mu} = \delta_{\Omega} A^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = 0,$$

if we had a local functional of the form

$$\mathcal{G}^{\kappa\cdots}{}_{\lambda\cdots} = \mathcal{G}^{\kappa\cdots}{}_{\lambda\cdots}(x)[n_{\mu}, h_{\mu\nu}, A_{\mu}, A^{\mu}{}_{\nu}],$$

it would obey

$$\delta_{\Omega} \mathcal{G}^{\kappa \cdots}{}_{\lambda \cdots} = 0.$$

Similarly, since

$$\delta_{\psi}n_{\mu} = \delta_{\psi}e^a_{\mu} = 0,$$

if we had

$$\mathcal{G}^{\kappa\cdots}{}_{\lambda\cdots} = \mathcal{G}^{\kappa\cdots}{}_{\lambda\cdots}(x)[n_{\mu}, e^{a}_{\mu}],$$

then

$$\delta_{\psi} \mathcal{G}^{\kappa \cdots}{}_{\lambda \cdots} = 0,$$

while since

$$\delta_{\Lambda} n_{\mu} = \delta_{\Lambda} e^a_{\mu} = \delta_{\Lambda} F_{\mu\nu} = \delta_{\Lambda} A^a{}_{\mu} = 0,$$

a local functional

$$\mathcal{G}^{\kappa\dots}{}_{\lambda\dots} = \mathcal{G}^{\kappa\dots}{}_{\lambda\dots}(x)[n_{\mu}, e^{a}_{\mu}, F_{\mu\nu}, A^{a}{}_{\mu}]$$

would satisfy

$$\delta_{\Lambda} \mathcal{G}^{\kappa \cdots}{}_{\lambda \cdots} = 0.$$

From all the above the operator

$$\delta_{\hat{X}} = \delta_{\xi} + \delta_{\Omega} + \delta_{\Lambda} + \delta_{\psi}$$

will give us

$$\delta_{\hat{X}}\gamma_{\mu\nu} = \delta_{\xi}\gamma_{\mu\nu} = \pounds_{\xi}\gamma_{\mu\nu}.$$

We are now ready to break apart the Wess-Zumino conditions to equivalent partial conditions that  $\mathcal{D}_{\mu}$ ,  $\mathcal{R}^{a}{}_{b}$ ,  $\mathcal{U}$  and  $\mathcal{S}^{a}$  should satisfy. This is done by taking transformations  $\hat{X}'$  and  $\hat{X}$  such that only one of its gauge parameters in non-zero. For example, we will start with  $\hat{X}' = (0, 0, \Lambda', 0)$  and  $\hat{X} = (0, 0, \Lambda, 0)$ . This gives us

$$\begin{split} [\hat{X}', \hat{X}] &= 0, \quad \delta_{[\hat{X}', \hat{X}]} W = 0, \quad \delta_{\hat{X}'} \gamma_{\mu\nu} = \delta_{\hat{X}} \gamma_{\mu\nu} = 0, \\ F_{\hat{X}'\hat{X}} &= \int d^{d+1} x \sqrt{\gamma} \Lambda \, \delta_{\Lambda'} \mathcal{U}, \quad F_{\hat{X}\hat{X}'} = \int d^{d+1} x \sqrt{\gamma} \, \Lambda' \, \delta_{\Lambda} \mathcal{U} \end{split}$$

and putting these in 4.18 we find

$$\int d^{d+1}x\sqrt{\gamma} \,\left(\Lambda\,\delta_{\Lambda'}\mathcal{U} - \Lambda'\,\delta_{\Lambda}\mathcal{U}\right) = 0.$$

As another example, we take  $\hat{X}'=(\xi'^{\mu},0,0,0)$  and  $\hat{X}=(0,0,\Lambda,0)$  and find

$$\begin{split} [\hat{X}',\hat{X}] &= (0,0,\Lambda_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]},0), \quad \Lambda_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]} = \pounds_{\xi'}\Lambda, \quad \delta_{[\hat{X}',\hat{X}]}W = \int d^{d+1}x\sqrt{\gamma}\,\pounds_{\xi'}\Lambda\mathcal{U}, \\ \delta_{\hat{X}'}\gamma_{\mu\nu} &= \pounds_{\xi'}\gamma_{\mu\nu}, \quad \delta_{\hat{X}}\gamma_{\mu\nu} = 0, \\ F_{\hat{X}'\hat{X}} &= \int d^{d+1}x\,\left(\delta_{\hat{X}'}\sqrt{\gamma}\,\Lambda\mathcal{U} + \sqrt{\gamma}\Lambda\,\delta_{\hat{X}'}\mathcal{U}\right), \quad F_{\hat{X}\hat{X}'} = \int d^{d+1}x\sqrt{\gamma}\,\xi'^{\mu}\,\delta_{\Lambda}\mathcal{D}_{\mu}, \end{split}$$

which give us the partial condition

$$\delta_{\xi'} \left( \int d^{d+1} x \sqrt{\gamma} \Lambda \mathcal{U} \right) - \int d^{d+1} x \sqrt{\gamma} \, \xi'^{\mu} \, \delta_{\Lambda} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} = 0. \tag{4.19}$$

Following similar steps to the above, we should get a total of  $\binom{4}{2} + 4 = 10$  partial conditions. After calculations, these partial conditions turn out to be

$$\int d^{d+1}x\sqrt{\gamma} \,\left(\Lambda\,\delta_{\Lambda'}\mathcal{U} - \Lambda'\,\delta_{\Lambda}\mathcal{U}\right) = 0 \tag{4.20a}$$

$$\int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \left(\Lambda \,\delta_{\Omega'} \mathcal{U} - {\Omega'}^a{}_b \,\delta_\Lambda \mathcal{R}^b{}_a\right) = 0 \tag{4.20b}$$

$$\int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \left(\Lambda \,\delta_{\psi'} \mathcal{U} - \psi'_a \,\delta_\Lambda \mathcal{S}^a\right) = 0 \tag{4.20c}$$

$$\delta_{\xi'} \left( \int d^{d+1} x \sqrt{\gamma} \Lambda \mathcal{U} \right) - \int d^{d+1} x \sqrt{\gamma} \, \xi'^{\mu} \, \delta_{\Lambda} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} = 0 \qquad (4.20d)$$
$$\int d^{d+1} x \sqrt{\gamma} \, \left[ (\Omega^{a}{}_{b} \, \delta_{\Omega'} \mathcal{R}^{b}{}_{a} - \Omega'^{a}{}_{b} \, \delta_{\Omega} \mathcal{R}^{b}{}_{a}) + \right]$$

$$+ (\Omega^a{}_b \Omega'^b{}_c - \Omega'^a{}_b \Omega^b{}_c) \mathcal{R}^c{}_a ] = 0$$
(4.20e)

$$\int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \,\psi_a' \left(\Omega^a{}_b \mathcal{S}^b + \delta_\Omega \mathcal{S}^a - \Omega^a{}_b \,\delta_{\psi'} \mathcal{R}^b{}_a\right) = 0 \tag{4.20f}$$

$$\delta_{\xi'} \left( \int d^{d+1} x \sqrt{\gamma} \,\Omega^a{}_b \mathcal{R}^b{}_a \right) - \int d^{d+1} x \sqrt{\gamma} \,\xi'^\mu \,\delta_\Omega \mathcal{D}_\mu = 0 \tag{4.20g}$$

$$\int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \, \left(\psi_a \,\delta_{\psi'} \mathcal{S}^a - \psi'_a \,\delta_{\psi} \mathcal{S}^a\right) = 0 \tag{4.20h}$$

$$\delta_{\xi'} \left( \int d^{d+1} x \sqrt{\gamma} \,\psi_a \mathcal{S}^a \right) - \int d^{d+1} x \sqrt{\gamma} \,\xi'^\mu \,\delta_\psi \mathcal{D}_\mu = 0 \tag{4.20i}$$

$$\delta_{\xi'} \left( \int d^{d+1} x \sqrt{\gamma} \, \xi^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \right) - \delta_{\xi} \left( \int d^{d+1} x \sqrt{\gamma} \, \xi'^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \right) + \int d^{d+1} x \sqrt{\gamma} \, \pounds_{\xi} \xi'^{\mu} \, \mathcal{D}_{\mu} = 0.$$
(4.20j)

### 4.3.2 Candidate Anomalies

In this section we will try to find solutions to the partial conditions 4.20. In doing that, we will *assume* that  $\mathcal{D}_{\mu}$ ,  $\mathcal{R}^{a}{}_{b}$ ,  $\mathcal{U}$  and  $\mathcal{S}^{a}$  are tensor quantities. Specifically, we will take  $\mathcal{D}_{\mu}$  to be an 1-form,  $\mathcal{R}^{a}{}_{b}$  a spatial (1, 1) tensor,  $\mathcal{U}$  a scalar and  $\mathcal{S}^{a}$  a spatial vector. Of course, under these conditions any gravitational anomalies are excluded from our current study. We must also note that if we have the integral of a scalar  $\mathcal{F} = \mathcal{F}(x)[n_{\mu}, h_{\mu\nu}, A_{\mu}, A^{\mu}{}_{\nu}]$  in the form

$$\int d^{d+1}x\sqrt{\gamma}\,\mathcal{F},$$

we know that due to covariance it will be diffeomorphism invariant, so

$$\delta_{\xi}\left(\int d^{d+1}x\sqrt{\gamma}\,\mathcal{F}\right) = 0 \quad \forall \xi^{\mu}.$$

Using this property, conditions like 4.19 are simplified to

$$\int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \,\xi'^{\mu} \,\delta_{\Lambda} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} = 0.$$

From the preceding discussion, the partial conditions 4.20 are reduced to

$$\int d^{d+1}x\sqrt{\gamma} \,\left(\Lambda\,\delta_{\Lambda'}\mathcal{U} - \Lambda'\,\delta_{\Lambda}\mathcal{U}\right) = 0 \tag{4.21a}$$

$$\int d^{d+1}x\sqrt{\gamma} \left(\Lambda \delta_{\Omega'} \mathcal{U} - {\Omega'}^a{}_b \delta_\Lambda \mathcal{R}^b{}_a\right) = 0$$
(4.21b)

$$\int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \,\left(\Lambda \,\delta_{\psi'} \mathcal{U} - \psi_a' \,\delta_\Lambda \mathcal{S}^a\right) = 0 \tag{4.21c}$$

$$\int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \,\xi^{\prime\mu} \,\delta_{\Lambda} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} = 0 \tag{4.21d}$$

$$\int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \left[ (\Omega^a{}_b \,\delta_{\Omega'} \mathcal{R}^b{}_a - \Omega'^a{}_b \,\delta_{\Omega} \mathcal{R}^b{}_a) + \right. \\ \left. + (\Omega^a{}_b \Omega'^b{}_c - \Omega'^a{}_b \Omega^b{}_c) \mathcal{R}^c{}_a \right] = 0$$
(4.21e)

$$\int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \,\psi_a' \left(\Omega^a{}_b \mathcal{S}^b + \delta_\Omega \mathcal{S}^a - \Omega^a{}_b \,\delta_{\psi'} \mathcal{R}^b{}_a\right) = 0 \tag{4.21f}$$

$$\int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \,\xi^{\prime\mu} \,\delta_{\Omega} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} = 0 \tag{4.21g}$$

$$\int d^{d+1}x\sqrt{\gamma} \,\left(\psi_a\,\delta_{\psi'}\mathcal{S}^a - \psi'_a\,\delta_{\psi}\mathcal{S}^a\right) = 0 \tag{4.21h}$$

$$\int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \,\xi^{\prime\mu} \,\delta_{\psi} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} = 0 \tag{4.21i}$$

$$\int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \, \boldsymbol{\pounds}_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} \boldsymbol{\xi}^{\prime \mu} \, \mathcal{D}_{\mu} = 0. \tag{4.21j}$$

Let us try to simplify and draw conclusions from the above partial conditions 4.21. Firstly, we can easily see that equations 4.21d, 4.21g, 4.21i lead to

$$\delta_{\Lambda} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} = \delta_{\Omega} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} = \delta_{\psi} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} = 0,$$

which are satisfied for  $\mathcal{D}_{\mu}$  of the form

$$\mathcal{D}_{\mu} = \mathcal{D}_{\mu}(x)[n_{\kappa}, h_{\kappa\lambda}].$$

Putting  $\xi^{\mu} = \delta^{\mu}_{\kappa} \delta(x - x_0)$  in 4.21j, we get

$$\sqrt{\gamma}\,\partial_{\nu}\xi^{\prime\mu}\mathcal{D}_{\mu} + \partial_{\mu}\left(\sqrt{\gamma}\,\xi^{\prime\mu}\mathcal{D}_{\nu}\right) = 0 \quad \forall \xi^{\prime\mu}.$$

Setting  $\xi'^{\mu} = \delta^{\mu}_{\kappa}$  in some chart of our manifold, we find

$$\partial_{\mu}\left(\sqrt{\gamma}\,\mathcal{D}_{\nu}\right)=0$$

or, inside this randomly chosen coordinate chart,

$$\mathcal{D}_{\mu} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\gamma}} c_{\mu}$$

for some constants  $c_{\mu}$ . We know that  $\sqrt{\gamma}$  is a tensor density of weight 1, i.e.

$$\sqrt{\gamma'} = J^{-1} \sqrt{\gamma}$$

with  $J \equiv \det\left(\frac{\partial x'}{\partial x}\right)$  the Jacobian. This means that in another chart we will have

$$\mathcal{D}'_{\mu} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\gamma'}} c'_{\mu} = J \frac{1}{\sqrt{\gamma}} c'_{\mu}$$

with  $c'_{\mu}$  constants. If a  $\mathcal{D}$  is a non-zero 1-form, then there exists some non-zero  $c_{\mu}$  in the original chart and we have

$$\mathcal{D}'_{\mu} = J \frac{1}{\sqrt{\gamma}} c'_{\mu} = J \frac{c'_{\mu}}{c_{\mu}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\gamma}} c_{\mu} = J \frac{c'_{\mu}}{c_{\mu}} \mathcal{D}_{\mu}.$$

It is clear that for  $\mathcal{D}$  to be an 1-form, transforming as

$$\mathcal{D}'_{\mu} = \frac{\partial x^{\nu}}{\partial x'^{\mu}} \mathcal{D}_{\nu},$$

all the constants  $c_{\mu}$  must vanish. From these arguments we see that

$$\mathcal{D}_{\mu}=0.$$

Now we will look at equations 4.21b, 4.21e, 4.21f and analyze the action of  $\delta_{\Omega}$ . To start, notice that

$$\delta_{\Omega} n_{\mu} = \delta_{\Omega} h_{\mu\nu} = \delta_{\Omega} A_{\mu} = \delta_{\Omega} a_{\mu\nu} = \delta_{\Omega} A^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = 0,$$

while

$$\delta_{\Omega} e^{a}_{\mu} = -\Omega^{a}{}_{b} e^{b}_{\mu} \qquad \qquad \delta_{\Omega} e^{\mu}_{a} = \Omega^{b}{}_{a} e^{\mu}_{b}$$
$$\delta_{\Omega} a_{ab} = \Omega^{c}{}_{a} a_{cb} + \Omega^{c}{}_{b} a_{ac} \qquad \qquad \delta_{\Omega} A^{a}{}_{\mu} = -\Omega^{a}{}_{b} A^{b}{}_{\mu}$$

and we even have

$$\begin{split} \delta_{\Omega'}\xi^{\mu} &= \delta_{\Omega'}\Lambda = 0\\ \delta_{\Omega'}\psi_a &= {\Omega'}^b{}_a\psi_b\\ \delta_{\Omega'}\Omega^a{}_b &= -{\Omega'}^a{}_c\Omega^c{}_b + {\Omega'}^c{}_b\Omega^a{}_c. \end{split}$$

From these relations we can see that  $\mathcal{R}^a{}_b$  should be of the form

$$\mathcal{R}^{a}{}_{b} = e^{a}_{\mu} e^{\nu}_{b} \mathcal{R}^{\mu}{}_{\nu} \quad \text{with} \quad \mathcal{R}^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = \mathcal{R}^{\mu}{}_{\nu}(x)[n_{\kappa}, h_{\kappa\lambda}, A_{\kappa}, A^{\kappa}{}_{\lambda}].$$

Similarly, we should have

$$\mathcal{S}^{a} = e^{a}_{\mu} \mathcal{S}^{\mu} \quad \text{with} \quad \mathcal{S}^{\mu} = \mathcal{S}^{\mu}(x)[n_{\kappa}, h_{\kappa\lambda}, A_{\kappa}, A^{\kappa}_{\lambda}]$$

and

$$\mathcal{U} = \mathcal{U}(x)[n_{\kappa}, h_{\kappa\lambda}, A_{\kappa}, A^{\kappa}_{\lambda}].$$

Under these assumptions we will have

 $\delta_{\Omega} \mathcal{U} = 0, \quad \delta_{\Omega} \mathcal{R}^{a}{}_{b} = -\Omega^{a}{}_{c} \mathcal{R}^{c}{}_{b} + \Omega^{c}{}_{b} \mathcal{R}^{a}{}_{c} \quad \text{and} \quad \delta_{\Omega} \mathcal{S}^{a} = \Omega^{a}{}_{b} \mathcal{S}^{b},$   $\text{respectives 4.21b, 4.21c, 4.21f into$ 

$$\int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \,\Omega^a{}_b \delta_{\Lambda'} \mathcal{R}^b{}_a = 0$$
$$\int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \,(\Omega^a{}_b \Omega'^b{}_c - \Omega'^a{}_b \Omega^b{}_c) \mathcal{R}^c{}_a = 0$$
$$\int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \,\Omega^a{}_b \,\delta_{\psi'} \mathcal{R}^b{}_a = 0.$$

If we set  $\Omega_{ab} = \delta^k_{[a} \delta^l_{b]} \delta(x - x_0)$  in the above relations we get

$$\delta_{\Lambda} \mathcal{R}_{[ab]} = 0$$

$$\left(\Omega^{\prime b}{}_{c} \mathcal{R}^{ca} - \Omega^{\prime a}{}_{c} \mathcal{R}^{cb}\right) - \left(\Omega^{\prime ca} \mathcal{R}^{b}{}_{c} - \Omega^{\prime cb} \mathcal{R}^{a}{}_{c}\right) = 0$$

$$\delta_{\psi} \mathcal{R}_{[ab]} = 0,$$
(4.22)

respectively. Putting  $\Omega'_{ab} = \delta^k_{[a} \delta^l_{b]}$  in 4.22 we find

$$\delta_{kb}\mathcal{R}_{[la]} - \delta_{lb}\mathcal{R}_{[ka]} - \delta_{ka}\mathcal{R}_{[lb]} + \delta_{la}\mathcal{R}_{[kb]} = 0.$$

Then setting in the above k = b and summing on b we obtain the condition

$$\mathcal{R}_{[ab]}=0.$$

However,  $\mathcal{R}_{ab}$  is already antisymmetric from the relation 4.17, so we deduce that

$$\mathcal{R}_{ab}=0.$$

Finally, after assuming that  $\mathcal{D}_{\mu}$ ,  $\mathcal{R}^{a}_{b}$ ,  $\mathcal{U}$  and  $\mathcal{S}^{a}$  are tensor quantities, our analysis shows that the partial conditions 4.21 will take the simplified form

$$\int d^{d+1}x\sqrt{\gamma} \left(\Lambda \,\delta_{\Lambda'}\mathcal{U} - \Lambda' \,\delta_{\Lambda}\mathcal{U}\right) = 0 \tag{4.23a}$$

$$\int d^{d+1}x\sqrt{\gamma} \left(\Lambda \,\delta_{\psi'}\mathcal{U} - \psi_a' \,\delta_\Lambda \mathcal{S}^a\right) = 0 \tag{4.23b}$$

$$\int d^{d+1}x \sqrt{\gamma} \, \left(\psi_a \,\delta_{\psi'} \mathcal{S}^a - \psi'_a \,\delta_{\psi} \mathcal{S}^a\right) = 0 \tag{4.23c}$$

 $\mathcal{R}^a{}_b = 0 \tag{4.23d}$ 

$$\mathcal{D}_{\mu} = 0. \tag{4.23e}$$

We can easily identify a class of solutions to the above equations. Firstly, to satisfy 4.23c it is easiest to choose  $\delta_{\psi} S^a = 0$ , meaning

$$\mathcal{S}^a = e^a_\mu \mathcal{S}^\mu \quad \text{with} \quad \mathcal{S}^\mu = \mathcal{S}^\mu(x)[n_\kappa, h_{\kappa\lambda}].$$

This will automatically satisfy  $\delta_{\Lambda}S^a = 0$ , which means that conditions 4.23a and 4.23b become

$$\int d^{d+1}x\sqrt{\gamma} \,\left(\Lambda\,\delta_{\Lambda'}\mathcal{U} - \Lambda'\,\delta_{\Lambda}\mathcal{U}\right) = 0 \tag{4.24a}$$

$$\delta_{\psi} \mathcal{U} = 0. \tag{4.24b}$$

But to satisfy  $4.24b \mathcal{U}$  must be of the form

$$\mathcal{U} = \mathcal{U}(x)[n_{\kappa}, h_{\kappa\lambda}],$$

which automatically satisfies 4.24a. To summarize, our solutions are of the form

$$\mathcal{U} = \mathcal{U}(x)[n_{\kappa}, h_{\kappa\lambda}], \tag{4.25a}$$

$$S^{a} = e^{a}_{\mu}S^{\mu}$$
 with  $S^{\mu} = S^{\mu}(x)[n_{\kappa}, h_{\kappa\lambda}],$  (4.25b)

$$\mathcal{R}^a{}_b = 0, \tag{4.25c}$$

$$\mathcal{D}_{\mu} = 0. \tag{4.25d}$$

We must mention that, as there are no dipole symmetric quantities that depend only on our background fields, the only way for  $\mathcal{U}$  and  $\mathcal{S}^a$  to be dipole shift invariant is to be independent of  $A_{\mu}$  and  $A^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$ , the background sources of the dipole shift transformation. The solutions

$$\mathcal{U} = \mathcal{U}(x)[n_{\kappa}, h_{\kappa\lambda}]$$

and

$$\mathcal{S}^a = e^a_\mu \mathcal{S}^\mu \quad ext{with} \quad \mathcal{S}^\mu = \mathcal{S}^\mu(x)[n_\kappa, h_{\kappa\lambda}]$$

constitute essentially a purely geometric class of solutions that depend only on the fundamental mathematical structure of Aristotelian geometry, its clock form  $n_{\mu}$  and its spatial metric  $h_{\mu\nu}$ . Such solutions emerge due to the peculiar characteristics of Aristotelian geometry, like its Aristotelian connection not being metric compatible and torsion-free. We saw a similar behavior in the Aristotelian algebra 4.16 with the emergence of the new commutation relations 4.16e to 4.16g.

We should emphasize that, geometric solutions for  $\mathcal{U}$  and  $\mathcal{S}^a$  can be chosen independently from each other. This means that we can have  $\mathcal{U} \neq 0$  and  $\mathcal{S}^a = 0$ ,  $\mathcal{U} = 0$  and  $\mathcal{S}^a \neq 0$ , or,  $\mathcal{U} \neq 0$  and  $\mathcal{S}^a \neq 0$ . Some examples for non-vanishing  $\mathcal{U}$  and  $\mathcal{S}^a$  are<sup>3</sup>

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{U} &= F_{\mu\nu}^{n} h^{\mu\kappa} h^{\nu\lambda} F_{\kappa\lambda}^{n} \\ \mathcal{U} &= h_{\mu\nu} \pounds_{v} h^{\mu\nu} \\ \mathcal{U} &= n_{\mu} n_{\nu} \pounds_{v} h^{\mu\nu} \\ \mathcal{U} &= \nabla_{\mu} v^{\mu} \end{aligned}$$

<sup>3</sup>The relation  $\pounds_v n_\mu = T^{\kappa}{}_{\kappa\mu}$  restricts the number of dissimilar geometric solutions.

$$S^{a} = e^{a\mu} \pounds_{v} n_{\mu} = -e^{a}_{\mu} \pounds_{v} h^{\mu\nu} n_{\nu}$$
$$S^{a} = e^{a\mu} F^{n}_{\mu\nu} h^{\nu\kappa} \pounds_{v} n_{\kappa}.$$

At even or odd spacetime dimensions d + 1 we can use the Levi-Civita tensor  $\varepsilon_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{d+1}}$  to find even more choices for  $\mathcal{U}$  and  $\mathcal{S}^a$ . For information on the Levi-Civita tensor see [89, 104, 93]. At even spacetime dimensions d+1 = 2k we can define geometric quantities like

$$\mathcal{U} = \varepsilon^{\mu_1 \mu_2 \cdots \mu_{2k-1} \mu_{2k}} F^n_{\mu_1 \mu_2} \cdots F^n_{\mu_{2k-1} \mu_{2k}}$$
$$\mathcal{U} = \varepsilon^{\mu_1 \mu_2 \cdots \mu_{2k-1} \mu_{2k}} \mathbf{f}_v F^n_{\mu_1 \mu_2} \cdots \mathbf{f}_v F^n_{\mu_{2k-1} \mu_{2k}}$$

and

$$S^{a} = e^{a}_{\mu_{1}} \varepsilon^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}\mu_{3}\mu_{4}\cdots\mu_{2k-1}\mu_{2k}} n_{\mu_{2}} F^{n}_{\mu_{3}\mu_{4}} \cdots F^{n}_{\mu_{2k-1}\mu_{2k}}$$
$$S^{a} = e^{a}_{\mu_{1}} \varepsilon^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}\mu_{3}\mu_{4}\cdots\mu_{2k-1}\mu_{2k}} n_{\mu_{2}} \pounds_{v} F^{n}_{\mu_{3}\mu_{4}} \cdots \pounds_{v} F^{n}_{\mu_{2k-1}\mu_{2k}}.$$

At odd spacetime dimensions d + 1 = 2k + 1 we can find

$$\mathcal{U} = \varepsilon^{\mu_1 \mu_2 \cdots \mu_{2k-1} \mu_{2k} \mu_{2k+1}} F_{\mu_1 \mu_2}^n \cdots F_{\mu_{2k-1} \mu_{2k}}^n n_{\mu_{2k+1}}$$
$$\mathcal{U} = \varepsilon^{\mu_1 \mu_2 \cdots \mu_{2k-1} \mu_{2k} \mu_{2k+1}} \pounds_v F_{\mu_1 \mu_2}^n \cdots \pounds_v F_{\mu_{2k-1} \mu_{2k}}^n n_{\mu_{2k+1}}$$

and

$$S^{a} = \varepsilon^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}\cdots\mu_{2k-1}\mu_{2k}\mu_{2k+1}} F^{n}_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}}\cdots F^{n}_{\mu_{2k-1}\mu_{2k}} e^{a}_{\mu_{2k+1}}$$
$$S^{a} = \varepsilon^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}\cdots\mu_{2k-1}\mu_{2k}\mu_{2k+1}} \pounds_{v} F^{n}_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}}\cdots \pounds_{v} F^{n}_{\mu_{2k-1}\mu_{2k}} e^{a}_{\mu_{2k+1}}.$$

and

# **Bibliography**

- C. Chamon, "Quantum Glassiness in Strongly Correlated Clean Systems: An Example of Topological Overprotection," *Physical review letters* 94.4 (2005): 040402. arXiv:cond-mat/0404182.
- [2] J. Haah, "Local stabilizer codes in three dimensions without string logical operators," *Physical Review A 83.4 (2011): 042330.* arXiv:1101.1962.
- [3] S. Vijay, J. Haah, and L. Fu, "A New Kind of Topological Quantum Order: A Dimensional Hierarchy of Quasiparticles Built from Stationary Excitations," *Physical Review B* 92.23 (2015): 235136. arXiv:1505.02576.
- [4] S. Vijay, J. Haah, and L. Fu, "Fracton Topological Order, Generalized Lattice Gauge Theory and Duality," *Physical Review B* 94.23 (2016): 235157. arXiv:1603.04442.
- [5] M. Pretko and L. Radzihovsky, "Fracton-Elasticity Duality," *Physical Review Letters* 120.19 (2018): 195301. arXiv:1711.11044.
- [6] A. Gromov and P. Surówka, "On duality between Cosserat elasticity and fractons," *SciPost Physics 8.4 (2020): 065.* arXiv:1908.06984.
- [7] D. Nguyen, A. Gromov, and S. Moroz, "Fracton-elasticity duality of twodimensional superfluid vortex crystals: defect interactions and quantum melting," *SciPost Physics 9.5 (2020): 076.* arXiv:2005.12317.
- [8] A. Caddeo, C. Hoyos, and D. Musso, "Emergent Dipole Gauge Fields and Fractons," *Physical Review D 106.11 (2022): L111903.* arXiv:2206.12877.
- [9] L. Tsaloukidis, J. J. Fernández-Melgarejo, J. Molina-Vilaplana, and P. Surówka, "Fracton-elasticity duality on curved manifolds," *Physical Review B 109.8 (2024):* 085427. arXiv:2304.12242.
- [10] J.-K. Yuan, S. A. Chen, and P. Ye, "Fractonic Superfluids," *Physical Review Research 2.2 (2020): 023267.* arXiv:1911.02876.
- [11] J. Wang and S.-T. Yau, "Non-Abelian Gauged Fracton Matter Field Theory: New Sigma Models, Superfluids and Vortices," *Physical Review Research 2.4 (2020):* 043219. arXiv:1912.13485.

- [12] A. Gromov, A. Lucas, and R. M. Nandkishore, "Fracton hydrodynamics," *Physical Review Research 2.3 (2020): 033124.* arXiv:2003.09429.
- [13] K. T. Grosvenor, C. Hoyos, F. Pena-Benitez, and P. Surówka, "Hydrodynamics of ideal fracton fluids," *Physical Review Research 3.4 (2021): 043186.* arXiv:2105.01084.
- [14] A. Głódkowski, F. Peña-Benítez, and P. Surówka, "Hydrodynamics of dipoleconserving fluids," *Physical Review E 107.3 (2023): 034142.* arXiv:2212.06848.
- [15] C. Stahl, M. Qi, P. Glorioso, A. Lucas, and R. Nandkishore, "Fracton superfluid hydrodynamics," *Physical Review B* 108.14 (2023): 144509. arXiv:2303.09573.
- [16] A. Prem, M. Pretko, and R. M. Nandkishore, "Emergent Phases of Fractonic Matter," *Physical Review B* 97.8 (2018): 085116. arXiv:1709.09673.
- [17] M. Pretko and L. Radzihovsky, "Symmetry Enriched Fracton Phases from Supersolid Duality," *Physical review letters* 121.23 (2018): 235301. arXiv:1808.05616.
- [18] T. F. J. Poon and X.-J. Liu, "Quantum phase transition of fracton topological orders," *Physical Review Research 3.4 (2021): 043114.* arXiv:2001.05937.
- [19] M. H. Zarei and M. Nobakht, "Foliated order parameter in a fracton phase transition," *Physical Review B 106.3 (2022): 035101.* arXiv:2206.11958.
- [20] X. Shen, Z. Wu, L. Li, Z. Qin, and H. Yao, "Fracton Topological Order at Finite Temperature," *Physical Review Research 4.3 (2022): L032008.* arXiv:2109.06887.
- [21] K. T. Grosvenor, R. Lier, and P. Surówka, "Fractonic Berezinskii-Kosterlitz-Thouless transition from a renormalization group perspective," *Physical Review B 107.4 (2023): 045139.* arXiv:2207.14343.
- [22] B. Placke, O. Benton, and R. Moessner, "Ising Fracton Spin Liquid on the Honeycomb Lattice," arXiv preprint arXiv:2306.13151 (2023).
- [23] S. Bravyi and J. Haah, "Quantum Self-Correction in the 3D Cubic Code Model," *Physical Review Letters* 111.20 (2013): 200501.
- [24] B. M. Terhal, "Quantum error correction for quantum memories," *Reviews of Modern Physics* 87.2 (2015): 307. arXiv:1302.3428.
- [25] B. J. Brown and D. J. Williamson, "Parallelized quantum error correction with fracton topological codes," *Physical Review Research 2.1 (2020): 013303.* arXiv:1901.08061.
- [26] N. Seiberg and S.-H. Shao, "Exotic U(1) Symmetries, Duality, and Fractons in 3+1-Dimensional Quantum Field Theory," *SciPost Physics 9.4 (2020): 046.* arXiv:2004.00015.

- [27] D. Bulmash and M. Barkeshli, "The Higgs Mechanism in Higher-Rank Symmetric U(1) Gauge Theories," *Physical Review B* 97.23 (2018): 235112. arXiv:1802.10099.
- [28] H. Ma, M. Hermele, and X. Chen, "Fracton topological order from Higgs and partial confinement mechanisms of rank-two gauge theory," *Physical Review B* 98.3 (2018): 035111. arXiv:1802.10108.
- [29] K. Slagle and Y. B. Kim, "Quantum Field Theory of X-Cube Fracton Topological Order and Robust Degeneracy from Geometry," *Physical Review B 96.19 (2017):* 195139. arXiv:1708.04619.
- [30] K. Slagle, "Foliated Quantum Field Theory of Fracton Order," *Physical Review Letters 126.10 (2021): 101603.* arXiv:2008.03852.
- [31] K. Slagle, D. Aasen, and D. Williamson, "Foliated field theory and stringmembrane-net condensation picture of fracton order," *SciPost Physics 6.4 (2019):* 043. arXiv:1812.01613.
- [32] C. Xu, "Gapless bosonic excitation without symmetry breaking: An algebraic spin liquid with soft gravitons," *Physical Review B* 74.22 (2006): 224433.
- [33] M. Pretko, "Emergent Gravity of Fractons: Mach's Principle Revisited," *Physical Review D* 96.2 (2017): 024051. arXiv:1702.07613.
- [34] E. Bertolini and N. Maggiore, "Maxwell theory of fractons," *Physical Review D* 106.12 (2022): 125008. arXiv:2209.01485.
- [35] A. Blasi and N. Maggiore, "The theory of symmetric tensor field: from fractons to gravitons and back," *Physics Letters B* 833 (2022): 137304. arXiv:2207.05956.
- [36] V. Benedetti, H. Casini, and J. M. Magán, "Generalized Symmetries of the Graviton," *Journal of High Energy Physics 2022.5 (2022): 1-34.* arXiv:2111.12089.
- [37] R. F. Sobreiro, "Unifying fractons, gravitons and photons from a gauge theoretical approach," arXiv preprint arXiv:2306.04589 (2023).
- [38] E. Bertolini, A. Blasi, A. Damonte, and N. Maggiore, "Gauging fractons and linearized gravity," *Symmetry 15.4 (2023): 945.* arXiv:2304.10789.
- [39] E. Bertolini, N. Maggiore, and G. Palumbo, "Covariant fracton gauge theory with boundary," *Physical Review D 108.2 (2023): 025009.* arXiv:2306.13883.
- [40] E. Afxonidis, A. Caddeo, C. Hoyos, and D. Musso, "Fracton gravity from spacetime dipole symmetry," *Physical Review D 109.6 (2024): 065013.* arXiv:2311.01818.
- [41] H. Yan *et al.*, "Hyperbolic Fracton Model, Subsystem Symmetry, and Holography," *Physical Review B 99.15 (2019): 155126.* arXiv:1807.05942.

- [42] H. Yan *et al.*, "Hyperbolic Fracton Model, Subsystem Symmetry, and Holography II: The Dual Eight-Vertex Model," *Physical Review B 100.24 (2019): 245138*. arXiv:1906.02305.
- [43] H. Yan *et al.*, "Geodesic string condensation from symmetric tensor gauge theory: a unifying framework of holographic toy models," *Physical Review B 102.16 (2020):* 161119. arXiv:1911.01007.
- [44] H. Yan, C. B. Jepsen, and Y. Oz, "p-adic Holography from the Hyperbolic Fracton Model," arXiv preprint arXiv:2306.07203 (2023).
- [45] A. Jain, "Fractonic solids," arXiv preprint arXiv:2406.07334 (2024).
- [46] M. Pretko, "Subdimensional particle structure of higher rank U(1) spin liquids," *Physical Review B 95.11 (2017): 115139.* arXiv:1604.05329.
- [47] M. Pretko, "Generalized Electromagnetism of Subdimensional Particles: A Spin Liquid Story," *Physical Review B 96.3 (2017): 035119.* arXiv:1606.08857.
- [48] A. Gromov, "Towards classification of Fracton phases: the multipole algebra," *Physical Review X 9.3 (2019): 031035.* arXiv:1812.05104.
- [49] D. J. Williamson, "Fractal symmetries: Ungauging the cubic code," *Physical Review B 94.15 (2016): 155128.* arXiv:1603.05182.
- [50] M. Pretko, X. Chen, and Y. You, "Fracton phases of matter," *International Journal of Modern Physics A 35.06 (2020): 2030003.* arXiv:2001.01722.
- [51] R. M. Nandkishore and M. Hermele, "Fractons," Annual Review of Condensed Matter Physics 10 (2019): 295-313. arXiv:1803.11196.
- [52] A. Gromov and L. Radzihovsky, "Colloquium: Fracton Matter," *Reviews of Modern Physics 96.1 (2024): 011001.* arXiv:2211.05130.
- [53] A. G. Williams, Introduction to Quantum Field Theory: Classical Mechanics to Gauge Field Theories. Cambridge University Press, 2022.
- [54] W. Greiner and J. Reinhardt, *Field Quantization*. Springer, 1996.
- [55] A. Altland and B. D. Simons, Condensed Matter Field Theory. Cambridge University Press, 2010.
- [56] P. Francesco, P. Mathieu, and D. Sénéchal, *Conformal Field Theory*. Springer Science & Business Media, 1997.
- [57] L. H. Ryder, Quantum field Theory. Cambridge university press, 2nd ed, 1996.
- [58] D. Kaiser (ed.), Quantum Field Theory: Lectures of Sidney Coleman. World Scientific Publishing, 2018.

- [59] M. Srednicki, Quantum Field Theory. Cambridge University Press, 2007.
- [60] A. O. Barut, *Electrodynamics and Classical Theory of Fields & Particles*. Dover Publications, 2010.
- [61] H. Goldstein, C. P. Poole, and J. L. Safko, *Classical Mechanics*. Pearson, 3rd ed, 2001.
- [62] D. Tong, "Lectures on Quantum Field Theory," tong/qft.
- [63] M. E. Peskin and D. V. Schroeder, An introduction to Quantum Field Theory. CRC press, 1995.
- [64] L. Bidussi, J. Hartong, E. Have, J. Musaeus, and S. Prohazka, "Fractons, dipole symmetries and curved spacetime," *SciPost Physics 12.6 (2022): 205.* arXiv:2111.03668.
- [65] P. M. Chaikin, T. C. Lubensky, and T. A. Witten, *Principles of Condensed Matter Physics*. Cambridge University Press, 2000.
- [66] M. Pretko, "The fracton gauge principle," *Physical Review B 98.11 (2018): 115134.* arXiv:1807.11479.
- [67] A. Jain and K. Jensen, "Fractons in curved space," SciPost Physics 12.4 (2022): 142. arXiv:2111.03973.
- [68] G. Sterman, An Introduction to Quantum Field Theory. Cambridge University Press, 1993.
- [69] W. Greiner and B. Müller, *Quantum Mechanics: Symmetries*. Springer, 1994.
- [70] W.-K. Tung, Group Theory in Physics: An Introduction to Symmetry Principles, Group Representations, and Special Functions in Classical and Quantum Physics. World Scientific Publishing, 1985.
- [71] H. Georgi, *Lie Algebras in Particle Physics: From Isospin to Unified Theories*. Taylor & Francis, 2000.
- [72] D. Z. Freedman and A. Van Proeyen, *Supergravity*. Cambridge University Press, 2012.
- [73] R. Gilmore, *Lie Groups, Lie Algebras, and Some of Their Applications*. Dover Publications, 2006.
- [74] J. Faraut, Analysis on Lie Groups: An Introduction. Cambridge University Press, 2008.
- [75] B. C. Hall and B. C. Hall, *Lie Groups, Lie Algebras, and Representations: An Elementary Introduction.* Springer, 2015.

- [76] S. Helgason, *Differential Geometry, Lie Groups, and Symmetric Spaces*. American Mathematical Society, 2000.
- [77] F. Peña-Benítez, "Fractons, symmetric gauge fields and geometry," *Physical Review Research 5.1 (2023): 013101.* arXiv:2107.13884.
- [78] R. Banerjee and A. Chakraborty, "Shift symmetries and duality web in gauge theories," *Nuclear Physics B 996 (2023): 116354.* arXiv:2210.12349.
- [79] Y. Hirono, M. You, S. Angus, and G. Y. Cho, "A symmetry principle for gauge theories with fractons," *SciPost Physics 16.2 (2024): 050.* arXiv:2207.00854.
- [80] H. Ruegg and M. Ruiz-Altaba, "The Stueckelberg field," International Journal of Modern Physics A 19.20 (2004): 3265-3347. arXiv:hep-th/0304245.
- [81] K. Hinterbichler, "Theoretical aspects of massive gravity," *Reviews of Modern Physics 84.2 (2012): 671.* arXiv:1105.3735.
- [82] J. de Boer, J. Hartong, E. Have, N. Obers, and W. Sybesma, "Non-boost invariant fluid dynamics," *SciPost Physics 9.2 (2020): 018.* arXiv:2004.10759.
- [83] I. Novak, J. Sonner, and B. Withers, "Hydrodynamics without boosts," *Journal of High Energy Physics 2020.7 (2020): 1-26.* arXiv:1911.02578.
- [84] J. Armas and A. Jain, "Effective field theory for hydrodynamics without boosts," *SciPost Physics 11.3 (2021): 054.* arXiv:2010.15782.
- [85] Battelle Rencontres: 1967 Lectures in Mathematics and Physics. WA Benjamin, 1968.
- [86] F. E. Browder (ed.), The Mathematical Heritage of Henri Poincaré, Proceedings of Symposia in Pure Mathematics, Vol 39 - Part 1. American Mathematical Society, 1980.
- [87] R. Penrose, *The road to reality*. Random house, 2007.
- [88] P. Szekeres, A Course in Modern Mathematical Physics: Groups, Hilbert Space and Differential Geometry. Cambridge University Press, 2004.
- [89] P. Renteln, *Manifolds, Tensors, and Forms: An Introduction for Mathematicians and Physicists.* Cambridge University Press, 2013.
- [90] F. P. Schuller, "Lectures on Geometrical Anatomy of Theoretical Physics." @FredericSchuller .
- [91] S. Rea, "Lectures on Geometrical Anatomy of Theoretical Physics by F. P. Schuller," Maths with Physics.
- [92] D. B. Malament, *Topics in the Foundations of General Relativity and Newtonian Gravitation Theory*. University of Chicago Press, 2012.
- [93] R. M. Wald, *General Relativity*. University of Chicago Press, 1984.
- [94] C. W. Misner, K. S. Thorne, and J. A. Wheeler, *Gravitation*. Princeton University Press, 2018.
- [95] T. W. Barrett, "Spacetime structure," *Studies in History and Philosophy of Science Part B: Studies in History and Philosophy of Modern Physics 51 (2015): 37-43.*
- [96] J. Hartong, N. A. Obers, and G. Oling, "Review on non-relativistic gravity," Frontiers in Physics 11 (2023): 1116888. arXiv:2212.11309.
- [97] J. Armas, J. Hartong, E. Have, B. F. Nielsen, and N. A. Obers, "Newton-Cartan Submanifolds and Fluid Membranes," *Physical Review E 101.6 (2020): 062803.* arXiv:1912.01613.
- [98] J. Figueroa-O'Farrill and S. Prohazka, "Spatially isotropic homogeneous spacetimes," *High Energ. Phys. 2019, 229 (2019).* arXiv:1809.01224.
- [99] J. Figueroa-O'Farrill, "On the intrinsic torsion of spacetime structures," *arXiv: High Energy Physics Theory (2020)*. arXiv:2009.01948.
- [100] C. Duval, G. Gibbons, P. Horvathy, and P. Zhang, "Carroll versus Newton and Galilei: two dual non-Einsteinian concepts of time," *Classical and Quantum Gravity 31.8 (2014): 085016.* arXiv:1402.0657.
- [101] F. P. Schuller, "Lectures on General Relativity." The WE-Heraeus International Winter School on Gravity and Light (2015).
- [102] R. Dadhley, "Lectures on General Relativity by F. P. Schuller," post/the-weheraeus-international-winter-school-on-gravity-and-light.
- [103] S. W. Hawking and G. F. R. Ellis, *The large scale structure of space-time*. Cambridge University Press, 1973.
- [104] S. M. Carroll, *Spacetime and Geometry: An Introduction to General Relativity*. Cambridge University Press, 2019.
- [105] H. C. Ohanian and R. Ruffini, Gravitation and Spacetime. Cambridge University Press, 2013.
- [106] D. Tong, "Lectures on String Theory," tong/string.
- [107] D. N. Blaschke, F. Gieres, M. Reboud, and M. Schweda, "The Energy-Momentum Tensor(s) in Classical Gauge Theories," *Nuclear Physics B 912 (2016): 192-223.* arXiv:1605.01121.

- [108] Y. Takahashi, "Energy-Momentum Tensors in Relativistic and Non-relativistic Classical Field Theory," *Fortschritte der Physik* 34.5 (1986): 323-344.
- [109] H. C. Ohanian, "Gravitation and the new improved energy-momentum tensor," *Journal of Mathematical Physics 14.12 (1973): 1892-1897.*
- [110] H. C. Ohanian, "The Energy-Momentum Tensor in General Relativity and in Alternative Theories of Gravitation, and the Gravitational vs. Inertial Mass," arXiv preprint arXiv:1010.5557 (2010).
- [111] J. Wess and B. Zumino, "Consequences of anomalous ward identities," *Physics Letters B 37.1 (1971): 95-97.*
- [112] W. A. Bardeen and B. Zumino, "Consistent and covariant anomalies in gauge and gravitational theories," *Nuclear Physics B 244.2 (1984): 421-453*.
- [113] R. Minasian, I. Papadimitriou, and P. Yi, "Anomalies and Supersymmetry," *Phys-ical Review D 105.6 (2022): 065005.* arXiv:2104.13391.
- [114] G. Katsianis, I. Papadimitriou, K. Skenderis, and M. Taylor, "Anomalous Supersymmetry," *Physical Review Letters* 122.23 (2019): 231602. arXiv:1902.06715.
- [115] R. A. Bertlmann, Anomalies in Quantum Field Theory. Vol. 91. Oxford University Press, 1996.
- [116] I. Papadimitriou, "Supersymmetry anomalies in  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  conformal supergravity," Journal of High Energy Physics 2019.4 (2019): 1-29. arXiv:1902.06717.
- [117] I. Papadimitriou, "QFT Anomalies and Applications." Beijing Institute of Mathematical Sciences and Applications, 2021.
- [118] A. Jain, *A universal framework for hydrodynamics*. PhD thesis, Durham University, 2018.